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TO CONSIDER STATUTORY USE OF
VALUE ENGINEERING IN THE
FEDERAL GOVERNMENT

TUESDAY, MARCH 8, 1994

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
LEGISLATION AND NATIONAL SECURITY SUBCOMMITTEE
OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:15 a.m_, in room
2154, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Cardiss Collins (acting
chairwoman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Cardiss Collins, Collin C. Pe-
terson, and Kl McCandless.

Subcommittee staff present: James C. Turner, staff director;
Cheryl A. Phelps, professional staff member; Rosalind Burke-Alex-
ander, clerk; and Jane Q. Cobb, minority professional staff, Com-
mittee on Government Operations,

OPENING STATEMENT OF ACTING CHAIRWOMAN COLLINS

Mrs, CoLLINS. Good morning. This hearing of the Government
Operations Subcommittee on Legislation and National Security will
come to order at this time.

I would like to welcome you to our subcommittee hearing today,
which is to consider statutory use of value engineering. This hear-
ing is especially important to me because, as some of you may
know, I have been advocating greater use of value engineering in
the Federal Government for years.

At the beginning of the 103d Congress, I reintroduced VE legisla-
tion along with Chairman Conyers’ cosponsorship and support.
H.R. 133, Collins-Conyers the “Systematic Application of Value En-
gineering Act” would greatly improve efficiency in the Federal Gov-
ernment. This bill now has bipartisan cosponsors, including several
members of our full committee. Perhaps the major obstacle in in-
creasing the use of VE is the fact that many people just don’t un-
derstand exactly what it is and how it works.

Value engineering is a specific technique that identifies and
eliminates unnecessary costs or delays and can be applied to manu-
facturing, construction, or management. Its purpose is to analyze
the functions of equipment, systems, et cetera, and to identify and
provide alternatives to any features, equipment, or methods that
could be eliminated or modified to achieve the lowest possible life-
cycle cost.

(1



2

These changes are made while maintaining, if not improving the
efficiency and quality of the item or program. Depending on the
Eroduct or system being reviewed, a value-engineer review is done

vy a multidisciplinary team which can comprise architects, man-
agers, metallurgists, engineers, managers, and so on.

Ironically, value engineering was first developed by General Elec-
tric during World War II as a way to maximize resources, but it’s
the Japanese companies who are currently some of the most dedi-
cated users of VE.

In this country, even though it's been used regularly by some
agencies and industries, including the Army Corps of Engineers,
the Federal Highway Administration, Hughes Aircraft, General Dy-
namics, and others, it has not been used consistently by Federal
agencies.

Now, why is this technique so important? Value engineering is
critically important in these times of hilgh budget deficits because
its use has been proven to routinely yield dramatic savings. VE is
widely accepted by the GAQ and others as a means to save no less
than 3 percent of a contract that’s spent, and often that figure is
5 percent,

One doesn't have to be a rocket scientist to realize that, depend-
ing on the cost of the project, this can result in significant savings,

In fact, the Envireonmental Protection Agency, which is required
by law to use VE for waste water treatment projects which cost
over $10 million, have testified that their return on investments
has been 34 to 1. That is, for every $1 being spent on a value enii-
neering review, $34 is being saved through improvements in the
project.

The values of VE and the importance of expanding its use in the
Federal Government has been stated time amg again by committees
and commissions on both sides of the political spectrum.

Back in 1987, the Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs
held hearings and issued a report stating that VE is not being ade-
quately utilized by the Federal Government.

Congress’ accounting office, the GAO, has released more than 15
reports over the past decade that emphasize the need for greater
use of VE in the Federal Government.

With titles such as, “VE Has the Potential to Reduce Mass Tran-
sit Construction Costs”; “Greater Use of VE Has the Potential to
Save the Department of Transportation Millions in Construction
Costs™; and “VE Should Be Improved as Part of the Defense De-
partment’s Approach to Reducing Acquisition Costs,” the GAO has
consistently demonstrated why we need to increase the use of this
proven cost-saving technique.

In addition, the Grace Commission’s 1983 report recommended
greater Federal use of VE and estimated that 1t could save $662
million over a 3-year period,

Now, some of you who are new to this issue might wonder why
we haven't heeded all of these recommendations and required the
Federal agencies to fully reap the benefits that value engineering
is sure to bring about.

Well, for the past several years, we have been going back and
forth with the administration and with the Office of OMB about
how to best increase the use of VE. The fact is that each time we
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held a hearing on VE legislation, the administration has asked that
we hold off and allow them to improve Federal agency use of VE
on their own.

So no legislation has been passed, and instead, in 1989, OMB re-
leased a directive called Circular A-~131, that the executive branch
offices utilize VE. Two years later, the President’s Council on Integ-
rity and Efficiency released an audit that clearly showed that the
agencies had failed to implement effective VE programs, and oppor-
tunities to reduce costs and improve productivity were being lost.

In other words, zero progress has been made. Tax dollars were
still being wasted and inefficiency still seemed to be an acceptable
mode of operation.

Last year a new administration came in talking about
reinventing government, and many of us had new hopes that value
engineering would finally be recognized as the cost saving and effi-
ciency building toel that it is, and that its use would be demanded
by the White House.

But unfortunately, my efforts Lo include a VE requirement in the
Vice President’s original report of the National Performance Re-
view were unsuccessful. As you can see in an article from the
Washington Post, a recent article, that is, the administration may
have “missed the boat with this omission.”

Last summer, however, OMB reissued Circular A-131 and again
directed that the Federal agencies use VE. Has the response to this
second directive been more successful? I'm unconvinced. Today the
need for Federal dollars could not be greater. Our Federal deficit,
poorly funded schools, children growing up on welfare, and run-
down cities are crying for funding.

I have heard many excuses over the years, but no one yet has
provided me with a reasonable explanation for why we should not
end the delays and begin saving Federal dollars immediately, with
that legislation, I believe.

I don’t see why we should be expected to believe that this will
finally, magically happen on its own,

[The opening statement of Mrs. Collins follows:]
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Opening Statement by
Congresswoman Cardiss Collins
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to Conslder Statutory Use of Value Engineering
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Good morning and welcome to the Legls. and Nat'l Sec.
heatring considering statutory use of value engineering. This
hearing is especially Importanl to me because, as some of you may
know, | hava been advocaling greater use of value engineering in
the federal government for years. At the beginning of the 103rd
Congress, | relntreduced VE legislation along with Chairman
Conyers' cospansorship and support. H.R. 133, The
Collins/Conyers SAVE Act, that would greally improve efficiency In
the federal government. This blll now has 48 bi-partisan
cosponsors including several members of our full committee.

Perhaps the major obstacle In increasing the use of VE is the
fact that many peaple don't understand exactly what il is or how it
works, Value engineering (VE) Is a specific technique that identifles
and eliminates unnecessary costs or delays and can be applied to -«
manufacturing, constructfon or management. lts purpose is lo
analyze the functions of equipment, systerns, ete. and lo Identify
and provide alternatlves to any features, equipment or methods that
could be ellminated or modified to achieve the lowest possible life
cycle cost.

These changes are made while maintaining, if not improving,
the efficiency and quality of the item or program. Depending on
the product or system being reviewed, a VE revlew is dong by a
multi-disciplinary team which can comprise architects, managers,
metallurglsts, engineers, managers, etc.

Ironically, VE was first developed by General Electric during
World War Il as a way to maximlze resources, but it Is Japanese
companies who are currently some of the most dedicated users of
VE. In this country, even though it has been used regularly by
some agencies and industries, including the Army Corps of
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Engineers, the Federal Highway Administration, Hughes Aircraft,
General Dynamics, and olhers, it has nol been used cansistently by

tederal agencias.

Now why is this lechnique so important? VE is ¢rilically
impertant in these of high budgel deficits because its use has been
Eruven to routinaly yield dramatic savings. VE Is widely accepted

y the GAD, and others, as a means to save no less than 3
percent of a contracl's expense and often that figure Is 5 percent.
One doesn’t have lo be a rock scientis! to realize that depending
on the cosl of a projecl, this can result in sionlficani savings.

In fact, lhe Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) which is
required by law o use VE for wastewater treatmeni projects which
cosi over 510 million has testified that their return on investments
has been 34-to-1! In other words, for every dollar being speni on a
ve raview, 34 _dollars is being saved through improvements In the

projectl

The values of VE and the importance of expanding ils use in
the federal govarnment have been slated ime and tima again by
commitlees and commissions on both sides of the political .
spactrum. Back in 1987, the Senate Commitiea on Governmental =2t
Affalrs held hearings and issued a report stating that VE is not - -«

T s

being adequalaly utilized by the federal government. .

Congress’ accounting office, the GAQ has released more than
15 reports over the past decade that emphasize lhe need feor
greater use of VE In the federal governiment. With titles such as,
"WE has the potential to reduce mass transit construction costs”,
"Greater use of VE has the potential to_save_the Dept. of
Transportation millions in construction costs” and "VE should be
improved as part_of the Defense Dept.’s appreach to redusing
acquisition cost", the GAQ has consistently demonstrated why we
need to increase the usa of this proven cost-saving tachnique.

In addillon, the Grace Commission’s 1983 report recommended
grealer federal use of VE and eslimaled that it could save 5662
million over a three year period.

Scme of you who are new to this issue might wonder why we
haven’t heeded all these recommendatiens and required the federal
agencies to fully reap the benelils that value engineering is sure lo
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bring about. Well, for the past several years, we have been going
back and forth with the administration and the Office of
Management and Budget (OMB) about how to best increase use of
VE. The fact Is that each time we have held a hearlng on VE
legislation, the Administration has asked that we hold-off and allow
them to improve federal agency use of VE on their own.

So, no legislation has been passed and Instead, in 1982, OMB
released a directive, called Clrcular A-131, that the executlve branch
offices ulilize VE. Two years later the President's Council on
Integrity and Efficiency (PCIE) released an audit that clearly showed
that the agencies had failed to implement effective VE programs
and opportunities to reduce costs and improve productivity were
being lost. _In other words, zero progress had been made.
Taxdollars were sfill being wasted and inefficiency slill seemed to
be an acceptable mode of operation.

Last year a new administration came in talking about
“reinventing government' and many of us had new hopes that value
engineering would finally be recognized for the cost-saving and
efficiency-building tool that it Is and that its use would be
demanded by the White House.

Unfortunately, my efforts to include a VE requirement in the
Vice President's original "Report of the Natienal Performance
Revlew" were unsuccessful. As you can see in this article from the
Washington Post, the Administration may have "missed the boat
with this omission. Last summer, howaver, OMB relssued Circular
A-131 and again directed that the federal agencies use VE. Has
the response to this second directive been more successful? | am
unconvinced.

Today, the need for federal dollars could not be any greater.
Our federal deficit, poorly funded schools, children growing up In
welfare and run-down cities are crying for funding. 1 have heard
many excuses over the years but no one yet has provided me with
a reasonable explanation for why we should not end the delays and
begin saving federal dollars immediately. Without legislation, I don't
see why we should be expected to believe that this will finally,
magically happen on Its own.

Again, Mr. Chairman, | thank you for holding this important
hearing and | look forward to hearing from our witnesses.
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Mrs. CoLLINS. Mr. McCandless.

Mr. McCanpLESS. Thank you, Madam Chairman. We in Con-

ess have a responsibility to promote careful spending of taxpayer
gg]lars and to save those dollars where possible. Value engineering
is a technique intended to save money, increase guality and pro-
ductivity, and it has proven to be effective in achieving these goals.

1t can be applied to many programs and functions of the Federal
Government, ranging from procurement to product design to pro-
gram function.

The problem has been that there is a low application of the tech-
nique among Federal agencies and we are not realizing the poten-
tial savings. But does this mean we should mandate its use in all
Federal agencies?

I urge the subcommittee to look back at previous testimony, cau-
tioning universal application of this concept. In testimony received
a couple of years ago, the General Accounting Office made the
point that value engineering does not fit every situation or every
agency’s program.

That same testimony also urged flexibility rather than rigidity to
encourage value engineering. The GAO witness said that whatever
the virtues of value engineering, it is not the only option available
for controlling costs and building quality in government operations.

I certainly support value engineering's savings potential. How-
ever, I agree with the GAO’s conclusions that the key to value engi-
neering and to other management techniques is their appropriate
use rather than their mandated use.

Madam Chairman, I loock forward to hearing from our witnesses
about how to encourage greater use of this technique by Federal
agencies who can post measurable benefits in its application to pro-
grams and systems. Thank you,

At this time, Madam Chairman, I would ask unanimous consent
that Mr. Clinger's statement be entered into the record.

Mrs. COLLINS. Without objection.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Clinger follows:)



Statement of the
HONORABLE WILLIAM F. CLINGER, JR.
Legislation and Natlonal Security Subcommittee
March 8, 1994

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for continuing these oversight hearings
on the use of value engineering by Federal agencles and departments

to cut costs, while maintaining quality and efficiency.

The last hearing held by this subcommittee was, 1 belleve, In June
of 1992. | look forward to hearing from the witnesses today how far we
have come since that hearing. Are all agencles in compliance with the
OMB clrcular on value engineering? If not, why not? If so, are they

reporting slgnificant cost savings? How are these savings realized?

The hearing today will explore the codification of the OMB clrcular
on value englneering and also explore mandating the use of value

englineering by all Federal agancies.

Woe need every tool possible at work In our Federal bureaucracy to
cul wasteful spending. | am interested to hear how the value
engineering process is working and its prospects for greater savings In

our government programs.
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Mrs. CoOLLINS. And also for unanimous consent request, we—and
I don't hear one, that the statement of the full committee chair
Mr. John Conyers, and the ranking member, Mr. Clinger, as well
as subcommittee member Carolyn Maloney’s statements be entered
in the record at the appropriate point in time.
| [’I‘]he prepared statements of Mr. Conyers and Ms. Maloney fol-
ow:
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OPENING STATEMENT
HONORABLE JOHN CONYERS, JR.
CHAIRMAN
LEGISLATION AND NATIONAL SECURITY SUBCOMMITTEE

HEARING TO CONSIDER STATUTORY USE OF
VALUE ENGINEERING IN FEDERAL GOVERNMENT

MARCH 8, 1994
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VALUE ENGINEERING IS A LONG-ACCEPTED, COST-CONTROL
TECHNIQUE THAT IDENTIFIES, AND THEN ELIMINATES OR MODIFIES
ANYTHING THAT ADDS TO THE COST OF A PRODUCT OR SERVICE
BUT IS NOT NECESSARY TO ITS BASIC FUNCTION.

CURRENT GOVERNMENT POLICY ENCOURAGES, BUT DOES NOT
MANDATE THE USE OF VE. WE ARE HERE THIS MORNING TO
CONSIDER WHETHER THE FULL BENEFITS OF VALUE ENGINEERING
CAN BE ACHIEVED BY FEDERAL DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES
UNDER OMB'S POLICY DIRECTIVE, OR WHETHER LEGISLATIVE
ACTION MUST BE TAKEN TO GET REAL RESULTS.

IT HAS BEEN DEMONSTRATED THAT VALUE ENGINEERING
REDUCES NONESSENTIAL GOVERNMENT SPENDING, CUTS WASTE,
AND IMPROVES QUALITY, COMPETITIVENESS AND PERFORMANCE,
OVER THE PAST 20 YEARS, REPORTS ISSUED BY THE GENERAL
ACCOUNTING OFFICE AND THE INSPECTORS GENERAL HAVE
CONFIRMED THE BENEFITS OF VE IN THE FEDERAL PROCUREMENT
PROCESS.

WHILE THESE REPORTS CONCLUDE THAT BILLIONS OF DOLLARS
HAVE BEEN SAVED AS A RESULT OF VALUE ENGINEERING, THEY



12

ALSO HIGHLIGHT THE FAILURE OF EXECUTIVE AGENCIES TO
MAXIMIZE COST SAVINGS THROUGH EFFECTIVE IMPLEMENTATION.

THE AMERICAN TAXPAYERS ENTRUST US TO SPEND THEIR
MONEY WISELY. WE HAVE THE TOOLS TO DO S0, BUT | AM DEEPLY
CONCERNED THAT WE DON'T ALWAYS SEEM TO HAVE THE WILL.

DESPITE VE'S BENEFITS AND THE ADMINISTRATION'S EFFORTS
TO ENCOURAGE ITS USE, EXECUTIVE AGENCIES HAVE BEEN SLOW
TO FULLY IMPLEMENT VALUE ENGINEERING, TWO YEARS AGO, THE
FORMER ADMINISTRATOR OF THE OFFICE OF FEDERAL
PROCUREMENT POLICY TESTIFIED THAT CORRECTIVE ACTION WAS
UNDERWAY TO IMPROVE COMPLIANCE. | LOOK FORWARD TO
HEARING THE RESULTS OF THOSE EFFORTS.

AS CHAIRMAN OF THIS COMMITTEE, | AM CHARGED WITH
ENSURING THAT TAXPAYER DOLLARS ARE SPENT SENSIBLY AND
ECONOMICALLY. | AM COMMITTED TO SEEING THAT VALUE
ENGINEERING AND OTHER COST CONTROL TECHNIQUES ARE USED
AS WIDELY AS POSSIBLE IN THE FEDERAL PROCUREMENT PROCESS.
BILLIONS OF TAXPAYER DOLLARS ARE SAVED BY FEDERAL AGENCIES
USING VALUE ENGINEERING. THERE IS TREMENDOUS POTENTIAL TO
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SAVE BILLIONS MORE. BUT UNTIL THERE IS A REAL,
CONSCIENTIOUS, AND, IF NECESSARY, STATUTORY COMMITMENT
TO IMPLEMENT VE, THESE SAVINGS WILL BE LOST.

I HAVE JOINED OUR RANKING MAJORITY MEMBER,
REPRESENTATIVE CARDISS COLLINS, WHO HAS LED COMMITTEE
ACTION ON THIS ISSUE, TO INTRODUCE H.R. 133, LEGISLATION
ESTABLISHING STATUTORY VALUE ENGINEERING REVIEW
REQUIREMENTS FOR THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT. WE WILL
CONSIDER ASPECTS OF THAT BILL, AS WELL AS OTHER REFORM
PROPOSALS THAT ADDRESS THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT'S
RELUCTANCE TO FULLY UTILIZE V.E.

WE WILL CONSIDER PROVISIONS IN H.R. 2014, INTRODUCED BY
REPRESENTATIVE LESLIE BYRNE OR VIRGINIA. WHILE IN THE STATE
LEGISLATURE, REP. BYRNE SUCCESSFULLY SHEPHERDED PASSAGE
OF A SIMILAR MEASURE PROVIDING INCENTIVES FOR USE OF VE IN
VIRGINIA TRANSIT PROJECTS. THAT LAW RESULTED IN SAVINGS OF
$28 MILLION LAST YEAR. THE COMMITTEE THANKS
REPRESENTATIVE BYRNE FOR HER EFFORTS AND WELCOMES HER
TESTIMONY THIS MORNING.
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WE ALSO WELCOME THE TESTIMONY OF OFFICE OF FEDERAL
PROCUREMENT POLICY ADMINISTRATOR STEVEN KELMAN, WHO
WILL TELL US ABOUT THE PROGRESS WE HAVE MADE AND THE
ADDITIONAL COST SAVINGS WE HAVE REALIZED UNDER THE
CURRENT POLICY DIRECTIVE. | MUST TELL YOU, DR. KELMAN, THAT
| HAVE SOME DOUBTS THAT THE FULL BENEFITS OF VE CAN BE
ACHIEVED WITHOUT LEGISLATION. BUT | HAVE AN OPEN MIND AND
I AM WILLING TO OBJECTIVELY CONSIDER YOUR VIEWS,

OUR FY 1995 BUDGET DEFICIT IS PROJECTED AT $171 BILLION,
AND COST-CUTTING IS CRITICAL. IN THIS ERA OF BUOGET
REDUCTIONS, GOVERNMENT STREAMLINING AND INTERNATIONAL
COMPETITIVENESS, (T 1S IMPERATIVE THAT WE EXERCISE FISCAL
RESPONSIBILITY, IMPROVE EFFICIENCY AND PRODUCTIVITY, AND
DEVELOP SUPERIOR TECHNOLOGIES AND PRODUCTS. THE
ADMINISTRATION'S COMMITMENT TO THIS GOAL IS EVIDENT. THE
‘ IMPLEMENTATION OF VALUE ENGINEERING TO ITS FULLEST
POTENTIAL IS AN ADDITIONAL RESOURCE TOWARD THIS END.

AT THIS TIME | WISH TO RECOGNIZE THE RANKING MEMBER OF
THE SUBCOMMITTEE, MA. McCANDLESS FOR ANY REMARKS HE MAY
HAVE.
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LEGISLATION AND NATIONAL SECURITY HEARING ON VALUE ENGINEERING
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Thank you Mr. Chairman, Value Engineering is a difficult concept
for the layman 1o undersiand and for that reason 1 am happy that this
hearing has been convened.

Basically, value engineering is lhe application of engineering
principles in a systematic way to the process of cost saving. By identifying
and, if necessary eliminating, that which adds cost to a product or system,
the Federal Government can try 1o keep costs down. Systematic
application of value engineering thus has the potential of significantly
reducing wasteful spending, something that we on this commitiee have been
trying to¢ accomplish for some time.

Value engineering has been applied in Virginia on a voluntary basis
to the Transporiation Department, and I welcome my friend
Congresswoman Leslie Byme here today to give us some details on its
application. Value engineering has also been used for some time in my
own home city of New York and I want 10 thank Mr. Brezenoff and Ms.
Woller in advance for their testimony and insight.

Thank you again Mr. Chairman and welcome 10 all our wilnesses.

AT mor g At
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Mrs. COLLINS. Also on unanimous consent request, I'm asking
that the article I had referenced to, “Creating a Government that
Works Better and Costs Less,”—sorry—“Missing the Boat on Value
Engineering” be made a part of the record at the appropriate point
in time,

[The article follows:]
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Missing the Boat on Value Engineering

B Guy Gughots

Wanlnmgcen Pt Sutat] Wramy
s o here’s the problem: Vice

Presudent Gore prepdres

this glossy, 168-page bogklet
on how to make government
“work beiter and cast less.” then
mrmedis ety nuns out 90 copes,

Never mmd. It's 3 few days
later. there are copes galore, and
all you have to 3o Lo g2t ooe 18 fax
1 an order blank (duai
202-512-2250) mth your credu
card pumber ($14 a copy, $17.50
lorergn).

Except that the handy ordet
blank o on the back page of the
ghossy, 168-page booklet, Does
this mean you have o have a
capy of the boakdet before you
can order one?

them your problém and ket them
itnd the innovative, cost-5avVing,
ted-lape-eliminzting sclutien

Big deal. you say. Every
kureaucracy and company already
does Lhat. Well, as we have
notzced, the vice president of the

CREATING A
GOVERNMENT

exclam, “Why
didn’t | think of that?" Last year,
for instance, Tufty, a two-time
president of SAVE, put 1ogether
2 value engiieering team in
Bombay, india, to hguse out an
expeditious way to get local bank
deposits to the Bank of India:

*The banks were playing with
all sorts of counrer systems,” Tty
sand, “Bur the nght solubon was
proposed by a pon-banker on our
team—simply have the Bank of
India open accounts in the local
banks and put the money there.”

Value engineering has been
around {or about 50 years, and the
Japanese have been using it to
mckelband-dime U.S. industry to
death for most of that time, Cut
down the number of spot welds o
the autemabile chassis, subtract 2
minute of assembly time, stop
using two & Wwhere one
will dao. fo 1987, Busmess Week
magasng repocted 17 of Japan's.
top 20 companies had vaiue
2ngineers i (op execulive
positions.

Vajue engineering also has s
advocates in 11.5. industry. The
Bechiel Group has a value
engineer on staff, Hughes Atrcraft
Co. has saved more than §1.6

bulkon in the 25 years it has used
the techmque. Marlp Maneta
Carp. has saved $1 bithon n 10
véars; Westinghouse Electnc
Carp. saved $330 mithon an a
single fire control radar syatem.

The Defense Department hikes
valuz engimeermng. and the Office
of Management and Budget has
coculated directives requinng
value engineensg studes “where
appropriate” m 69 federal
agenciss with budgets greater
than $10 mallion (everything fram
the Executve Office of the
President to the Amencan Battle
Monuments Commissien).

Bl because “where
appropniate” can, and often does,
meéan “never appropnate” in the
fedaral bureaucracy. a bipartidan
amgrassional group led by Reps,
Joho Conyerss Jr. (D-Mich.) and
Cardiss Collns (D-11L} is pustung
Lhe Systematic Applicabon of
Value Engmeering Act 1o regiane
agencies ta use 1t

Tuity, 71, a good-bumored
fmrmer bomber pilot, newspaper
reporter, Foretgn Service officer
and Peace Carps area diretior,
Tetmawns optimistic that value
engmeermg's day will come.
Every tvo years SAVE holds “VE
Day” in Congress and reetyin a
few more copverts.

But it's tough going. Tufty
suspects this may be becavse
SAVE has no public relations
tuxget and loses credibility from
Whe to lime. Govermment reports
say value engineermg studies
regulatly save 3 percent to 5
percent of the cost of a progct,
2 industry uses 10 percent as 3
rule of thumh. Savirigs of 18
petcent 1o 25 percent are nol
uncommon. Thus, Tufty said,
*people think it mnst be a fake.”

Stalf, 1t is cl=ar that Tufty and
SAVE regarded Gore's Nztonal
Performance Review as value
enmnesring's golden
opportunity. Alter last year's
presidential election xeveral
istues of Valpe Digest were Llled
with teasers; “The Clinton
admunistration s being briefed
on YVE 1o play atole m
‘Rewvennng Government,” ™ or
“Great Oppertunities for VE m
New Admumstratien.”

Not yet.

Q
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Mrs. CoLLINS. Our first witness is the Honorable Leslie Byme
from the State of Virginia. Would you come forward, please.

We welcome you to our subcommittee hearing today. We know of
your tremendous interest in this issue, and we're delighted to have
you as one of our witnesses this morning. You may begin any way
you choose.

STATEMENT OF HON. LESLIE L. BYRNE, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF VIRGINIA

Mrs. BYyRNE. Well, I thank you, Madam Chairman, for your com-
ments. It seems that we're singing out the same hymnal. But I will
read my prepared statement, and because I have had some back-
ground in value engineering and its application and mandating it,
maybe we can get into a colloguy about how that has worked.

Madam Chairman and members of the committee, I would like
to thank you and the rest of the committee for focusing on value
engineering, including my legislation, H.R. 2014, the “Value Engi-
neering Better Transportation Act,” in this discussion.

Value engineering hias the potential to save our country billions
of dollars, providing the greatest bang for our buck. I'm sure that
this subcommittee has examined value engineering’s numerous
benefits, and by our Chairwoman Collins, who has worked for
value engineering for years, with whom I have had the opportunity
to work on this issue.

1 would like to spend a few minutes to talk about my experience
with value engineering in the transportation sector of both the
State and Federal Governments,

Virginia has had a long history with VE and we have had the
distinction of being the only State in the Nation that has mandated
used of VE for transportation projects.

Informally, value engineering has been in place in the Common-
wealth of Virginia since the mid-1370’s, and by 1986, when I en-
tered the Virginia General Assembly, value engineering’s proven ef-
fectiveness had been rewarded with an assignment of one full-time
coordinator to oversee training and studies on transportation
projects.

rom 1986 to 1989, value engineering was used on 50 selected
projects and saved an average of 10 percent per project.

In 1990, I introduced legislation that would mandate value engi-
neering for State transportation projects over $2 million. This legis-
lation passed both houses and was signed into law by then-Gov-
ernor Wilder.

Although this legislation passed with broad-based support, dur-
ing the implementation, we experienced resistance from individuals
who believed that value engineering should not be mandated or for-
malized,

They argued that it was similar to other system analysis already
in use, like total quality management, and that VE would bog
down the State in costly bureaucratic details.

I say strongly, Madam Chairman, that this did not happen. With
the help of the transportation commissioner in Virginia, we were
able to implement value engineering, and over its first 2 years of
operation, value engineering has saved Virginia over $39 million on
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road-building projects, with the ratio of $30 saved to every $1 spent
on value engineering.

Some projects the ratio has been $60 for every $1 spent.

After these successes on the State level, one of the first things
I did upon entering Congress last year was to introduce H.R. 2014.
Although similar to the bill that f’ passed in the Virginia Legisla-
ture, it has one distinetive difference.

VE works best in Virginia when mandated by the State govern-
ment, but I am aware of the difficulties caused by Federal man-
dates, and that may end up tying the hands of State officials.

We have a great many capable government officials at the State
level, and I believe Congress needs to give States the tools thay
need to get the work done.

Therefore, an alternative to mandating value engineering is H.R.
2014, which uses a win-win proposition and rewards the States
that use VE to save money on transportation projects by providing
them with an additional Federal contribution.

As you can see in the information that's provided, the formula
creates a situation that benefits everyone. When we increase the
Federal project share to the State transportation departments that
use value engineering, the physical burden of the State is reduced.

When the project’s overall costs go down through value engineer-
in%, the financial burden on the Federal Government is reduced.

alue engineering lets all levels of government spend less and
that saves taxpayer dollars. It's no wonder that the National Tax-
payers’ Union has estimated that H.R, 2014 will save our Nation
over $1 billion a year in transportation costs alone. This will allow
our States to build better highways, bridges, roads at less cost, and
build a more productive country at the same time.

As you examine the merits of value engineering, I would encour-
age you to look at the success that Virginia has had. When we talk
about reinventing government, let's look toward systems that have
proven to save money and get results. VE works, and it's time to
give the government the incentives to use it.

Thank you, Madam Chairman. I'll take any questions.

[The prepared statement of Mrs. Byrne folf;)ws:]
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HEARING ON STATUTORY USE OF VALUE ENGINEERING
MARCH 8, 1994

Mr. Chairman:

I would like to thank you and the rest of the commitiee for focusing on Value Engineering
and for including my legislation, H.R.2014 -- The Value Engineering Better Transportation
Act — in this discussion,

Value Engineering has the potential to save our country billiens of dollars, providing the
greatest bang for our buck. I am sure this subcommitiee has been told of V.E.'s numerous
benefits by our colleague Congresswoman Collins — who has worked en V.E. for years and
wilh whorn [ bave had the opportunity to work on this iasue,

1 would like to speod a few minuies to talk about my experiences with V.B in the
transportation sector at both the state and federal !ev‘éls.

Virginia has had a loog history with V_E, and we have the distinetion of being the only state
in the mation that has mandated Lhe use of V.E for transportation projects. Informatly, V.E.
has been in place in the Commonwealth of Virginia since the mid-seventies, and by 1986 —
when I entered the Virginia State Legislature — V.E.’s proven effectiveness had been
rewarded with the assignment of one full-lime coordinator 10 overses training and studies.

From 1986 to 1989, V.BE was used on 50 selected projects and saved an average of 10
percent per project. In 1990, I introduced legislation that would mandate V.E. for state
transportation projects of 2 million dollars and over.  This legislation passed both houses
and was sigoed into law by then-Govermnor Wilder,

Although this legislation passed with broad-based suppont, during implementation we
experienced tesistance from individuals who believed that V.E should not be mandated or
formalized. They argued that it was similar to other system analyses already in use like
Totl Quality Management, and that V.E. would bog down the state in costly bureaucralic

But this did not happen. With the help of the Transportation Commissioner, we were able
to implement V.E, and over its first two yeary, V,E has saved the Commonwealth of
Virginia over 39 million dollars, with a ratio of 30 dollars saved to every dollar spent on
V.E. -~ on some projects, the ratio has been as high as 60 dollary saved for every dollar
speat.

FEmTYS 9% ECTOUE Faryn
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After (hese successes on the state level, one of the very first things I did upon eniering
Congress was to intreduce H.R, 2014, Although similar to the hill that passed the Virginia
State Legislature, H.R. 2014 has one distinctive differcnce,

V.E worked best for Virginia when mandaled by Lhe siate govermment, but I am aware of
the difficulties caused by well-intentioned federal mandates that wind up tying the hands of
slate governments. We have a greal many capable government officials at the state levels,
and I believe that Congress needs to give states the tocls that they need 1o get the work done
wilhout forcing il upon them.

Therefore. instead of mandating V.E., H.R. 2014 uses a “win-win" approach that rewards
states that use V.E. to save money on lransportation projects by providing them an
additional federal contribution. As you can see in the information provided, this formula
creales a situation that benefits everyone. When we increase the (ederal project share 1o
slale transportation departments that use Value Enpincering. the fiscal burden on the state is
reduced. And when a project’s overall cost goes down through Value Engineering, the
financial burden on the federal government is reduced. Value Engineering lets all levels of
government spend less, and thal saves taxpayer dollars,

It is no wonder (hat the National Taxpayer's Union has estimated that H.R. 2014 will save
our nation over a billion dollars 2 year in transportation costs alone. This will allow our
states to build better highways, bridges and roads at less cost, thereby allowing us to build a
more productive country,

As you examine the merits of V.E., I would encourage you to look at the success Virginia has
had. When we lalk about Reinventing Government, let's look lowards systems that have proven
to save money and get resulls. V.E. works, and il is time to give gavernment the incentives lo
use il.

Thank you.
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THE VALUE ENGINEERING BETTER TRANSPORTATION ACT

OBJECTIVE
* Provide states with a tool to produce safer, more cost-effective
transportation projects through the voluntary use of Vaiue
Engineering.
BENEFIT TO STATES
* Increased federal share: up to ten percent for iransportation
projects.
AREA COVERED
* Federal highway and transit projects.

PROGRAM QUALIFICATIONS

* Projects must have an estimated cost of at least $2,000,000

* Conduct a Value Engineering study before 35 percent of project
design is completed.

* Submit to the Transportation Secretary a completed Value
Engineering study which includes an outline of modifications.

* Reduce a program cost by five percent.

* An additional five percent of federal funds is available to states
thal reduce project costs by 15 percent through the use of value
engineering.

GUIDELINES
* No federal transportation funds will be used for training.

* States are guaranieed original federal funding levels regardless
of study outcome.

* Federal povernment share will not exceed 100 percent of project cost.
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Mrs. CoLLINS. You mentioned that you had some great success
in the State of Virginia. I'm wondering if you have experienced any
resistance in passing the legislation in the State of Virginia?

Mrs. BYRNE. I would say, Madam Chairman, that the bureauc-
racy fought me tooth and nail. They didn’t like the idea of some-
body looking over their shoulder. They didn't like the idea of some-
body going back and redoing what they felt they had already done.

And the interesting thing is that once it was mandated, it meant
that you were not picking out specific projects to value-engineer,
that everybody got value-engineered, and added an element of fair-
ness to the process. Those same bureaucrats who were so resistant
today are value engineering’s biggest champions.

They thought they were using something like value engineering
before, but they weren’t. They called it value engineering, but it
wasn't. And so they now see the difference of value engineering
every project over $2 million in transportation, and it has paid off.

They are currently consulting with other States, in Maine, West
Virginia, and New Hampshire, to teach them how to value engi-
neer.,

They have become experts since this legislation was passed, and
I firmly believe that if we had not mandated it in Virginia, that
we would have gone down the same road of using processes that
were like value engineering sometimes on some projects, but never
getting the kind of payback that we're seeing now in Virginia,

Mrs. CoLLINS. Now, you mentioned the word “mandating.” Your
legislation does not mandate, is that right?

Mrs. BYRNE. That's correct.

Mrs. CoLLINS. It's a voluntary effort.

Mrs. BYRNE. It's a voluntary effort, and it's based on the idea
that a State that chooses to use value engineering, either mandat-
ing it within their own State or setting up a mechanism to do it,
could be rewarded for using it on national highway projects.

And we came up with what I felt was a fairly elegant win-win
situation in that the Federal Government would save money be-
cause the cost of the highway projects would be less, and then the
States would save money because they were using value engineer-
ing and the Federal Government would pay a greater share of the
formula.

So those two things created this win-win situation, and I think
in terms of what you are trying te do, Madam Chairman, that we
not only have to look at mandating within our own context with
our agencies, but if we're looking to get States to use value engi-
neering more readily, that we could tie it to formula and give them
rewards for using value engineering within those formulas. And
that's what I'm trying to do on this transportation approach.

Mrs, CoLLINS, Thank you. Mr. McCandless.

Mr. McCANDLESS, Just one quick question, Mrs. Byrne. You talk
about savinﬁs, savings, savings. At what point do we achieve the
savings at the expense of quality?

Mrs. BYRNE. Well, value engineering takes in quality. I guess the
best analogy for value engineering that I ever heard is that you
want to ﬁo outside and you have a necktie on, and the wind is
blowing. Now, you can stuff that necktie in your shirt, you can put
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a paper clip on it, you can put a tie bar on it, or you can put a
diamond stickpin on it.

And depending on where you're going and what you're doing and
how long you'll be out in the weather depends on what kind of
thing you're going to use to keep that tie down.

That’s value engineering. It's not only cost savings, it's quality,
looking for better materials to do the same job that will last longer.

There are all kinds of aspects to value engineering that go way
beyond cost. It just happens to save a lot of money, too.

r. MCCANDLESS. Tll?\ank you.

Mrs. CoLLNs. I have no further questions at this time. You're
certainly welcome Mrs, Byrne to join our panel to hear the testi-
mony.

Mrs, BYRNE, Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Mrs. CoLLINS. Our first panel is going to be Hon. Steven Kelman,
who is the Administrator of the Office of Federal Procurement Pol-
icy, the U.S. Office of OMB.

Prior to his nomination, Dr. Kelman was a professor of public
management at Harvard University’'s John F. Kennedy School of
Government. Dr. Kelman has authored numerous books and arti-
cles on policymaking process and improving the management of
government organizaticns.

Mr. Kelman, you're joined, I'm told, by Mr. William Coleman.

Mr. KELMAN. Yes, [ am. [ am joined by my colleague Bill Cole-
man, who is our Deputy Administrator for procurement law and
legislation at the Office of Federal Procurement Policy.

rs. CoLLINS. The House rules are that you will have 5 minates
to give your oral statement, with the full knowledge that your en-
tire statement will be made a part of the record.

We don't happen to have the time clock right now so we're going
to sort of be on an honor’s basis right now, but you may begin your
testimony at this time.

STATEMENT OF STEVEN KELMAN, ADMINISTRATOR, OFFICE
OF FEDERAL PROCUREMENT POLICY, OFFICE OF MANAGE-
MENT AND BUDGET, ACCOMPANIED BY WILLIAM COLEMAN,
DEPUTY ADMINISTRATOR FOR PROCUREMENT LAW AND
LEGISLATION

Mr. KELMAN. OK, you can cut me off if I start going on too long.

First of all, let me express my appreciation for the opportunity
to be here today and to say, if I could that as you indicated, a
former or on-leave professor of public management, I really appre-
ciate the interest of this subcommittee in an issue such as this, be-
cause this is not something that gets headlines.

It's not a sexy, flashy issue, but it's a good government issue, and
for that reason, I very much, if I could, would like to express appre-
ciation for your interest in issues such as this, for the interest of
the chairman and the ranking minority member, and of Congress-
man McCandless in this issue.

Let me also say that I have a little bit of personal knowledge of
value engineering. 1 was interested to see—I haven't seen her yet
here today, but Jill Woller from New York City, also of Manage-
ment of Budget, on your witness list,
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I don’t know if she is actually coming, I didn't see her in the au-
dience. I actually served just last summer, before coming into the
government, as a consultant to a group of value engineers working
on a project for Jill Woller’s office in New York City. So I have a
little bit of background and knowledge here.

And let me lastly say, if I could, before I begin my testimony on
behalf of the administration, since we haven't—there haven’t been
hearings before the Government Operations Committee on procure-
ment reform legislation this year, I just wanted, if I could, for the
record and on behalf of the administration to express our very sin-
cere appreciation to Chairman Conyers, to ranking minority Mem-
ber Clinger, and to all the members of the Government Operations
Committee for the work you all have done in cooperation with the
administration and with the Senate to try to make procurement re-
form a reality.

And this is some really good work that people have been doing
that we very much appreciate.

I'm going to talk about a few things today. First I want to talk
a bit about the role of the Office of Federal Procurement Policy in
value engineering for the Federal Government. We are the primary
government agency for developing Federal procurement policy and
overseer of the Federal Acquisition Regulation, the FAR.

And we have tried over the past few years to take strong affirma-
tive action to implement value engineering by incorporating value
engineering requirements in the FAR.

The FAR identifies two basic value engineering approaches, an
incentive approach, where participation by suppliers to the Federal
Government is voluntary and contractors use their own resources
to develop what are called value engineering change proposals,
VECPs.

If those proposals are accepted, the contractor and the govern-
ment share on savings identified.

The second approach, also contained in the FAR, is a mandatory
program where the government requires and pays contractors to
conduct value engineering efforts where appropriate and at the dis-
cretion of the government agency.

What I would say, speaking on behalf of the administration, is
that I am reluctant to endorse the need for either legislatively or
OMB-mandated value engineering programs beyond the require-
ment we already have that VE be utilized where appropriate.

I certainly recognize and am sympathetic to the need to encour-
age proper value engineering practices. T am also aware of the need
to avoid any further encumbering of the procurement process,
which we're trying to streamline and simplify,

And the administration is very concerned that the bill would re-
quire that all agencies establish VE studies on 80 percent of their
in-house and contracted construction, and even the administrative
programmatic and grant projects,

DOD, DOT, and some of the other major procurement and con-
struction agencies have developed internal value engineering regu-
lations that are tailored to their own specific programs.

We try to provide appropriate governmentwide guidance, but any
governmentwide policy, in our view, needs to permit the tailoring
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EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT
CFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET
WASHINGTON D C 20500

March 7, 1294

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE STEVE KELMAN

ADMINISTRATOR FOR FEDERAL PROCUREMENT POLICY

BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON LEGISLATION AND NATIONAL SECURITY
OF THE HOUSE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL OPERATIONS

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I appreciate the opportunity to testify today concerning H.R.
133, the "Systematic Application of Value Engineering Act”.
Value engineering is a challenging and important topic and I

commend you for holding this hearing.

My testimony is organized around a few issues. My specific
response to each of the issues is provided below,

OFPP'as Role in Value Engineering in the Federal Govermment.

As the primary Government agency for developing Federal
procurement policy and as overseer of the Federal Acquisition
Regulations (FAR) and the FAR Council, OFPP has an important role
regarding the use of value engineering in Government contracting.
Most value engineering efforts are accomplished through the
procurement process and, to that extent, they are within the

purview of broad general principles developed by OFPP.
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Page 2

We have taken strong affirmative action to implement value
engineering by incorporating value engineering requirements in
the FAR. Our present policy on value engineering is specified in
Part 48 and 52 of the FAR. The FAR identifies two basic value
engineering appreoaches. The first is an incentive approach in
which contractor participation is voluntary and the contractor
uses its own resources tc develop and submit value engineering
change proposals {VECPs). If a VECP is accepted, any savings
resulting therefrom are shared with the contractor on a
preestablished basis identified in the contract. The second
approach, also contained in the FAR, is a mandatory program in
which the Government requires and pays the contractor to cenduct
a specific value engineering effort. This effort is generally

directed at the major cost drivers of a system or project.

While the FAR is administered and maintained under the respective
regulatory authorities of the Department of Defense, the General
Services Administration and the National Aeronautics and Space
Adminlstration, OFPP is ultimately responsible for its overall
policy content. Accordingly if we determine additional actions
are required to further the use of value engineering through the
procurement process, the FAR and agency supplements to the FAR is

the appropriate place to do that.
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Page 3

However, I am reluctant to endorse the need for either a
legislatively or OMB mandated value engineering program, beyond
the requirement that VE be utilized where appropriate. While I
recognize and am sympathetic to the need to encourage proper
value engineering practices, I am also cognizant of the need to
avoid any further encumbering of the Procurement process.

I am very concerned that the Bill would require that all agencies
establigh VE studies on 80% of their in-house and contracted
construction, administrative, programmatic and grant

projects, not just their acquisition budget subject to the

Federal Acquisition Regulation.

The Department of Defense, the Department of Transportation and
other major procurement and construction agencies have developed
internal value engineering regulations. These regulations are
tailored to their respective programs and procedures. As
developers and promulgators of Government-wide procurement
policy, our job is to ensure that appropriate Government-wide
guidance and direction is provided. However, Government-wide
policy must, at the same time, permit the tailoring of
implementing procedures to ensure that the agencies and
departments have sufficient flexibility to apply the policies in
an intelligent, cost effective manner. I believe our present
approach, as contained in Part 48 of the FAR, provides adequate

cenktral direction.
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OMB CIRCULAR NO. A-131

As you know, four years ago, OMB issued OMB Circular No. A-131,
entitled "Value Engineering," in January, 1988. That Circular
was intended to increase the use of Value Engineering on a
Government-wide basis. In my view, that Circular has been very
effective. Before the Circular, the debate over VE was whether
or not it applied at all. Today, agencies work on the assumption
that VE applies to most construction projects, and the debate has
shafted to where else, beyond construction does VE apply. That
represents a significant improvement, and, as time goes on, we

will see increased use of VE.

Nevertheless, OMB recently revised Circular A-131 to further
strengthen and clarify the provisions of that Circular. OMB
thought this issue was important enough that it elevated the
revision eonrt to the President's Council on Management
Improvement (PCMI}. The PCMI, which is chaired by the Deputy
Director for Management of OMB and consists of Senior officials
fusually the Assistant Secretary for Administration} from the
civilian agencies, established a working group toc review the OMB
Circular and to recommend revisions to the full PCMI. The full
PCMI held a number of meetings on the working groups
recommendations and, at the end of the process, the full PCMI
provided OMB with a revised draft of Circular A-131. On
September 10, 1992, OMB published a proposed revision of the
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Circular in the Federal Register. The PCMI's involvement in this

effort was very important. Since the PCMI membership consists of
Senior-level officials from all the major agencies, discussion of
VE in this forum will only help to increase the use of VE, and it
will ensure a truly.Government—wide approach to VE. Perhaps more
importantly, by agreeing to the policies in the revised Circular,
through their respective representatives to the PCMI, the
agencies have made high-level commitments to the application of
VE. The revised Circular was, in fact signed by OMB Director
Panetta on May 21, 1993 and publighed, in its entirety, in the

Federal Register on June 14, 1993, With this revised Circular,

and the senior-level commitment of the agencies through their
representation on the PCMI, we believe that agencies will
implement VE more frequently than in the past. Through this
process, senior agency officials have developed a greater
understanding of the appropriateness of VE to more applications,
and they have made a commitment to pursue those applications of

VE.

E.R. 133, the "Systematic Application of Value Engineering Aect"

As I've already stated, T want to emphasize at the outset that I
share with you an appreciation of value engineering as a useful
technique for identifying better ways of doing things, and for
getting greater value for the taxpayer. I do believe it has been

successful in federal procurement, when applied appropriately.
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However, I believe it is not appropriate to mandate the use of a
single cost cutting technigue by agencies, whether by OMB
Circular, or by legislation. The reason for Circular A-131's
success in the past is because it has allowed the agencies
flexibility in deciding which projects were appropriate for the
application of value engineering techniques. The revised
Circular continues this approach by linking VE in relationship to
other management improvement processes such as TOM, life cycle
costing, reengineering, systems analysis, etc. This gives
agencies the flexibility to select the toel that is best suited
for the particular job. The Administration would nct endorse
either a legislative or OMB mandated Value Engineering (VE)
program, beyond the guidance that agencies apply VE where
appropriate. With regard te the Bill's specifics, there are
parts of the H.R. 133 that raise particular concerns from an

Administration position. Specifically,

[} H.R. 133 requires each agency to apply VE to B0 percent of
its budget. The Administration could not support any
appreoach based upon the percentage of an agency's budget.
The applicability of VE is project specific. The
Administration would not support requiring agencies to
determine what percent of their budget would benefit from
VE. This should remain an agency-specific discretion that

should be left to management judgement.

o H.R. 133 would establish a new organization with

responsibility for advocating VE. This runs counter to the
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efforts that are being pursued under Government-wide efforts
to streamline the Government bureaucracy, especially the
acquisition management structure, and to reduce the number
of single-interest program advocates. Additionally, the
Bill sets forth gualification criteria for agency VE
advocates. I do not believe we should force particular
cost-cutting techniques on agency managers. We need to make
sure they are aware of VE and various other analytical
processes for cutting cost, and give them the flexibility

for choosing the appropriate technique.

=] H.R. 133 would require states and localities to conduct VE
reviews, as a condition of obtaining a grant. The practice
of attaching conditions to Federal grants that are not
directly related to the purpose of the grant is contrary to
long standing Federal policies governing the relationship
between the Federal Government and State and Local
Governments. Consequently, the Administration is concerned

about this provision.

[+ With regard to annual reporting requirements, H.R. 133 goes
well beyond the scope of the reporting requirements
contained in the revised Circular.
= Agencies should have a good estimate for the potential

return on investment from applying VE to a specific
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project; however, it would serve no useful purpose for

agencies to report that projection to OMB.

Agencies should report the real dollar value of savings
achieved through VE, but reporting of agency return on
investments from VE has not been useful in the past.
OMB Circular A-94 sets forth guidelines for agencies to
assess the appropriateness of Government investment.
Specifically, such investments should have a positive
net present value using an appropriate discount rate.
We would certainly support efforts to ensure that VE
investment decisions comply with OMB Circular A-94.
However, to the extent that the VE process includes the
evaluation of in-house alternatives or compariscns with
private sector alternatives, OMB Circular A-76 must
apply. Procedures must established for the
determination of how fringe benefits, depreciation
requirements, capital costs, contract administration,

and Federal tax impacts are to be included.

The Bill reguires agencies to submit to OMB the
documentation in support of any waivers granted by the
agencies from VE. This requirement would be more
appropriately decentralized to senior agency

management.
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Codification of OMB Circmlar No. A-131

In your letter of invitation, you indicated that the subcommittee
may consider an amendment offered in substitution of H.R. 133
codifying OMB Circular A-131. I could not comment on that
specific approach without first reviewing, and seeking other
officials' views on, the actual text of the amendment. In
general, OMB opposes the codification of OMB Circulars, because

codification would deprive them of necessary flexibility.

H.R. 2014, VE Better Transportation Act of 1993.

This Bill would provide an increased Federal share for projects
which have a cost of $2,000,000 or more and to which value
engineering-is applied and results in certain minimum project
cost savings (i.e. 5%). It applies to both contracts and grants.
Where the minimum 5% savings is confirmed, the Federal share
"payable on account of the project” would be increased by 5% of
the project cost (10% for savings of 15% or more).

OMB supports the generalconcept of incentivizing VE efforts on
government programs. However, there are some concerna regarding
the specifics of H.R. 2014. The Federal Transit Administration
already requires VE on capital investment projects of $100
million or more. It will be necessary to evaluate the

administrative burden on limited staffs to evaluate a major
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increase in VE proposals without further evaluation of potential
savings for this cateqgory of projects, particularly in the
current environment of pending significant cuts in government
gtaffs. Therefor, we respectfully reguest time to give thls Bill
further analysis and provide additional evaluation for the record

as spon as possible.

This concludes my statement, and I would be happy to answer any

questions you may have.
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Mrs. CoLLINS. Thank you. Let me begin by asking, do you think
value engineering works?

Mr. KELMAN. % think where appropriately applied, it certainly
can work, Ma’am, and does work.

Mrs. CoLLINS. And does work. Now, you said there was a relue-
tance to endorse. Why is there such a strong reluctance to endorse?

Mr. KELMAN. You mean to endorse mandates?

Mrs. COLLINS. Yes.

Mr. KELMAN. I think the feeling is—and here, if I may, I'll speak
partly as an administration spokesman and partly as a professor
of management. '

There are thousands, hundreds of thousands of individual gov-
ernment contracts out there. For some of these, value engineering
is appropriate, for others it's not appropriate.

I think it's really inappropriatg micromanagement for any
central body, whether it be OMB or whether it be the Congress, to
come in sort of with a sledgehammer and micromanage all those
tens, hundreds of thousands of individual contracts.

Mrs. CoLLINS. Would you suggest that perhaps if there was a
mandate of contracts over X amount of dollars, that might be a way
to go about this?

Mr. KELMAN, Respectfully, Ma'am, what I would say, even there,
there would be many contracts over X amount of dollars that—
where value engineering is unlikely to return the cost savings that
Jjustify the expenses.

Mrs. CoLLINS. How do you know if you haven’t tried it?

Mr. CoLEMAN. Can I agd something, Madam Chairman?

Mrs. CoLLINS. No, I want my question answered. How do you
know if you haven't tried it?

Mr. KELMAN. How do we know—well, we do try it——

Mrs. CoOLLINS. Have you tried——

Mr. KELMAN. I'm sorry, Ma'am?

Mrs. CoLLINS. In what instances have you tried value engineer-

ing?

%/Ir. KELMAN. The government is using value engineering in a
number of agencies. DOD reports value engineering savings of over
$1 billion for fiscal year 1993 in their recent report to the Office
of Manztgement and Budget.

Mrs. CoLLINS. Are they in full compliance with the circular?

Mr. KELMAN. It's—I think the—

Mrs. CoLLINS. No. The question is, are they in full compliance
with Circular A-131, as revised?

Mr., KeLMAN. They are showing very significant savings from
value engineering. It is impossible to tell whether they're in full
compliance for the reason that I believe legislation or central man-
date is not appropriate here.

There are so many contracts, we would have to have thousands
of police going——

Mrs. CoLLINS, So if they're complying 1 percent of the time, it’s
OK, as long as there is some compliance. Is that right?

Mr. KELMAN. No, I didn't—I don’t know, nobody knows whether
it’s 1 percent. I think $1 billion is a large saving.

Mrs. CoLLINS. But wouldn’t somebody need to know that, wheth-
er or not they're complying? Let's say, if they come up and say, "I
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saved a million dollars,” and they're spending 20 times that
amount, wouldn’t that be a cause to wonder whether they are in
full compliance or 10 percent compliance or 50 percent compliance
or 75 percent or what have you?

Mr. KELMAN. I understand your—

Mrs. CoLLINS. The money sounds great, but when you compare
it to the vast sums of money that they've spent, I think we need
to know those kinds of figures.

Mr, KELMAN. OK, Ma'am, what I—I'm sorry, I may not have spo-
ken clearly enough. Their savings are $1 billion, not $1 million.
DOD is reporting 31 billion on the DOD budget is

Mrs. CoLLiINs. OK, $1 billion of how much is their overall budget
that’s been saved?

Mr. KeLMan, Well, I'll have to get you that exact figure for the
record. I believe their hardware budget is about $45 billion, but let
me correct that for the record if my figures are incorrect.

I mean I think the problem with finding out whether they are,
as you put it, in full compliance is that we would need a large
number of police to inspect every contract to find out whether
they're in full compliance. It is just that kind of huge inspection
structure in this very decentralized world of Federal procurement
that would create this whole brandnew compliance bureaucracy to
see whether people are complying with value engineering. I think
that's the dilemma and the problem with these kinds of central
mandates.

Mrs. CoLLINS. Do you support the Department of Defense posi-
tion of trying to apply—what is this that you said here, increased
vse where appropriate?

Mr. KELMAN. Yes.

Mrs. COLLINS. Who determines where it's appropriate?

Mr. KELMAN. Well, the Federal Acquisition Regulation states
that in every contract over $100,000, there needs to be a contract
clause talking about value engineering and inviting——

Mrs. CoLLms, So there is a number, $100,000, and then they
need to look at value engineering, is that right?

Mr. KELMAN. Well, they need to invite the contractor to submit
where appropriate value engineering change proposals to the gov-
ernment, where the contractor takes the initiative, and the contrac-
tor shares in the savings. So the incentive for the contractor is that
they will get the savings, or half of the savings realized from those
change proposals, so we introduce an incentive structure.

But that’s self-enforcing, in a sense. Every contract over
$100,000, according to Federal Acquisition Regulation, requires a
clause in the contract saying, “Gee, be on the lockout for value en-
gineering opportunities, and please submit where appropriate value
engineering change proposals to the government,”

Mrs. CoLLINS. How many agencies right now include value engi-
neering provisions as stated in the FAR in their contracts?

Mr. KELMAN. We believe that, to our knowledge, all agencies do
30, except——

Mrs. CoLLINS. Including Department of Defense?

Mr. KELMAN. I believe that’s correct, ma’am, yes. The Depart-
ment of Defense includes it in their contracts. If that turns out to
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be incorrect, I'll get back to you for the record, but they are re-
quired to by the Federa) Acquisition Regulation.

Mrs. CoLLINS, Well, I was under the impression that they use
thle Department of Energy acquisition regulations, which are pretty
silent on——

Mr. KELMAN. OK_ I think what your question refers to, ma’am,
is that—not within the Department of Defense, but within the De-
partment of Energy-——

Mrs. CoLLINS. OK.

Mr. KELMAN [continuing). Many of the Department of Energy’s
contracts are what are called management and operating contracts
for some of the national labs, like Sendia and Oak Ridge and so
forth. Those national lab contracts are not subject to the Federal
Acquisition Regulation. They are subject to the Department of En-
ergy's own regulations.

The Federal Acquisition Regulation normally applies govern-
mentwide, and it applies to the Department of Defense, and it has
this clause in it about value engineering change proposals. It ap-
plies to DOE. It just doesn’t apply to management and operations
contracts.

Mrs. CoLLmNs. OK, I'll think on that one for a minute.

Mr. KELMAN. I'm sorry, I apologize, I didn't hear you.

Mrs. CoLLINS. No, I said I had to think about that for just a
minute.

Mr. KELMAN. OK, fine, please.

Mrs. CoLLINS, OK, well, we obviously aren’t achieving full com-
pliance with Circular A-131, are we?

Mr, KELMAN, We are—again, to know the answer to that gues-
tion is to answer—or the fact that we don’t know the answer to
that question is why we feel this kind of mandate approach doesn't
make sense, because to find the answer to that question, we would
have to have a whole value engineering police force looking at all
these contracts at a time when we're downsizing——

Mrs. COLLINS. So your answer is no. Is your answer no?

Mr. KELMAN. My answer is, we don’t know.

Mrs. COLLINS. You don’t know.

Mr. KELMAN. We do not know, and the reason we——

Mrs. CoLLINS. And you're not likely to try to find out?

Mr. KELMAN. If you want, in a context of 252,000 Federal work-
ers being downsized, to give us the resources to find out, we will
obey Congress'’s desire.

Mrs, CoLLINS, Come on. I mean, this is a lot of baloney now. I'm
very serious about this. ’

Mr. KELMAN. Ma’am, [—

Mrs, COLLINS. It seems to me that inasmuch as the record of sav-
ings for value engineering has been proven time and again, that
the General Accounting Office had said we ought fo have it, that
everybody who has had any kind of experience with value engineer-
ing knows that it works, including yourself,

Mr. KELMAN. Mm-hmm.

Mrs. CoLLINs. It would seem to me that we wouldn’t talk around
the issue. The issue is whether or not—do you think it's possible
to achieve something close to compliance on Circular 131.
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Mr. KELMAN, We think that the use of value engineering within
the Federal Government is already increasing, No. 1. We certain]
believe that—what we don't know is whether—we use the word,
“where appropriate.” For us to—I'm trying to answer the question
in the most honest and straightforward way I know how.

The circular says, “Use value engineering where appropriate.”
For us to know whether, in every ingividual situation, it was used
where it was appropriate would mean we would have to look and
do a reexamination of each contract. That is a bureaucratic night-
mare,

Without that, I—I don’t want to come before you, ma'am, and
make a promise that I can’t keep, that I can find out whether in
every appropriate situation it's being used. I mean, that would re-
quire to review each of these contracts. How—I mean, that’s a huge
bureaucratic undertaking.

I agree with you that——

Mrs. CoLLINS. Could you for any future contracts?

Mr. KELMAN. For the government, there are—over $100,000 a
year, there are—how many contract actions?

Mr. COLEMAN. 400,000.

Mr. KELMAN. About 400,000 new contract actions a year, 400,000
over

Mrs. CoLLINS. Could you do a cursory examination?

Mr. KELMAN. Of the 400,000 contracts?

Mrs. COLLINS, A survey, a percentage evaluation of all those con-
tracts. We do it all the time in accounting.

Mr. KELMAN. That's the information—we get that information in
the annual reports under the new circular the agencies are re-
quired to submit. They’re required to submit information about
their overall savings, the numbers of projects that have been ac-
cepted and so forth. So under the revised

Mrs. CoLLNs. How do you verify those savings, or the findings?

Mr. KELMAN. The OMB circular requests that the agency 1Gs
every 2 years, or starting 2 years from the circular, do some sort
of audit, either a spot audit or whatever, within those agencies
about verifying whether the savings that are claimed have actually
been done and doing some sort of spot check of the type that I
think you're suggesting in terms of a survey of whether value engi-
neering is being used on appropriate contracts.

So the OMB circular directs the IGS—I guess the first one would
be in 1995, because the circular came out July of last year—to do,
at an agency level within each agency, a spot survey of the kind
that you're suggesting.

Mrs. CoLLINS. What carrot or stick do the agency IGs have to en-
force compliance with the circular?

Mr. KELMAN. Well, they've been directed by the circular to do
these audits.

Mrs. COLLINS. And if they find the audits haven’t been done,
what happens?

Mr. KELMAN. Well, they are—I'm sorry, ma’am. They are to do
them themselves. The IGS are to do the audits themselves.

Mrs. CoLLINS. The IGs do the audit themselves.

Mr. KELMAN. Yes.
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Mrs. COLLINS. Well, if you find there’s no compliance, what do
you do then?

Mr. KEtMAN. You mean in 1995, if the IGs come up with reports?
Speaking for myself, I would say that the initial way these things
would need to be dealt with would be at an agency level. We have
a very decentralized procurement process. IGs have more people
within the agencies and more people working on things such as
this than a central management organization, such as OMB.

I think that—again, we are not finding that people are not doing
value engineering out there. We're finding that the use of value en-
gineering is increasing, it has increased since 1988, when the first
OMRB circular was issued. We think that other kinds of manage-
ment improvement efforts, such as total quality management and
business process reengineering are also being used.

Probably the best incentive for agencies to try to do these things
is the very tight budget discipline that’s being imposed on them in
terms of t%eir diseretionary spending and the needs for cost savings
that that brings about.

Mrs. CoLLINS. My final question for the moment is, without the
ability to compel the agencies to carry out your recommendations,
how can you be sure that the full potential of the value engineering
benefits are actually being achieved?

Mr. KELMAN. Again, I understand and support, I think, what I
guess is the frustration on your part that is leading to that ques-
tion. I think I know where you're coming from. And the dilemma—
and, again, let me move to my professor of public management hat
if I could for a moment. The dilemma is, with a very, very decen-
tralized process, with hundreds of thousands of procurement ac-
tions, some of which are appropriate for value engineering, some of
which are not appropriate, some of which are appropriate for other
cost savings techniques and so forth, to use a sledgehammer ap-
proach of us centrally, whether it be OMB or whether it be the
Congress, just sort of a mandate, “You have to do it,” I think it will
lead—my judgment as a professor of public management as well as
in this case as spokesman for the administration—will lead to two
problems.

One, is inappropriate bureaucratic value engineering studies
where they are not appropriate and where they will not lead to
savings; and a lot of paper compliance that wﬂ{ end up probably
on balance costing the government more than it saves.

So our dilemma—and I understand where you're coming from—
is, how do we encourage it where it’s appropriate while not requir-
ing where it’s not appropriate? And it is a very tough dilemma for
those of us, whether they be in OMB or whether they be you in
the Congress, from our central positions, because this process is so
decentralized, the procurement process is so decentralized.

And I'm not sure—and, again, I understand your frustration. I
wish we could make sure it was used every place where it's appro-
priate without a sort of a sledgehammer approach. 1 just—I feel
that we don’t have any alternative to—any practical alternative to
the alternative we’re already doing, which is—we have a senior
management official who needs to be responsible for this in each
of the agencies. We've asked the agency IGs to do audits every 2
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years. We're asking for a report to OMB on value engineering sav-

Ings.

%‘sle just can’t go in and micromanage every contract from the
government. It's—I understand your frustration, ma'am, and——

Mrs. CoLLNs, Well, I appreciate that, Professor Kelman, but I'm
going to move on now to Mr. McCandless.

Mr. KELMAN. Fine, OK. Thank you, ma’am.

Mr. McCanDLESS. Thank you, Madam Chairman. Mr. Kelman,
I'm left with the impression here, or one could be, if they were in
the audience, that this Circular A-131, if I have the nght chro-
nology, is a mandatory activity. It's my understanding it's vol-
untary, isn’t that right?

Mr. KELMAN. It is mandatory—there are features that are man-
datory and features that are voluntary or where appropriate. What
is mandatory, sir, is that agencies need to—under the new circular
that was issued last July, agencies need to designate a senior man-
agement official who is responsible for value engineering, No. 1.

They need to submit an annual report to OMB discussing value
?nglilneering savings, the number of proposals received, and so
orth.

In addition to thait, we have a mandatory requirement in the
Federal Acquisition Regulation for contracts over $100,000 that
states to contractors, the people who are doing business with us,
that, “We encourage you to submit value engineering change pro-
posals, and if you do, we'll share the savings with you.”

What is not mandatory is a statement, “You have to do it on
every project, or 80 percent of the projects.” What we say is, “Value
engineering should be used where appropriate.”

Mr. McCanDLESS. All right, now, we've talked about the second
OMB circular and the value of value engineering, and we have an
original circular. What are the differences between these two?

Mr. KELMAN. The differences are in some of the areas I just out-
lined, sir, that we have introduced the new—it's new that we re-
quire a senicr management official to be responsible for value engi-
neering, and it’s new that we require annual reports into OMB,

Mr. MCCANDLEsSS. All right. In your opinion, does the revised cir-
cular help facilitate and encourage the use of value engineering
among agencies?

Mr, KELMAN, Yes, it does, in my opinion,.

Mr. MCCANDLESS, Yes?

Mr. KELMAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. In what respect?

Mr. KELMAN. I think by raising the visibility of value engineering
by requiring agencies to report on what kinds of successes they've
achieved through value engineering annually to OMB, I think it is
another step to move us along the goal that I know Congress-
woman Collins and you and other members of the committee share
to encourage appropriate cost savings through value engineering
and other management cost saving techniques.

Mr. McCANDLESS. A couple years ago the GAO before this sub-
committee said, “A value engineering review can be expensive, and

- will not always recover its costs.” How would you comment on that,
and would you say that the cost to implement value engineernng
sometimes outweighs its value?
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Mr. KELMaN. The administration agrees with the testimony that
GAO made before this subcommittee several years ago, where they
essentially agreed with the administration’s position that this not
be mandated. And it's for the reason that you just stated and GAO
just stated.

Value engineering, just like other management tools, is not ap-
propriate to every situation. It's not one size fits all. If we started
saying you have to do it on every contract, there would be many
contracts, in my judgment, where the expenses for doing the value
engineering study would not be recovered in cost savings.

Mr. McCANDLESS. I'm going to digress just a minute here, be-
cause I think we're talking about something very basic in the Fed-
eral Government. I came from the private sector. Between this of-
fice and that I spent 12 years’ doing very intensive work at the
county level in California, which is operated by five members, and
so public management is not a new, strange, different thing to me.

And my observation is—and I'd like you to comment on this for
the value of the record, whatever that might be—that we could put
anything you might wish to put into the system of management at
the Federal leve%, particularly here in Washington, but that that
activity or program is going to be only as good as the people who
implement it.

Now, that brings the real key to the foundation. And that is,
when you have the degree that you do of appointed levels at var-
ious functions, from the top through the first two, three, possibly
four grades——

Mr. KELMAN. Here I am an example of that.

Mr. McCANDLESS [continuing]. And these people are human and
they have various levels of interest, various levels of desires, var-
ious levels of initiative, and so on and so forth, but that the strue-
ture of the civil servant is always there.

And if there is a program or an initiative on the part of the ap-
pointed official to want to try to improve, to want to try to change
to any degree a ho-hum shop, for purposes of our discussion, in
more cases than one would like to see there is a resistance, irre-
spective of how well-founded the program that this appointed per-
son wishes to implement.

And on that basis then there is a stalling, a foot dragging, and
so forth because the thought process is, “Well, he'll only he here for
a while, and then he’ll be gone. Then we can go on with our busi-
ness the way we want to do it.”

Somebody told me the other day—and I don’t know how true this
is_t}]l';at the average appointee’s lifespan in Washington, DC, is 8
months.

Mr. KELMaN. I think it's about 18, actually, but—just missing a
1, but close enough.

Mr. McCanDLESS, Eighteen months?

Mr. KELMAN. Yeah, about that,

Mr, McCANDLESS. So we could install this, we could install man-
agement by objectives and pick anything else you want off the shelf
in terms of personnel management policies and objectives, but
we're not really going to get anywhere until we do some major re-
structuring of our system, particularly in the executive branch.

How would you comment on that?
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Mr. KELMAN. I think that's a—if I dont watch out, Il be a pro-
fessor and give you a whole lecture on it, so I'll try to avoid that
if I could, or I'll do my best, but——

Mr. McCANDLESS, Don't give us the lecture.

Mr. KELMAN. Yeah, let me see if I can

 Mr. McCanDLESS. We need the Reader's Digest condensed ver-
sion.

Mr. KELMAN. Let me give you the executive summary. I think
that you're abselutely right, and that this is why all of us—wheth-
er, again, they be in sort of senior political positions or you, as
elected officials—can get very easily frustrated.

I think that the—I guess [ would say that if we are going to im-

rove the management of the Federal Government, that, in the
?mal analysis, is going to have to come—and this is the view of the
National Performance Review—is going to have to come from mobi-
lizing energy and a desire to serve on the part of those career folks
who are out there.

And I guess one thing I would say, and if I might make the ob-
servation to the subcommittee, is that if you talk to the career peo-
ple, one of the things that they will always tell you or often tell
you about why they don’t want to change and why they’re hesitant
to take risks and so forth is, they're afraid that if they do try to
change, and they make a mistake, you folks here on the Hill are
going to, you know, rap their knuckles and come down very hard
on them and sort of—and just make them—sort of punish them.
And, therefore, they withdraw into their shells and just say, “I'm
Jjust going to do things the old way.”

It seems to me—I'm just thinking of this right now, because I—
I'm trying, and I hope I'm coming across as being constructive be-
cause I'm trying to be constructive—I think that one thing that this
subcommittee could do to promote—to really promote value engi-
neering is, why don't you bring before this committee some people
in the agencies, career people—forget us politicos—bring in some
career people who have made this work and praise them and cele-
brate them for the money they've saved taxpayers and for their en-
ergy and commitment.

And let’s get that out in Mike Causey’s column or on the Federal
Patge of the Washington Post. Let’s see career people get some cred-
it from you as elected officials for the success stories, for the people
who have tried hard in their agencies to make value engineering
work and who saved the government money.

That message will get out very fast and we do have to find some
method. I absolutely agree with you to—we're only here, and I hope
I'll be here for a little more than 18 months, but we're not here for-
ever. With the turnover on your side, you guys aren’t here forever
any more, fortunately or unfortunately.

And if we're going to make the Federal Government manage bet-
ter it has to come from the career folks and we have to find ways
to energize and give them incentives,

Mr. McCaNDLESS. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Mrs. COLLINS. I now recognize Congresswoman Byrne for any
comments she may have.

Mrs. BYRNE. Professor, when you talked about recognizing the
career folks, if indeed we have a hearing and we have success sto-
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ries and we trot them up here and they all tell us that they'’re sav-
ing anywhere from 10 to 17 percent ocn anything that they value
engineer, will this administration remove its reluctance to use it?

Mr. KELMAN. Ma’am, we are not reluctant to use it, we're reluc-
tant for a mandate that says just, “Agencies have to use it in every
case.”

Mrs. BYRNE. Well, you had used the term “appropriate,” and “in-
appropriate,” and I guess the Chairwoman had hit upon this a lit-
tle earlier, when is—can you give me some examples of when value
engineering is inappropriate?

Mr. KELMAN. I wouldn’t try to micremanage that, you know, that
judgment, so it would probably not be appropriate for me to give,
you know, to give specific examples. But I—let me maybe put in
some comments for the record, because I don’t think it's appro-
priate for me as a central Office of Federal Policy Administrator to
be suggesting when something is appropriate and inappropriate.

I mean, that is a function that is much more appropriately de-
centralized. And I have some ideas off the top of my head, but I
hope you'll appreciate, I don’t want to put my foot 1n my mouth,
So let me get back on the record if I may, on that.

Mrs. BYRNE. Let me just close because 1 don’t want to take up
too much more time, but let me just close with my observation of
what I went through in the Commonwealth of Virginia, 6 million
people, a fairly large bureaucracy, is that they told me that they
were already using VE, they weren’l. They told me that it would
be a bureaucratic nightmare, that we'd have to have all these com-
pliance police, they don’t. They told me that there would be situa-
tions where it would cost more money to use it than they would
save, they didn’t.

And I puess my reaction is, that I have heard your comments
about 3 years ago, only it was in Virginia by other folks in the bu-
reaucracy. And the reluctance I find on the part of the bureaucrats,
of the career people, to use it right now is they feel that if they
use it they’re being singled out to use it, that we only use it some-
times, and there is something wrong with what you did in the first
place if it's used.

So by mandating we're taking away the onus from using value
engineering, because it's used for everybody. We're not singling out
one department. We're not singling out one project or one career
person. So by mandating it, we're making sure that everybody is
treated the same way and then we take away the foot dragging for
using it because they expect it. It's part of the process. And right
now it is not, in my opinion, part of the process.

Mr. KELMAN. Mm-hmm. I think your observations are very inter-
esting and trenchant. 1 guess two things I would point out, one is
that as I understood it from your testimony, ma'am, your legisla-
tion in Virginia only applied to transportation construction projects,
because it didn’t apply, you know, throughout the Federal Govern-
ment for when we're buying furniture and computer hardware and
so forth.

I mean, it's in the area where value engineering now in the Fed-
eral Government is probably most used. ’I%at is to say, in construc-
tion.
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And I guess I would also ask you, given what you're saying in
your—in the bill that you've introduced, you're not requiring it ei-
ther, you're introducing an incentive approach. And I think it’s out
of your experience at the State level where you don’t want the Feds
coming in and sort of pushing, you know, requirements on you and
sort of realizing the problems that can create.

I guess I would suggest that in a Federal Government as decen-
tralized and farflung with so many procurement actions as we have
here, a similar worry and observation might apply to a Federalwide
mandate.

Mrs. BYRNE. T just respond, Professor, that the reason that we
took this approach in the Federal Government is that we are wor-
ried about unfunded mandates to State government. When it comes
to State governments or the Federal Government in its own con-
tracting procedures, it seems to me that we would want to examine
the way to get it done efficiently.

And I will tell you that it’s been—I would have applied it to
much more than transportation if given the opportunity, but I had
to start somewhere. So I think that if I were to tell anybody who
is interested in government that there is a process out there that
is proven to save anywhere from 10 to 17 percent, proven

Mr. KELMAN. In cases where it's used, as are all these cases
where it's not used because its’ not appropriate and where it
wouldn't save 10 to 17 percent.

Mrs. BYRNE. That's right. It just went around full circle, because,
we don’t know where it's appropriate. We're guessing where it's ap-
propriate. We're %'uessing where people are in compliance. So we
have the potential to save a tremendous amount of money in the
Federal Government, a tremendous amount that helps us meet
those mandates of 252,000 people that we're downsizing.

We have a tremendous opportunity here and it seems to me that
by saying that we already have it and we're already using it, and
in_some places it'’s not appropriate, we're missing the boat. We're
missing the boat.

Mrs. CoLLINS. Thank you. Dr. Kelman, let me say that we are
ﬁoing to be giving you some followup questions, and we'd like to

ave some very definitive responses within the 5 working days, so
we can get on with our hearing record.

I know that there are some real savings to be earned, if you will,
through value engineering, and you say you endorse value engi-
neering where appropriate.

What I would like to do is to sit down with those of you who
make these kind of decisions and see if there is something we could
work out together, because we are, at this point in time, just doing
a sort of overview of what has happened with the intent, perhaps
of —with the strong intent of creating some kind of legislation.

But I would like to have us work together before we put anything
in stone, if you will. I thank you for appearing before us.

Mr. KELMAN. Thank you, ma'am.

Mrs. CoLLINs. Unfortunately I have to go to another meeting,
and am now going to pass the gavel to Mr. Peterson, who is the
chairman of the Employment, Housing, and Aviation Subcommittee
on Government Operations. Mr. Peterson, is of course, a Member
from Minnesota. I will return.
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Mr. PETERSON [presiding]. In the interest of time, we're going to
call panel 2 and 3 up together. We have with us today Mr. Stanley
Brezenoff, executive director of the Port Authority of New York and
New Jersey. He’s accompanied by Mr. William Goldstein, the exec-
utive director of Capital Programs.

We have Mr. James Rains, certified value specialist, for the
North American Operations of General Motors Technical Center,
Warren, MI. Mr. Raing's precepts of value engineering are being
used creatively by the Germans and Koreans, as wel% as by the
Japanese auto and steel industry to reduce cost and approve pro-
ductivity in both public and private sectors.

And Mr. Wesley Querns, engineer for the Eastman Kodak Co.
Mr. Querns is manager of multiple caPital improvement project,
purchasing and destruction. And we'd also like to call Dr.
Varadarajan, chairman on the Council of Federal Procurement of
Architectural and Engineering Service,

And Mr. Larry Zimmerman, who is no stranger to this sub-
committee as president of the Society of American Value Engi-
neers. He has been in the field almost 20 years. And Mr. Jean-Paul
Prentice, government liaison committee, Association of Total Cost
Management, testifying on behalf of Michael Horowitz.

And so we welcome you all to the committee. Unable to appear
is Ms. Jill Woller, deputy chief engineer of the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget of the city of New York.

Her statement, without objection, will be included in the record,
as will all of your statements.

If you want to summarize—in fact, we would appreciate it if you
could summarize so we can wrap this up as soon as possible. We
will start with Mr. Brezenoff.

Mr. BREZENOFF. Yes, that's right.

Mr. PETERSON, Welcome to the committee.

STATEMENT OF STANLEY BREZENOFF, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
PORT AUTHORITY OF NEW YORK AND NEW JERSEY, ACCOM-
PANIED BY WILLIAM GOLDSTEIN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
CAPITAL PROGRAMS

Mr. BREZENOFF. Thank you, Mr. Chair. I will—with me today is
Bill Goldstein, the deputy executive director for capital programs at
the Port Authority. I will summarize our testimony.

Let me say that we appreciate the opportunity to share our expe-
rience with a very powerful tool for more effective public service
through better management of public works. And we support the
committee’s interest in widening Federal use of value engineering.

In our agency, we've expande§ the VE concept into a value man-
agement philosophy and I want to focus on four points today. That
the best value comes from reexamining the project purpose concept
and functions and not just the design. That bringing in a range of
expertise from outside the organization makes the process much
more effective.

A central part of the process is evaluating risks associated with
the project and finding ways to reduce those risks and that value
management is not just about saving money, it's also about getting
the best possible project. With that said, let me emphasize that
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when you do it right, it saves money in construction, operation, and
life cycle maintenance costs.

Qur value management is a three-step process. It looks at a
project at key points in its development. It begins at the conceptual
level of project planning by examining the basic assumptions un-
derlying a proposed capital investment. In this first step, which we
call value planning, we look at goals and objectives to be sure that
a project represents the best response and the right timing. We
find that this kind of conceptual review early on is the best point
in the process to grasp opportunities and identify pitfalls inherent
in most major public works.

Our next close up examination takes place after the project has
passed this conceptual muster, And that’s when we conduct a value
engineering analysis which produces refinements in design, con-
struction phasing, integration with operating needs, and other fac-
tors. And it also seeks to mitigate the risks associated with the
project.

Illet me say that both our value planning and value engineering
results go to our board of commissioners, so that our governing
board hears the outcome of these processes before authorizing de-
tailed planning for sizable projects and again, before authorizing
overall project costs.

Last point is, we also look at projects and groups of projects dur-
ing construction and after completion to see what has gone right
and what has gone wrong. This project program management re-
view, because it comes late in the life cycle of the project, tends to
have relatively smaller effects on cost but they can have a signifi-
gant impact on the way we manage specific types of projects in the
uture.

A major step in the evolution of our thinking about these reviews
is when we added outside expertise, because it aids the process
enormously, The basic methodology is group interaction for func-
tional analysis and while in the beginning we used our own staff,
ad hoc teams, drawing upon a pretty vast range of skills, we have
refined and strengthened the program by recruiting teams of out-
side experts, We have worked with about 220 outside experts, we
have a data base of well over 300 such individuals which enable
us to assemble a range of people with the right mix of professional
backgrounds and training and so on.

In closing, I want to emphasize that our goal in value manage-
ment is not simply saving money, it's also a search for the best pos-
sible project, for the course of action that offers the most value.
With that said, we have identified significant savings through
value management,

In 1992 alone, among other savings, we cut $3 million from an
anticipated $10 million cost of a police facility at John F. Kennedy
International Airport. We identified another %’10 million in savings
on a $110 million international terminal at Newark Airport.

But the overall figures are even more impressive. During the
first year of the program, 1992, we identified some 6 percent of po-
tential savings on almost $1 billion worth of projects we analyzed.
The following year, 1393, we found potential savings of more than
20 percent on projects that also totaled roughly $1 billion.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Brezenof’% follows:]
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TESTINONY QF STANLEY BREZENOFF, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
THE PORT AUTHORITY OF NEW YORK AND NEW JERSEY

REGARDING H.R. 133, H.R, 2014, AND "VALUE ENGINEERING"

BEFORE THE LEGISLATION AND NATIONAL SECURITY SUBCOMMITTEE
OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MARCH 8, 1994
WASHINGTON, D.C.

Good morning, Mr. Chairman, and members of the Subcommittee.

My name is Stanley Brezencff and I am the Executive Dlrector of

the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey. With me today is

William H. Goldstein, our Depulty Executive Director for Capital

Programs, Thank you for the opportunity to share our experience

with a powerful tool for delivering more effective public service

through better management of our public works.

We at the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey welcome

this committee’s aim to widen federal use of value engineering.

In our agency, we have expanded the V,E. concept right up into our

Board Room, where a "value management®™ philesophy now prevalls.

We‘ve also brought value engineering back to a much earlier point

in the process of planning new investments. You may wish to

-1-
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consider bullding this broader dimension into your own initlative.

It's working for us across a wide range of projects and issues,
1’11 focus on four points today:

* The best value comes from re-examining the project purpose,

concept, and Functlions, not just the design, using a "Total
Quality Management” approach;

s Bringing in a range of expertise from outside the
organization makes the process much more effective;

* A central part of the process ls evaluating risks associated
with a project and Einding ways to reduce those risks; and

b Value management is not just about saving money ~- it‘s also

about getting the best possible project. But that said, let
me emphasize that when you do it right, it almost always
saves money in construction, operation, or life cycle costs.
It can even increase revenues,

Port Authority Background

For those of you who don't knoWw us, the Port Authority is an
agency chartered by New York and New Jersey to support trade and
commerce in the. metropolitan area, Created in 1921, it was part
of another generation’s push to "reinvent government,” with a
groundbreaking bistate compact ratified by the Congress.

our portfolio includes bridges, tunnels, transit facilities,
three major alrports, marine terminals, industrial parks, a
resource recovery plant, and the World Trade Center, among others.
These are among the busiest facilities of their kind in Amerlca.
Directly and indirectly, they support more than 440,000 jobs.

We earn our own budget with user fees, commercial rentals,
and other income, and we pocl our revenues to support long term
bonds for capital investment. We have about 53.8 billion in
capital spending programmed through 1998, not including billiens
more in private equity investments at our airports and elsewhere.

-2-
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We manage one of the largest and most diverse public works
programs in the nation,

Like other agencies, we have had our share of setbacks on
capital projects in recent years. What we learned, at some cost
and sometimes embarrassment, is that the biggest problems often
arlse not from flawed engineering, but from external factors that
could have been better anticlpated. These include market demand,
revenue forecasts, patron and tenant expectations, and

epvironmental issues.

value Management: More than Value Engineering

vValue management is a three-step process that looks at a
project at key pointe in its development. It begins at the
conceptual level of project planning by examining the basic
assumptions underlying a proposed capital investment. In this
flrst step, which we call value Planning, we loock at goals and
objectives, to be sure that a project is needed and that it
represents the best respence and the right timing. That kind of
conceptual review, early on, is the best peint Lln the process to
grasp the pitfalls -- and the opportunities -- inherent in most
major public works projects.

Our next close-up examinatlion takes place after a project has
passed muster conceptually. This is when we conduct a Value
Engineering analysis, which produces refinements in design,
construction phasing, integration with operating needs, and other
factors. 1t also seeks to mitigate the risks ascociated with the
project. Let me note here that value engineering review savings,

—3-
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though important, have a less profound impact on the overall
project than those generated at the value planning stage.

Value planning and value engineering bring the further
benefit of raising the discussion to tha policy level. OQur
governing Board of Commissioners hears the outcome of value
planning and value engineering assessments before authorlzing
detailed planning for sizable projects, and again before
authorizing overall project costs.

We also look at prtojects and groups of projects during
construction and after completion, to see what has gone right and
what has gone wrong. At the Port Authority, we call that third
step our Projeckt/Program Management Review. Because the results
of project reviews come late in the life cycle of the project,
they tend to have relatively smaller effects on cost. But they
can have a significant impact on the way we manage speciflc types

of projects in the future.

Outeide Experts

A major step in the evolution of cur thinking about these
reviews came when we realized that outside expertise adds
enormously to the process. The basic methodology of value
engineering is group interaction for functional analysis, and in
the beginning we used ad hoc teams of Port Authority staff,
drawing upon the vast range of skills within the agency. We have
many talented career professionals,

But since 1992, we have refined and strengthened the program
by recruiting teams of outside experts. This adds world-class

—4-
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expecrtise, a measure of independence, and a comparative
perspective that makes it much less likely that a major flaw -- or
good opportunity -- will egcape the review process.

Over the last two years, as we have made value management
part of our way of doing business, we have worked with about 220
outside experts. We have actually developed a database of well
over 300 individuals, which enables us to ascsemble a range of
people with the right academic and professional backgrounds for a
given project, as well as the right trainlng, experience, and
certificatlons.

This team of outside experts operates at a professional arm's
length throughout the entire process, up to -- and sometimes
including -- presentation to our Board. We support this group
with Port Authorlty staff who are familiar with that partlcular
facility and with our policies, procedures, and business
requirements for the issue at hand, The Value Team of outside
experts is sequestered during key phases of the analysis, but Port

Authority resource staff provide them with help when tequired.

More than Saving Money

I want to emphasize that our goal in value management ias not
simply saving money; it's 2lso a search for the best posslble
project -- for the course of action that offers the most value,
that anticipates and controls the risks, and that best supports
our public service mission. In fact, cost savings can almost be
viewed as incildental to value management, whose real aim is
excellence. Value management reviews at the Port Authority

-5-
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sometimes add elements to a project, where we see a chance Lo get
more value for our investment and for the people of New Jersey and
New York.

But that said, we have identified significant savings through
value management. In 1992 alone, ameng other savings, we cut §3
million fcom the anticlpated 510 million cost of a police Facility
at John F. Kennedy International Airport. And we identifled
another $10 million in savings on the $110 million international
terminal at Newark Airport. The overall figures are even more
impressive, During the first year of the program, 1992, we
identified some 6 percent of potential savings on almost $§1
billion of projects we analyzed; the Eollowing year, 1993, we
found potential savings of more than 20 percent on projects that
also totaled roughly $1 billion. Let me close with two brief
examples of how the process works to save us money.

Perhaps the best—-known example is the recovery of the World
Trade Center after the terrorist bombing just over one year ago.
We decided early on that, rather than using value management
slmply to achleve its usual objectives of optlmum cost and
schedule, we would use it in an unconventional way, to "crash” or
accelerate the schedule and come up with technical “"werkaroundsg,™
We did this because we determined that keeping the Trade Center
closed had consequential costs of close tao 31 million per day; the
lncremental costs of acceleration were much less. This approach
worked extremely well, helpling to bring the Twin Towers back on

.llne faster than anyone predicted.
The other example is also from the Trade Center. We brought

—-6-
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togather a diverse team of experts -~ from investment bankers to
architects and engineers -- to help us figure out how to maxlimize
revenues while keeping the Twin Towers a Class A complex for the
minimum amount of capital invested. Their answer, interestingly
enough, called for redesign and reconstruction of the Trade
Center’s public spaces. Although we've only just begun to
implement their recommendations, it's worth noting that our

occupancy rate is already higher than it was before the blast.

Concluslon: Beyond Value Engineering

Mr. Chalrman, based on our experience at the Port Authority,
I encourage you not only to move ahead with this approach, but te
go beyond value englneering to value management. The cost-savings
criteria set out in OMP Circulac 131 should be augmented with a
value management approach.

To use a phrase we’ve heard a lot in Washington lately, value
engineering is as eimple and smart as "measuring twlce and cutting
once.” Value management goes a couple of steps further and asks
if we're using the right measure, and if we can’t find a piece
already slzed to fit the job.

We’'tre flattered at your interest in how we’re applying these
ideas to serve the people of New York and New Jersey. I would be
pleased to make the Port Authorityrs staff available to your
committee as you shape this important legislation,

Thank you.

o7
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Mr. PETERSON. Thank you very much for—you hit it right on the
money there. We have the 5-minute clock on. You must have done
this before.

Mr, BREZENOFF. I have.

Mr. PETERSON. Well, we appreciate it very much. Mr. McCand-
less and I both have to leave at noon, so0 if you could all keep your
remarks to 5 minutes, we'll turn on the timer and then we might
have time for a couple questions. Next is Mr. Rains.

STATEMENT OF JAMES A. RAINS, JR., CERTIFIED VALUE
SPECIALIST, GENERAL MOTORS, WARREN, MI

Mr. RAINS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and other members of the
committee. Value analysis is synonymous with value engineering,
has had widespread use within General Motors. Use of this tool
has been a factor over 30 years within GM with very varied levels
of success and intensity.

Since there’s never been a formal value analysis activity in the
corporation, it has been left to the discretion of its individual divi-
sions. One such division Deleo Chassis division, headquartered in
Dayton, OH, has had a very active value analysis organization
since 1979, so this testimony will be focused on that.

The purpose of this testimony is to discuss the use of value engi-
neering in industry, why it is used and how it applied. The oppor-
tunity to share this information with this subcommittee is greatly
appreciated, And I thank you for inviting me and thank you for lis-
tening to this testimony.

Delco Chassis has been around for a long time, incorporated in
1909. It is a worldwide organization with—located with 15 manu-
facturing facilities in North America and located in 9 countries
%lobally. Cost reduction at Delco Chassis is taken very seriously. It
jts extremely well into our total cost reduction scheme that is
value analysis. And we currently achieve savings in excess of $200
millien per year.

Value analysis is not mandated at Delco Chassis. It is used be-
cause management sees it as an effective tool to help them achieve
their cost reduction targets. Since no one at Delco is required to
use value analysis, the VA group must constantly sell the use of
value analysis.

I'd like to expand on this remark. Management edicts and indus-
try don’t work because management comes and goes and therefore
their edicts and mandates come and go. That is not the same as
a Federal law,

We've had a very successful start in value analysis at Delco in
1980, 10 teams in our first workshop were very successful and it
kind of paved the way for continuing use of value analysis. And we
have used it globally at all our divisions and all our plants.

We have a network within General Motors that allows everyone
to share their ideas, concerns. We bring in outside speakers so we
address the latest technology of value analysis and we assist and
support each other. We have also been very active outside the cor-
poration, promoting value analysis in the community, in the health
care industry, in school systems and churches, et cetera.

The use of value analysis methodology at Delco Chassis. We've
had many innovations in the methodology primarily, these have
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been done to enhance our own performance as practitioners. We
take preat pride in our diversity in the applications of value analy-
sis. We just don’t do it on products and processes. We have used
it to enhance our synchronous and our manufacturing abilities.

Just to wrap up, there’s a couple of examples in my testimony
that I think adequately portray how value analysis can improve
your business. If—do you have a copy of this available to you? OK

The first example is on ABS, it's used on your braking system.
We have a very diversified team, and the team had an cbjective to
improve the value of ABS. If you look on—we had a chart there
that describes the functions that are used and the parts and we
identify a cost or expense of functions which help us to zero in on
where we're going to brainstorm, because part of the VA technique
its job plan, 1s to do this, and it helps you to zero in on where you
want to do your brainstorming and creativity.

Also part of that package is what we call a FAST diagram, which
stands for functional analysis system technique. And you don't—
i,(vou may have an ABS brake system in your vehicle, but you don't

now how it works, but if you look at this FAST diagram and saw
the power of verb-noun combinations which we call functions in the
value engineering world, you can very easily understand how a
brake system, that is very complicated, works.

And that’s the key to—one of the keys to value analysis, because
it takes a very technical—can take a very technical product or proc-
ess and allow people to have a common understanding of what that
is to generate ideas from.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Rains follows:]
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March 3, 1594

Testimony before the Legislation and National Security Subcommitiee of the House
Committee on Government Operations concermning OMB Circular A-131, HR. 133
and H.R. 2014. Testimony is to be delivered on March 8th, 1994.

The purpose of this testimony is to discuss the use of Value Engineering in industry;
why it is used and how il is applied.

Value Analysis, synonymous with Value Engineering has had widespread use within
General Motors. The use of this ool has been in effect for over 30 years with
varying Jevels of success and intensity. Since there has never been a formal Value
Analysis organization at the Corporate level, Value Analysis use has been left to the
discretion of its individual divisions. One such division, Delco Chassis,
headquartered in Dayton, Ohio, has had a very active Value Analysis organization
since 1979, In 1991, Delco Chassis was awarded by SAVE Lhe "Excellence in
Value Engineering” Award. This prestigious award recognizes companies that use
and promote the use of Value Engineering for a minimum of ten years. Therefore
the attached lestimony is focused on the Value Analysis activity at Delco Chassis.

This testimony is presenied by Mr. James A. Rains, JIr. Mr. Rains managed the VA
department a1 Delco from 1985 until his recent reassignment to General Motors
North American Operations located at the GM Technical Center in Warren,
Michigan. He has been very active in the Sociely of American Value Engineers
since 1987 and is a Certified Value Specialist.

The opportunity to share this information with this subcomminee is greatly
apprecialed. Mr. Rains hopes that this testimony will assist the subcommittee in
making its furure decisions. Thank you.
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INTRODUCTION

Delco Chassis Division is one of the most diversified in General Motors. Organized in Dayion,
Ohio in 1908, by Charles F. Kenering and Edward A. Deeds, as the Dayion Engineering
Laboratories Company, it was incorporated in July 22, 1909 with 10 fult or pan-time employces.
Kenering and Deeds intended that Delco be an engireering research company, not a
manufacturing company, however that concept changed when they invented the ignition system
and the self-starter. By 1912, over 1,200 employees were on the Delco payroll, most employed in
manufacturing operations.

Delco Chassis has a long wradidon of providing cusiomer satisfacdon. At Delco Chassis, we
combine quality, technology, price and responsiveness to meet our cusiomes's specifications every
time. Delco Chassis is a source-responsible supplier of automotive component systems that are
world Jeaders in customer satisfaction. Our expentise in elecoronics, hydraulics, mechanics,
matenals, coupled with our ability to atract and develop outstanding engineenng talent, has
keyed Delco Chassis emergence as the world's leading producer of brake sysiems and suspension
systems for the auto indusiry.

Delco Chassis has plants and facilides in nine differen countries around the globe, truly making i
a global division,

Cost reducton is taken very seriously at Delco Chassis. Value Analysis fits extremely well into
the total cost reduction scheme. Delco currenily achieves annval cost reduction savings in excess
of $200,000,000 per year.

Value Analysis is not mandated at Delco Chassis. VA is used because management sees it as an
effective tool which will help them achieve their cost reduction 1argets. Since no one at Delco is
required to use VA, the VA group must constantly “sell” itself and the VA process,
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Delco's first taste of Value Analysis occurred in March, 1963. A group of managers auended a
40 hour workshop conducted by General Motors Institute in Flim, Michigan. They studied a
Whirtpool Hermetic Mator and identified $30,000 of potenrial savings. Acrual savings that
resulied was never documented. Almosi simulianecusly at the then Deleo Appliance Division
(now Delco Chassis - Rochesier Operations) 2 major VA activity lasting approximately two years
was conducted. This actvity is well documented.

From 1964 10 1979 there is livde documentation on the use of VA, however, one gets the feeling
that some functional analysis and creativity was used, as Larry Miles intended. In November,
1979, an individual was relocated fram Rochester, New York to the Dayiton Divisional
Headquaners and named Manager of Value Analysis and reponed to the Direcior of Materials
Management. At the ame, the new appointed manager knew nothing about VA, but rapidly put
together a soong foundation that still exisis. Delco conducted its first workshop in April, 1980
and was the first of many workshops facilitaied by Value Analysis, Inc. It should be noted that
every member of Delco's Execurive Staff at the time was assigned as a ieam member in this
workshop.

As a result of numerous proposals that were implemented as a result of that first workshep, the
ongoing suppor for VA was easy. There were 10 teams in that workshop. 1 personally was on
one of those teams and our team implemnented 8 fairly major design changes to the product that
we studied. The first year savings of those proposals, just from this one team, was approximaiely
§500,000.00.

In the fall of 1984, VA was cxpanded to include Delco’s supplier community. This was the first of
three worksheps which focused on the products that Delco’s vendors supply. With active
involvemnent from our Purchasing Depanment several suppliers were selecied to participate in
Delco's first preferred supplier VA workshop. Suppliers were invited to participate with all
warkshop expenses covered by Delco. In this workshop 18 supplier teams used the VA
techniques on a product they supply 10 Delco. Through 1993, 135 different supplicrs have
panticipated in our workshops.

In 1983 the VA group was reorganized under the Divisional Industrial Engineering Depanment.
This move was made 10 increase the sqong relatonship with the Plant LE. Department personnel
and 1o assist in project follow-up alter the workshops.

On November, 1985, Mr. James Rains became Administator and later Supervisor of Value
Analysis. He held this position with expanded responsibilides until his recent ransfer 10 the North
American Operations of General Motors.
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December, 1985 was the last of the big workshops conducted by VAL There were 18 1eams in
this workshop. What followed is what was called a New VA Approach. This approach was
announced to the division on January 3, 1986, The annual cost savings of this new approach ook
over $100,000 out of the VA budget. There were two major principles in this new approach.

1. The workshops would be facilitated by Delco personnel.

2. The VA group would focus on smaller, but much more frequent workshops that would be
conducted at the several locations of Delco Chassis.

In the fall of 1986, although quite by accident, began a very strong relationship between VA and
Deleo's houtly work force. We have found the hourly work force 1o be exremely appreciative of
the VA job plan. As a direct result of their workshop experience, we have also noticed a very
positive effect on their atdtudes and job perfermance. Several arvicles, many of which are written
by hourly peaple have proven their ppreciation 1o participaic in such a meaningful workshop.

The YA Group expanded the use of VA in Delco Chassis in much of 1987, In January, 1987 we
facilitated our first workshop in El Paso, Texas for our Mexican border plant, Delmex which is
located in Juarez. There were 6 teams in this workshop. Among the paricipants were 17
Mexican Nationals. This expansion also included Livonia, Michigan. In 1986 a former Chevrolet
Plant was rcaligned to Delco Chassis. The first Delco Chassis workshop conducted for this
facility was in March, 1987.

Delco Chassis is a world-wide organizarion and a plan was developed 1o take VA to our
European Operatons in England and Spain. Our first European workshop was conducted in
Dunstable, England in March, 1988. The results of that workshop were significant. The smategy
for our Spain plant is 10 utilize other GM personnel already in Spain and mained in VA. This
allows [ar consistent practices within that European country.

Again as a result of another GM rearganization in 1989, much of the Inland Division became part
of Delco Chassis. The Divisional VA Group, ance again, wok on this massive, new client (all
segments of the Delco organization are considered clients) with no additional VA headcount.

In 1990 expansion continved again in Europe. De Carbon a joint venture company in France
asked for a VA aciivity. A 45 hour workshop was canducted in October, 1990. A strut that is
being planned to sell 10 Renault was studied. The results of the workshop so far are exoemely
pasitive,
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DELCO CHASSIS SUPPORT & PROMOTION OF
VA WITHIN THE CORPORATION

While Delco Chassis is a Division of General Motars, it needs 1o be understood that each division
is rup almost as if it were an aulonomous business itself. Delco Chassis is not guaranieed any GM
business, and must compete on a world-wide basis in quality, cost, technology and responsiveness
1o oblain and maintain GM as a customer. Delco's acceplance as a world-wide suppiier is
recognized by our ability 1o supply product to customers, such as, Honda, Toyota, Nissan and
Hyundai inside and outside of the United States. This autonomy is also fully demonswrated by the
fact that several divisions within GM have no YA involvement

In an effon 10 pool the best talents of the Corporation together, in 1972 a Corporate Value
Management Commitice and Steering Commirtee was formed. Initially the committee met
manthly, but now each meets five times per year. As with the SAVE community, this group feeds
and networks with cach other in a very "special” way.

Delco Chassis has been exmemely active in both comminees since their concepdon. Recently, Mr,
Rains has served as Vice Chairperson and Chairperson of this commirtee. Delco involvement
goes way beyond mere atiendance. As a member of the Sieering Commintee, we share
responsibility 0 plan the agenda for each Corporate Meeting. Delco personnel has been
responsible for proving many outside speakers to present. Delco makes at least one presentation
at almost every meeting. Because our program is so active and on the Jeading edge of several VA
applicatians, other GM divisions are interested in what we have 1o say, Severainon-VA
employees have made presentations 1o this committee. One such presentation was made by a
Delco hourly EPG team leader.

Delco Chassis has been very helpful in assisting other GM Divisions st VA Deparmments and/or
participaie in VA workshops. The first such activity was in September, 1982, A 19 team joint
workshop was held with another GM Division in Dayton, Delco Momine. This was Delco
Moraine’s first experience with VA. For some reason that division has not been able to susiain
any formal VA activity on ils own, so Delco has continued to assisi them, by allowing teams 10
participate in our workshops. Now that Delco Moraine is part of Delco Chassis all areas of that
business pow use VA.

In 1986, while the Inland Division was sall an entity, the Delco Chassis VA Group worked very
closely with that division 10 help them swart a VA program. While Inland inidally hired VAL they
were soon able to facilitate their own workshops with our help.

In the fall of 1987 at no cost to them Delco Chassis facilitated a workshop in Degoit for the
Fisher Guide.

Because of our successful workshop in Dunstable, England in 1988, Vauxhall Motors Limited
requested that Delco Chassis facilitate 2 workshop. This B 1eam workshop took 5 months o plan
and prepare for. The Vauxhall management team was very appreciative of Delco's assistance.



DELCO CHASSIS SUPPORT & PROMOTION OF VA
OUTSIDE OF THE CORPORATION

Delco has conducled numerous workshops at its supplier’s plants. Delco offers these workshops
10 the suppliers free of charge.

In most of these supplier workshops our supplicrs were able to dedicate up 10 20 - 30 people ta
the VA activity, since they were not required to travel.

Delco Chassis personnel have made numerous VA presenlatons with the intent 1o promote the
use of Value Analysis, Presentations that can be documenied are:

June 30, 1983 - at the Ohio Regional Industrial Engineering Productivity Workshop.
May 13, 1985 - at the AITE Student Chapter at Ohio State University.

One particular script has been presented approximately 25 times. Audiences include GM
suppliers and local community leaders such as the Ketering City School Adminiswative Staff
(9/17/90) and the Kenering City Staff (10/23/90). In all cases these organizations have been
invited to participate in a VA workshop free of charge. Conrinued efforis of promotion within the
community is becorning a high priority.

Community involvernent includes:

1. Keuering Hospital studied their procedure to admit patiens in our October, 1984 workshop.
This team reporied savings of $52,000 per year.

2. In December, 1984 a Sinclair Cornmuniry college class was given a real Delco Chassis
product to value analyze. Although the original intent was just 10 help the siudents, Delco
realizéd & savings of $472,395 per year by implementing their proposals. Since that ime
Delco Value Analyst's have been a regular guest speaker to all the VA students at Sinclair,

3. In 1985, Community Mutual Insurance Company (Blue Cross/Blue Shield) had 2 mission to
investigate the reasons and causes of Cusiomer Service inquires.

4. Most recently in the summer of 1993, a workshop was conducied with a focus on health care,
Thres teams with represematives from five hospitals in the Dayton, Chio area proved to be
very successful. General Motors with health care as its single biggest expense will condnue to
use VA as a method to help the health care industry reduce its costs. Bt appears, at this ime,
that this workshop initated and will become the panemn (o be used throughout General
Motors,
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v LOGY AT DELCO CH

Delco Chassis has made many innovatons 1o the VA Methodology. Primarily these have been
done to enhance our own performance as VA practtioners for Delco Chassis, however, these are
all shared within the VA community.

Delco Chassis takes great pride in the diversity of its applications of Value Analysis. In concent
with the General Motors Quality Network (General Motor's Total Quality Management process),
we have recently had successful VA teams analyze the following topics:

. Waste minimization

. Changeover time reducrions

. Plant Jayout

Produci de-proliferation

Product containerization

. Pull scheduling production sysiems

. Preventive mainienance systems

Cell type manufaciuring sysiems

, Communicacon system improvements with EDS

. Cost estimaling system improvemenis

. Prototype part manufacturing system improverments
. Value analyze capital equipment in the early design phase

REpomNpuswN -

While several proposals from these teams have resulied in documented savings, mosi, however,
do not result in tangible savings, and thus are not reflected in the savings 1otals, There is no
doubt, however, that these types of projects improve Delco Chassis as a business and we will
continue to perform these VA topics. They help our grawth and competitive position in the
warld marketplace.

All of these are in addition to the more wraditional uses of Value Analysis, which is on product
design and manufacturing processes. The functonal thought process, which distinguishes VA
from all other key management business tools, is remarkable, Funciional thinking allows for
unconstrained creativity.

Folowed are some specific project results:
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VALUE ANALYSIS WORKSHOP

ABS VI (PART #

MARCH 1-4, 1993

TO IMPROVE THE VALUE OF THE ABS UNIT BY
IMPLEMENTING DESIGN RELATED FROPOSALS TO SATISFY
THE CUSTOMER AND REDUCE UNWANTED AND UNNECESSARY

EXPENSE.

QUALITY CONTROL
MANUFACTURING ENGINEERING
PRODUCT ENGINEERING
PRODUCT ENGINEERING
MANUFACTURING

COST ANALYSIS

CREATIVITY TEAM REP
MANUFACTURING ENGINEERING

SYNCHRONOUS FACILITATOR
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TEAM: ARG VWALVE AMALYS\S

TOTAL # IDEAS: W3 (MW K&caa.@)

TOTAL # IDEAS AFTER EVALUATION: |

POTENTIAL SAVINGS/Y

SHORT TERM:

LONG TERM:

TOTAL smmes:’ﬁ 5 '-5 A ‘C‘\Q o

NEXT TEAM MEETING (DATE/TIME/PLACE):

Ihﬂ'h'-.a. ANRE  avTy, Qhoam,?
QU.A\,\‘!\-‘) TMevtme |
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PROPOSAL WORKSHEET

Ags  m/P

TEAM:

sooUeT L £y 1]

weu PART WO.:
PROPORAL -y I nt T
AnMusL voumE o P IEC A
o

ABs VA
21041962 acmET:

2310971818

WARKEHOP QATE:

i

ROPOSED |

el T Ili(!' E.::l‘_-!‘:'.’.

. Q_‘“_ég' 4ol S

b = I'r;“lzL'

Hiold Q. Culies

b

ECONOMICS

CURRENT PRICE PER um‘r'g, 343 Ipnopossn PRICE PER UNIT 5 0. 15
ToTAL 8 MAYOQO

ESTIMATED ANNUAL SAVINGS POTENTIAL:

LABOR § 23600 MATERIAL ¢ _HC0B00 BuRDEN &
ToTaL s _90000

ESTIMATED COSTS OF CHANGE:

TOOLS §$ 20000 EXPENSE

CAPITAL 8
0.2 _  veams

SIMPLE PAYBACK

Risk 2 Low/Medumn
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PROPOSAL (CONT’'D)

TEAM: ___ _  PROPOSAL #: DATE:

PROPOSAL ADVANTAGES:

ACTION SEQUENCE

ACTION REQUIRED

RESPONSIBILITY

DUE DATE

"X Duwer
)

Rn_qn. kb '--..

y [1)42

St—n—'.!:"-l

Yetdrovr

¢ Jifsz

VAL.[ ad-vm

.
B---A 1ircrs

v} jaa
T

Teolny
[

rﬂll'l‘!{

TEOD

1ol

DF L_O' o

o/ foy

ADDITIONAL COMMENTS OR RECOMMENDATIONS:



PARTNERSHIP:

PRODUCT:

LOCATION:

PLANT SIZE:

EMPLOYMENT:

74

AKEBONO BRAKE OF JAPAN &

DELCO CHASSIS DIVISION

OF GM

BRAKE COMPONENTS

ELIZABETHTOWN, KENTUCKY

272,000 SQ. FT.

500 ASSOCIATES
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SUBJECT. EK-Ksp Park Brake Lever Design

MISSION. Develop Best/Lowest Cost Design

SCOPE: - Parking Brake Lever
- Spring Clip
- Return Spring
- Cable ___ Included
- Button
- Nut Lever Shaft
- Boot Lever Shaft

- Spindle
- Bracket
not
- Parking Brake Mechanism "~ Included

Ambrake Sales

Ambrake Materials
Ambrake Quality
Akebono Mechanical
Ambrake Purchasing
DCD-Ambrake-Sales/Eng
CLCD-S

CLCD-S

Batesville President
BT&D & Johnson - MacDonald
Ambrake initial Flow
Ambrake Sales
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IDEAS GENERATED 177

PROPOSALS REMAINING AFTER
EVALUATION 21

POTENTIAL SAVINGS: $345,000
(HIGHEST PROBABILITY PROPOSAL)
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PROPOSAL WORKSHEET

o QriagAKE EK- &&m e

PRGPOEAL MO 3 Ium HO. - B L Far..k ML’L

WORKSHOF BATL ‘f/ZS /93 AMNUAL YOLUME Y80 0070 2L

ECONOMICS
CURRENT PRICE PER uurrj_l_._aj_ Tpnoposeo PRICE PER UNIT_#0.3 5
ESTIMATED ANNUAL SAYINGS POTENTIAL: ToTAL ¢ AYS 400
LABOR § MATERIAL $ BURDEN &
ESTIMATED COSTS OF CHANGE: totaL & _§£ 000
CAPITAL 8 ____ Toous 5 45 p0o  EXPENSE &

= SIMPLE PAYBACK —273  veams
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PROPOSAL (CONT’'D)

TEAM: ___ _ PROPOSAL #: 'Lt Yor. SiK/DATE: _¥-23-27

PROPOSAL ADYANTAGES:

No Calble CAAAg’ rs

ACTION SEQUENCE

. ACTION OUlRE,?M/ RAESPONSIBILITY 1-?I_._IESDATE

bof-23
1-1-94
Yy-\—9Y
Bddiral /. Brensse i6=-1-94
ged=—g TV A X o =L ]l-"qd
= —
| st Son’ Sexis 2 =1-93
DAETIN 4K - 95~

ADDIMIONAL COMMENTS OR AECOMMENDATIONS:
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Mr. PETERSON. Thank you very much. I appreciate your accom-
modating our time constraints here. Next we have Mr. Querns.

STATEMENT OF WESLEY R. QUERNS, CIVIL ENGINEER,
EASTMAN KODAK CO., ROCHESTER, NY

Mr. QUERNS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the sub-
committee. I work with Eastman Kodak Co., Rochester, NY. I'm a
civil engineer, so I present private sector input and layperson
input.

Circular No. A-131 states that value engineering is to be used
to reduce program and acquisition costs. Value engineering is an
excellent tool and 1 do so support requiring value engineering.

However, it is not necessarily the best tool for reducing costs.
Value engineering has limited applications that prevents it from
being used to optimize all costs. Life cycle cost management in-
volves much more than just value engineering. Value engineering
is only one of a number of analytical tools that can be applied to
reduce costs.

The collection of all the ecanomic analytical techniques is known
as total cost management or TCM. TCM is better suited to the stat-
ed goals of this circular because it is more encompassing, address-
ing the full range of costs throughout a program life cycle. Total
cos{. management is a way to manage costs throughout the life
cycle,

It includes business and program planning, management science,
cost estimation, cost control, economic analysis, program and
project management, planning and scheduling. It includes many
cost reduction and cost control activities not currently addressed by
value engineering.

So the point is, I think that if we really want to reduce costs, we
may want to consider TCM, either instead of or in addition to value
engineering as an option. I think that H.R. 133 is a halfway meas-
ure that recognizes the benefits of value engineering, but fails to
recognize the potential benefits of total cost management.

One apparent conflict in Circular A-131, value engineering has
its greatest benefits when it is applied early during a program life
cycle. I agree with that. It is unrealistic though to expect to be able
to report cost savings this way, because the alternative selected
will be the only alternative,

With that zero-based approach, there is no original plan against
which to benchmark the results. So it's only when value engineer-
ing is used to evaluate an existing design that we have a basis for
showing cost reduction.

One other concern is that H.R. 133 specifies that value engineer-
ing shall utilize qualified value engineering personnel. This re-
quirement has the potential to needlessly limit the number of peo-
ple who would lead value engineering studies if it comes to mean
only certified value specialists or CVS. The qualification for this po-
sition should be less restrictive than as stated. If there is a need
to specify the level of qualification it should be more general, such
as qualified cost professionals. The need is for a qualified cost pro-
fessional, not necessarily a value specialist per se.

With regard to H.R. 2014, I think that the criteria to achieve 5
percent cost savings on programs with engineering that’s less than
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35 percent complete is far too loose. Programs in early design
phases have incomplete scope definitions, wide ranges of uncer-
tainty, allowances for poorly defined inscope items, and relatively
large contingencies. So it would be easy to reduce the cost of a pro-
gram by 5 percent during a conceptual engineering phase, just be-
cause of the nature of the phase.

In addition, there is a very real possibility that original program
scopes could be artificially inflated by 5 percent or more, just so
that they could be cut later to obtain the additional funding. The
process of demonstrating cost savings in order to prove value engi-
neering success is good in theory, but has accountability and qual-
ity problems.

I think that there should be contractual incentives to improve
cost, schedule, and quality performance so that they would not nec-
essarily be needed at the legislative level.

The Kodak perspective. We have been using value engineering at
Kodak for about 24 years on a worldwide basis. We see savings
that roughly equal those we have heard in previous testimony. It
ranges anywhere from $60,000 to $4.5 million per application.
However, value engineering use is optional at Kodak. It’s not re-
quired. There are no rewards or incentives to use value engineer-
ing, nor disincentives for not using value engineering.

The Kodak people that I spoke with feel very strongly that lead-
ers of VE studies should not be required to be a certified value spe-
cialist. Kodak has a number of people that we feel are qualified to
lead high quality value engineering studies who do not hold CVS
certification.

We use a combination of metheds to accomplish value engineer-
ing goals at Kodak. We use strong customer representation on
project teams and a strong orientation toward customer functional
requirements that we maintain throughout project life cycles.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Querns follows:]
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Testimony of Wesley R. Querns 04-Mar-94
Re: OMB Circular No. A-131, H.R 133, and H.R. 2014

Circalar No. A-131

Circular No, A-131 slates tha Value Engineering is to be used to reduce program and
acquisition costs. Value Enginecring is an excellent toc] for solving problems and reducing
casts while maintaining cusiomer-specified performance or quality criteria. However, Value
Engineering is not the only, and not necessarily the best management tocl for reduciag these
costs. There is a very definite need for Value Enginecring, but 1 don' believe thal Vatue
Enginecring can be used as a single tool 10 accomplish the levels of cost-reduction that should
be realized, Value Engincertag has limited application that prevents it from being used to

P casts in all aspects of program and acquisition coste, Life-cycle cost management
involves much more than just Value Enginecring. Value Engincering alone will not
accomplish the purpose of OMB Circular No. A-131. Value Engineenng is onty one of a
number of amalytical tools in Cost Engineering that can be applied 1o seduce costs,

The collection of these econamic analytical lechniques, alang with ¢ planning and
control, cost control, profitability, and risk analysis is known as Total Cost Management
(TCM). Total Cost Management is better suited lo the stated goals of OMB Circular A-F31
becuse il is more encompassing, zddressing the full range of cost issues throughoot a
program life-cycle,

Total Cost Management
1 don’t agree that Value Engineering is "the most effective, efficient, economical, and
environmentally-sound amangement for conducting the work of agencics ... %, The best way
to achieve the results called for in the three reference documents is to apply all of the elements
of total cost management, The potential for cost reduction is much greater with Total Cost
Management than with Value Engineering by ilsell

Tota! Cost Management i 8 systematic approach 16 managing costs throughout the life-cycle
of any program through the application of cost cnginesring principles and technology. TCM
includes business and program planaing, s ience, cosl eslimation, cost control,
cconomic analysis, program and preject mansgement, planning, and scheduling. Value
Engincesing is included in the scope of TCM as one clement within "sconamic anabysis*
along wilh life-cycle cost analysis, profilability studies, cost-benefit analyses, and oplimization
studies.

Total Cost Management includes the following cast.reduction and control activitics thal are
nol addressed by Value Enginering.

o Cost Eftimating

o Risk Anatysis

o Expenditure Foreesting

o Project Planning

o Critical Path Scheduling

o Capital Budgeting

o Cosi Tracking and Reporting

o Cest Variance Analysis and Project Control
o Project Expediting (Schedule Crashung)
@ Net Present Value

o Break-Even Analyses

o Cost/Schedule Integration

¢ Project Management
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o Propect Performance Measurcment

© Resource Management

o Coniract Schedule Acceleration and Delay Claims
o Productivity Management

o Materials Management

o Coniract Bids

o Eamed Valoe Analyses

o What-Il Analyses

Value Engineering helps idenlify and remiove unnecessary casls, By contrast, TCM includes
cast identification and reduction as well as the following addilional activities;

o establishes those costs in the first place o they can be identified;

o provides altemate methods for identifying and reducing costs in addition to Value
Engineering;

o controls cosis during projects,

o provides for cost analyses thronghout program life, and

o mgnages coas for simations for which Value Engineering is not applicable
(e g., claims),

Compared To What?
There is an apparent dichotomy in OMB Circular A-I131. Value Engineering has ils greatest
benefils when it is applied carly during a program life<ycle, The Circular states on page 4
that "... potential savings are greatest during the planning, design, and other carly phases of ...
development.” [ agree with this concept. Tt 1s theugh, unrealisiic 1o expest to be zble to
measure and report cost savings as a resull of having used Value Engincering in this manner
because the allernative selected will be the only program approach. With this zcro-based
Value Engincering appioach, there is o “original” program plan against which o benchmark
the Value Engineering resulls.

Value Engineenng studies are designed to select from smong several cogincering aliematives
the salution that offers the least life-cycle cost with no compromise in quality, When Valpe
Engincering is used ta select the "best”, "highest value” altemative, there is no *non-Value
Engincenng” approach npon which 10 base a cost savings comparison (unless it's a
hypothetical approach that compares actual ensts 10 an allemnative Lhal might have been
selected if there biad been no Valos Engineering ).

H.R 133
H.R. 133 is designed 10 *... identify and implement opportunilics 1o redpce capital and operation cosis
and improve and mainlan optimum quality of . projecis * | believe (hat Value Enginezring, propery
applied, will do this, and that real cost savings can be shown as a resull, Bul ] also belicve that greater
cost savings csn be realized by implementing the rest of the total cast management techruques as well.
| think that H.R. 133 is a half-way measure that recognizes the bonefits of Value Enginesring, but fails
to recognize the potential cantributions of total cost management.
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H R. 133 specifics that Value Engincenng processes shall “unihize quahified value engineenng

_ personnel .., .1 thunk this requirement has potential 1o needlessly hml the expenuse of
responsible personnel if it comes (6 mean only Centified Value Specialists (CVS), Cost
Engincering Includes ) el of cost I, cost estimaiing, planning, scheduling, valwe
engineering, risk analysis, claims, budgeting, and more. 1 think that the qualification for this
pesition should be Jess restrictive than is stated. 1f there is 8 need o specify the level of
quatification of'a persan 10 lead the cost reduction effort, it should refer 16 "qualified cost
engineering personnel” or "qualified cost management personnel”.

[ think there is potential danger if "qualified value enginezring personnel” is defined as
someonc cenificd as a CVS, First, the need is for u qualified "cost professional®, not a "value
specialist® per se. Value Engincering is a distrete specialty within cost engmceering. A CV§
15 expert on Value Enginecring malters, and not necessarily on other cost engineenng topies -
the same way thal a Centificd Professional Estimater (CPE) is expert on estimating issues, and
maybe not on Value Engineering, claims, scheduling, and other cost engineznng clements.

Second, while certulication indicales a cerain Jevel of competence, it docs nol mean tha thoss
ot professionals who are not cenified are not capable of leading cost management cfforts on
prograims,

H.R. 20}4
H.R. 2014 specifies thal completed value cogineering analvses must be *, . signed by a
cerbfied value spedialist”. The comments I made with regard to HR. 133 on tus issw apply
o H R, 2014 as well,

The criteria to achieve 5% cost savings on programs with engineering <35% complcte is far
foo Joose. Programs in early dewgn phases have incomplele scope definitions, widc ranges of
uncerainty, allowances for poorly defined in-scope items, relatively large contingencies, and
other characterisics of conceptual phases that are designed to account for 3 general Lack of
knowledge of whal the final product will be, Accordingly, it would be easy 1o reduce Lhe cost
of a program by 5% during a concepmal engineering phase ust due to the nature of the phase.

In addition, there is a real posability that origina) program scopes will be antificially inflated
try 5% or more just so they can be cut Later to atuin the sdditional funding.

The process of demonstrating cost savings in order io prove that Value Engineening has becn
suceessful is £ood in theory, but is fraught with accountability and quality problems in reahiy
A recommendation is o just dispense wath this entire aspect of HUR. 2014, and merely fund
the accomplishment of Value Engineenng smudies Lhemsebves. There should be oontractua)
inzniives Lo improve cost, schedule, and quality performance on programs so that they are
not noeded af the Jegislative level, T think that the goal of MR, 2014 is to encourage the use
of Vatue Enginecring. Thal can be accomplished by offering to pay for *approved® or
"cetufied® Valuc Enginecring studies, as cpposed to paying for cost savings that ») are casy to
atin dunng conceptual engincering, and b) are casy Lo Eabricale when sizable incentives ase
at suake, T thsnk there is pelential to induce fraudulent behaviors by offering Lo increase the
"Federal share payable” on transportation programs,
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Anoiler painl is that Vahee Enginesring can be successful wilheit reducing costs. So,
proving cost reduction is nol necessarily a good measure of Value Engineering performance.
Value Engincering goals include quality improvement, performance improvement and other
noo-monetary benefits. In addition, a Valne Engineering study may help aveid potential
risks, preveni scope increases, prevent rework, and preduce other life-cycle savings that can't
be clasyified a¢ “eaat reductions” as defined in FAR, procurement.

There is 2 concern aboul the validity of the cost savings thay would be submitted during
engineering phases of programs. In life<cycle cost engineering, actual cosls are aol known
until well after instaliation is complete becanse the lafe-cycle includes operating costs,
maintenance, decommissioning, salvage value and other late-phase costs, So Value
Engineering cost savings submtitials aye just estimates, and Lheir socuracy cannot be
delermined untl afier additional federal support is provided sooording lo KR 2014,

Kodak Value Engincering
Value Engineering cstablishes a methodology for defining and salisfying the functional
Tequi of the fawner, Kodak sccomplishes this poal through various means, and

not just by application of formal Value Engineering . Kodak uses a combination of methods
10 insure that quality projects are completed at least cost. Kodak establishes project leams
with a customer representative who is heavily involved througheat the project life-cyce to
insure that customer requirements are met, Kodak produces a arstomer regatrements
document thal 1s the basis for conceptual engineering efforts, There are periodic reviews of
engineering progress 16 insore that the customer’s requiremenis are being met throughout
engincering

Customers approve all project changes, have infaul on project team organization, and retain
paymcol authorizatien. Inshert, the abitity to meet customer functional requirements is buili-
in to the project process so thal m separate Value Engineering process 10 sccomplish the same
Lhing is viewed as extrancous,

Zero-based Valoe Engineering studies frequently select from among engincering aliemauves
1o insyre that quality 1s delivered al feast cost. At Kedak, engincenng alternatives are
evaluaied during a conceptual enginecring phase. Projest teams are required 10 demanstrale
w13 design reviews, thai aliernatives have been thoroughly evaluated, pod that the
recammended approach provides the highest quality at the least eost. ‘This justification is
required priar to funding approval. Enginecrs work clasely with Financial Services, Project
Management, and Conlracts personne) lo insure Lhat the eommended propasal provides the
least life-cycle cost Lo customers while maintaining all performance and quality requiremems
specified. So, in altermalive selection, as in functional requirements, benefits provided by
alue Engineering are inherent in the Kodak capilal project process.

Project feams analysc the fatcnons that mngl be performed when analyzing cost, relfability,
and pecformanee  Project teams develop alternatives, and present owner/osers with those that
best meel the owner's and vser's objectives  Teams then analyze technical viability of
alternatives, sclect the best solution, and incorpomic (hase factors into designs  So, funclions
that are performed by Value Engincering teams are perfarmed by project icams st Kodak
Project 1ecams insiil value 1mo prejecis with a process that simutates the strocture of
systemalic Value Enginccning
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Ounersfuscrs establish funcional performance and aceeptance ceitera for cvaluaung
alternatives during a detailed design phase  Criteria include nitial cost, life<cycle cost, case
of operation, maimenance, safety, schedule, and others, just as in formal Value Engingering
studics, Kodak project (eams develop cost models (i.e., Project Breakdown Structures),
estimate costs, develop implementation plans {i.e, execution sirategies), and then implement
the solutipn, There are numerois phases and gates in the Kodak project process to itsure that
ownergfusers are consistently receiving high-value projects at least Jifecycle cost. This is
consistent with foliow-op phases of Valut Engincering stadies.

Kodak project teams define project functions and achieve consensus on the project’s disection
and appraach dunig conceplual engincenng  Project leams at this phase include the owner,
designer, user, and construction manager. By coordinating early in Lhe design process, teams
minimuze miscommunication and rework, and avoid costly

schedule delays and cost overmuns.
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Mr. PETERSON. Thank you. Dr. Varadarajan.

STATEMENT OF RAJAN VARADARAJAN, Ph.D.,, P.E., COUNCIL
ON FEDERAL PROCUREMENT OF ARCHITECTURAL/ENGI-
NEERING SERVICES, WASHINGTON, DC

Dr. VARADARAJAN, My name is Dr, Varadarajan, I'm a profes-
sional engineer, president of a consulting engineering firm. This
year I serve as chairman of the Council on Federal Procurement of
Architectural Engineering Services, otherwise known as COFPAES,
We are a coalition of national associations representing millions of
skilled professionals in the A/E community.

Let me commend you first and the members of the subcommittee
for your legislative initiative to increase the use of value engineer-
ing in the Federal sector. The A/E community supports legislation
to promote more efficient and cost effective Federal contracts.

As applied to Federal facilities projects during design or con-
struction, value engineering is an organized effort to review the
preliminary design and maﬁe recommendations that would reduce
design, construction, and maintenance costs of a particular Federal
project.

is should be done without sacrificing program needs, quality, .
aesthetics, and operation and maintenance capability. Value engi-
neering is not intended to just do a cheaper design but to do a bet-
ter design.

Prime Federal contracts for professicnal design services that are
procured on the basis of qualifications do not generally include
value engineering clauses. Rather, if the government desires spe-
cial value engineering studies during the design phase of a project,
the agency will engage a study team other than the prime design
group.

These third-party studies are intended to identify design or speci-
fication changes that could reduce costs without sacrificing quality.
The design community supports uniform policies and standards for
every Federal agency’s value engineering program.

Those policies and standards should include the following five
suggestions, First, overall objectives of the agencies’ value engi-
neering pro%:‘am with focus on long-term savings and enhanced
quality not short-term cost reduction.

Second, Federal VE policy should also include proper staffing and
authority to make fair, objective, and authoritative decisions for the
agency. Specifically, value engineering officers responsible for Fed-
eral A/E and construction contracts should have direct architec-
tural, engineering, or construction education coupled with substan-
tial experience in the appropriate discipline including registration !
of the disciplines as professional engineers or architects.

Third, it is important that Federal Government have uniform eri-
teria for selecting projects for value engineering. Such as the mini-
mum size in terms of estimated cost, complexity of the facility or
-uniqueness of its function or construction.

It is imperative that selection of the A/E firm should be con-:
ducted in accordance with the Brooks A/E Act. This act defines who |
is qualified to provide A/E services to the government, l

Next, VE during design must be accomplished prior to 35 percent |
completeness, preferably, in the first 10 to 15 percent of the project

|
|
i
|
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cycle. It must be accomplished during the concept design phase and
prior to design development. If value engineering is done when a
design is relatively complete, implementation of recommended
changes may require significant redesign work.

In order to accomplish these objectives, we recommend that the
VE be retained at the same time as the prime contractor.

Finally, we recommend that calculation of potential savings from
value engineering should be conservative, scrupulously accurate,
and done with accepted costing principles. Records should be kept
for all VE decisions with documentation with reasons for those de-
cisions.

Mr. Chairman, thank you for giving the design community the
opportunity to brief the subcommittee on this issue. COFPAES
looks forward to working with you and Congresswoman Byrne to
improve the use of value engineering at the Federal level. I would
be pleased to answer any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Varadara)an follows:]
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GOOD MORNING MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE.

MY NAME IS R. YARADARAJAN. [ AM A PROFESSIONAL ENGINEER AND
PRESIDENT OF AN ENGINEERING FIRM SPECIALIZING IN THE DISCIPLINES OF
CIVIL AND STRUCTURAL ENGINEERING. THIS YEAR, [ SERVE AS CHAIRMAN OF
THE COUNCIL ON FEDERAL PROCUREMENT OF ARCHITECTURAL AND
ENGINEERING SERVICES (COFPAES), A COALITION OF NATIONAL ASSOCIATIONS
REPRESENTING MILLIONS OF SKILLED PROFESSIONALS IN THE A/E COMMUNITY,
I AM PLEASED TO APPEAR BEFORE THE SUBCOMMITTEE TO OFFER THE DESIGN
COMMUNITY'S VIEWS ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT

AND BUDGET CIRCULAR A-131,

MR. CHAIRMAN, FIRST LET ME COMMEND YOU AND MEMBERS OF THE
SUBCOMMITTEE FOR YOUR LEGISLATIVE INITIATIVE TO INCREASE THE USE OF
VALUE ENGINEERING IN THE FEDERAL SECTOR. THE A/E COMMUNITY
SUPPORTS LEGISLATION TO PROMOTE MORE EFFICIENT AND COST EFFECTIVE

FEDERAL PROJECTS.

AS APPLIED TO FEDERAL FACILITIES PROJECTS DURING DESIGN OR
CONSTRUCTION, VALUE ENGINEERING IS AN ORGANIZED EFFORT TO ANALYZE
FUNCTIONS OF THE DESIGN, THE CONSTRUCTION OR THE EQUIPMENT OF A

FACILITY BEING DEVELOPED; FOR THE PURPOSE OF ACHIEYING THE REQUIRED



91

FUNCTIONS AT THE LOWEST OVERALL COSTS OVER THE FACILITY S LIFE CYCLE
WITHOUT SACRIFICING PROGRAM NEEDS, QUALITY, AESTHETICS, AND
OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE CAPABILITY. VALUE ENGINEERING IS NOT
INTENDED TO DELETE ITEMS THAT WOULD JEQPARDIZE FUNCTIONS FOR THE

PURFPOSE OF SAVING MONEY.

VALUE ENGINEERING WAS FIRST APPLIED ON FEDERAL CONSTRUCTION
CONTRACTS IN THE EARLY 19605, SINCE THAT TIME, VALUE ENGINEERING FOR
FEDERAL FACILITIES PROCUREMENT HAS DEVELOPED IN TWO WAYS. FIRST,
FEDERAL CONTRACTS FOR CONSTRUCTION SERVICES QR PRODUCTS PROCURED
ON THE BASIS OF THE LOWEST RESPONSIBLE AND RESPONSIVE BID OFTEN
CONTAIN AN INCENTIVE CLAUSE THAT ENCOURAGES THE CONTRACTOR TO
PROPOSE COST SAVING CHANGES, PROVIDED THE CHANGES DO NOT SACRIFICE
ANY OF THE CENTRAL FEATURES OR ATTRIBUTES DESIRED BY THE
GOVERNMENT. IF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTOR’S CHANGE PROPOSAL IS
ACCEPTED, THE GOVERNMENT SHARES THE REALIZED SAVINGS WITH THE

CONTRACTOR.

ON THE OTHER HAND, PRIME FEDERAL CONTRACTS FOR PROFESSIONAL DESIGN
SERVICES THAT ARE PROCURED ON THE BASIS OF QUALIFICATIONS DO NOT
GENERALLY INCLUDE VALUE ENGINEERING CLAUSES; RATHER, IF THE

GOVERNMENT DESIRES SPECIAL VALUE ENGINEERING STUDIES DURING THE
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DESIGN PHASE OF A PROJECT, THE AGENCY WILL ENGAGE A STUDY TEAM
OTHER. THAN THE PRIME DESIGN GROUP. THESE "THIRD PARTY" STUDIES ARE
INTENDED TO IDENTIFY DESIGN CR SPECIFICATION CHANGES THAT COULD

REDUCE COSTS WITHOUT SACRIFICING QUALITY.

MR. CHAIRMAN, THE DESIGN COMMUNITY SUPPORTS UNIFORM POLICIES AND
STANDARDS FOR EVERY FEDERAL AGENCY'S YALUE ENGINEERING PROGRAM.

THOSE POLICIES AND STANDARDS SHOULD INCLUDE:

- OVERALL OBJECTIVES OF THE AGENCIES' VALUE ENGINEERING PROGRAM,
WITH FOCUS ON LONG-TERM SAVINGS AND ENHANCED QUALITY, NOT

SHORT-TERM COST REDUCTION.

- PROPER STAFFING AND AUTHORITY TO MAKE FAIR, OBIECTIVE AND
AUTHORITATIVE DECISIONS FOR THE AGENCY. SPECIFICALLY, VALUE
ENGINEERING OFFICERS RESPONSIBLE FOR FEDERAL A/E AND
CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS SHOULD HAVE DIRECT
ARCHITECTURAL/ENGINEERING/CONSTRUCTION EDUCATION COUPLED

WITH SUBSTANTIAL OFFICE/FIELD EXPERIENCE IN THOSE DISCIPLINES.

- CRITERIA FOR SELECTING PROJECTS FOR VALUE ENGINEERING, SUCH AS

THE MINIMUM SIZE (IN TERMS OF ESTIMATED COST), COMPLEXITY OF THE
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FACILITY, OR UNIQUENESS OF ITS FUNCTION/CONSTRUCTION. IT IS
IMPERATIVE THAT SELECTION OF THE A/E FIRM SHOULD BE CONDUCTED
IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE “BROOKS A/E ACT". THIS ACT DEFINES WHO

IS QUALIFIED TO PROVIDE A/E SERVICES TO THE GOVERNMENT.

VE DURING DESIGN MUST BE ACCOMPLISHED PRIOR TO 35%
S. P FIRST TEN TO 15 P
PROIECTS CYCLE, IT MUST BE ACCOMPLISHED DURING THE CONCEFT
DESIGN PHASE AND PRIOR TO DESIGN DEVELOPMENT. IF VALUE
ENGINEERING IS DONE WHEN A DESIGN IS RELATIVELY COMPLETE,
IMPLEMENTATION OF RECOMMENDED CHANGES MAY REQUIRE
SIGNIFICANT REDESIGN WORK, WHICH THE ORIGINAL DESIGN TEAM WILL
BE FORCED TQ UNDERTAKE. IN ADDITION, VALUE ENGINEERING THAT 1S
DONE LATE IN DESIGN IS OFTEN VIEWED AS MERELY COST-CUTTING. TO
AVOID SUCH PERCEPTIONS, FEDERAL AGENCIES SHOULD NOT REFER TO
COST REDUCTION EFFORTS UNDERTAKEN AFTER CONCEPTUAL DESIGN IS
COMPLETE AS VALUE ENGINEERING, BUT RATHER AS SCOPE OF WORK
CHANGES ISSUED DURING DESIGN DEVELOPMENT AND CONSTRUCTION
DOCUMENT PHASES. IN ORDER TO ACCOMPLISH THESE OBJECTIVES, WE
RECOMMEND THAT THE VE BE RETAINED AT THE SAME TIME AS THE

PRIME "CONTRACTOR".



SHOULD BE CONSERYATIVE, SCRUPULOUSLY ACCURATE AND DONE WITH
ACCEPTED COSTING PRINCIPLES. RECORDS SHOULD BE KEPT FOR ALL VE

DECISIONS WITH DOCUMENTATION OF THE REASONS FOR THOSE

DECISIONS.

COFPAES WOULD LIKE TO OFFER THE FOLLOWING COMMENTS FOR

STRENGHTENING OMB CIRCULAR A-131 THROUGH LEGISLATION,

PARAGRAPH 1. IN THIS INITIAL PARAGRAPH, WHICH DESCRIBES THE PURPOSE
OF THE CIRCULAR, THE TERM “WHERE APPROPRIATE" MAY LEAD TO
CONFUSION AMONG GOVERNMENT AGENCIES AND AMONG CONTRACTORS TO
THE GOVERNMENT. ADDITIONAL GUIDANCE IS NEEDED TO CLARIFY WHAT
TYPES OF CONTRACTS SHOULD BE CANDIDATES FOR ONE OR BOTH OF THE
VALUE ENGINEERING PROCESSES IDENTIFIED IN PART 48 OF THE FEDERAL

ACQUISITION REGULATION.

PARAGRAPH 8.b.[2). THE DOLLAR AMOUNT THRESHOLD FOR PROJECTS
REQUIRING APPLICATION OF VALUE ENGINEERING IS SUBJECT TO A MINIMUM
PROJECTS THRESHOLD OF §1 MILLION, ABOVE WHICH AN AGENCY MUST USE VE.
ALTHOUGH AGENCIES HAVE THE DISCRETION OF ESTABLISHING A LOWER VE

THRESHOLD, DESIGN PROFESSIONALS ARE GENERALLY SUPPORTIVE OF VALUE
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ENGINEERING WHEN IT IS APPLIED TO LARGER PROJECTS.

THERE ARE DIMINISHING RETURNS AS THE CONTRACT VALUE BECOMES
SMALLER. TO CLARIFY THE APPLICATION OF VE IN THE DESIGN AND
CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY, WE CONCUR WITH THE PROVISION IN H.R. 2014
ESTABLISHING A 32 MILLION THRESHOLD FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES
CONTRACTS. TO LOOK AT IT ANOTHER WAY, IF DESIGN AND CONSTRUCTION
MONEY 1S CO-MINGLED, A $35 MILLION OR HIGHER CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT
SHOULD BE THE THRESHOLD FOR VALUE ENGINEERING IN DESIGN, L.E. A $35
MILLION CONSTRUCTION PROJECT, WHERE YOU ASSUME THAT SIX PERCENT OF

THE COST FOR DESIGN WOULD BE APPROXIMATELY $2 MILLION.

PARAGRAPH 8.b.[3). THE PARAGRAPH DIRECTING AGENCIES TO ESTABLISH
CRITERIA FOR GRANTING WAIVERS TO THE REQUIREMENT TC CONDUCT VE
STUDIES SHOULD BE EXPANDED. SIMILAR PROJECTS CAN BENEFIT FROM
PREVIOUSLY COMPLETED VALUE ENGINEERING STUDIES, PROVIDING THAT THE
INFORMATION 15 DISSEMINATED, DESIGN CRITERIA AND SPECIFICATIONS ON
SIMIL_AR STRUCTURES ARE ALTERED, AND TECHNICAL FINDINGS ARE WIDELY
ADOPTED. AS AN EXAMPLE, IT WOULD NOT BE COST-EFFECTIVE FOR THE
FEDERAL GOVERNMENT TO REQUIRE MULTIPLE VE STUDIES FOR A SINGLE
STANDARD MILITARY BARRACKS DESIGN THAT IS BEING BUILT UNDER THREE

SEPARATE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS.
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FOR THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTOR ON A FEDERAL PROJECT, THE VE
APPROACH CONSISTS OF A VALUE ENGINEERING CHANGE PROPOSAL SUBMITTED
VOLUNTARILY UNDER AN INCENTIVE CLAUSE. THE CONSTRUCTION
CONTRACTOR HAS THE ADVANTAGE OF BEING IN DIRECT CONTACT WITH
INNOVATIVE MATERIALS, LABOR TECHNIQUES AND FACILITY
CONSTRUCTIBILITY ISSUES. THE CONTRACTOR MAY BE IN A POSITION TO MAKE
IMPROVEMENTS ON BOTH MATERIAL/LABOR INPUTS AND CONSTRUCTION

METHODS/SEQUENCING.

FOR THE PROFESSIONAL A/E SERVICES PROVIDER ENGAGED ON A FEDERAL
CONTRACT, THE VALUE ENGINEERING PROCESS IS ACCOMPLISHED BY THIRD
PARTY CONSULTANTS RETAINED BY THE AGENCY, OR BY AGENCY VE
PERSONNEL THEMSELVES. THE PROFESSIONAL A/E SERVICES PRIME
"CONTRACTOR" IS NOT PERMITTED TO SHARE IN ANY SAVINGS THAT MAY BE
GENERATED BY THE VE PROCESS. IF AN AGENCY DECIDES THAT VALUE
ENGINEERING IS TO BE UNDERTAKEN DURING FACILITIES DESIGN, THERE
SﬂOULD BE A REQUIREMENT THAT VE STUDIES BE CONDUCTED AT THE EARLY
STAGES OF DESIGN (1.E. DURING CONCEFTUAL DESIGN AND CERTAINLY BEFORE
THE END OF THE DESIGN DEVELOPMENT FHASE, WHICH WOULD BE PRIOR TO
THE 35 PERCENT DESIGN STAGE). IN FAIRNESS TO THE DESIGNER OF RECORD,
THIRD PARTY COST REDUCTION EFFORTS UNDERTAKEN AFTER MORE THAN A

THIRD OF THE DESIGN 1S COMPLETED SHOULD BE REGARDED AS SCOPE OF
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WORK CHANGES RATHER THAN VALUE ENGINEERING.

FINALLY, I WOULD LIKE TO INCLUDE IN THE RECORD OF THIS HEARING A COPY
OF AN ANALYSIS OF VALUE ENGINEERING CLAUSES APPEARING IN THE MARCH
1994 ISSUE OF NASH & CIBINIC REPORT. THIS ANALYSIS DEMONSTRATES HOW
THE CONTRACT CLAUSES HAVE BECOME NARROW AND COMPLEX OVER TIME.
IF GOVERNMENT IS TO PRESS HARD FOR COST REDUCTIONS THROUGH VALUE
ENGINEERING, IT MUST BE ENCOURAGED TO OFFER CONTRACTORS MORE
INDUCEMENTS THAN ARE CONTAINED IN CURRENT VALUE ENGINEERING

CLAUSES.

MR. CHAIRMAN, I WOULD LIKE TO THANK YOU FOR GIVING THE DESIGN
COMMUNITY THE OPPORTUNITY TO BRIEF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON THIS ISSUE.
COFPAES LOOKS FORWARD TC WORKING WITH YOU TO IMPROVE THE USE OF

VALUE ENGINEERING AT THE FEDERAL LEVEL.

THIS CONCLUDES MY TESTIMONY. [ WOULD BE PLEASED TO ANSWER ANY

QUESTIONS YOU MAY HAVE.

(2Rl L L)
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Mr. PETERSON. Thank you very much. 1 appreciate your brevity.
Mr. Zimmerman, welcome to the subcommittee.

STATEMENT OF LARRY ZIMMERMAN, PRESIDENT, SOCIETY OF
AMERICAN VALUE ENGINEERS, NORTHBROOK, IL

Mr. ZIMMERMAN. Thank you, Mr, Chairman. I would like to ad-
dress the three questions that you have asked in your letter to me.
No. 1, the effectiveness of current OMB Circular 131, my views on
legislative proposals set forth in H.R. 133 and 2014, and the poten-
tial usefulness of an incentive arrangement similar to that pro-
posed in H.R. 2014,

Let me begin by first addressing A-131. This document is well
done, and we congratulate the OMB Office of Federal Procurement
Policy for this well conceived approach implementing value engi-
neering. OMB in concert with the President's Council on Integrity
and Efficiency, the GAQO, agency inspectors pgenerals, has very
clearly told the Federal Government and the American people that
value engineering works and a greater use of the VE methodology
will help in additional savings to the government.

However, there are two specific items in the circular which we
recommend be changed in order to make this regulation truly effec-
tive. The first item appears in the very first paragraph of the cir-
cular which allows Federal departments and agencies to use VE
where appropriate.

Ladies and gentlemen, Federal departments and agencies will
not find it appropriate to initiate viable VE programs. These two
words, “where appropriate,” encourage debate within the agencies
rather than encouraging the implementation of VE as the circular
intended.

You are here to make a better government, this is your oppor-
tunity to tell the administration and your colleagues in the House
and Senate that you promote positive change. This is your oppor-
tunity to tell the Federal agencies that you want and expect that
change. You have the opportunity to create a government that
works better and costs less, and you have the methodology to make
that happen.

Our second concern with Circular A-131 is much simpler, cur-
rently there is a $1 million threshold for projects and programs re-
?uiring the application of VE. We propose that the policy for this
ollow that proposed by Congresswoman Collins in H.R. 133, spe-
cifically, we agree first that each agency should establish its own
dollar threshold and, second, that VE should be applied to pro-
grams, projects, systems, and projects comprising 80 percent of the
agency’s budget. ’ghis two-pronged approach we feel is excellent.

Regarding H R. 133, we applaud this very close interpretation of
OMB Circular A-131, which was used as a format for H.R. 133,
and appreciate that the two concerns we have with the circular are
addressed in the bill. Namely that VE will be mandatory and that
each agency can establish this dollar threshold and program appli-
cations based on its own budget.

H.R. 133 simply states the following, implement value engineer-
ing, establish senior management responsibility and accountability,
develop criteria and guidelines, provide training, insure funding,
document and measure results through annual reporting,
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Regarding H.R. 2014, this bill introduces an incentive approach
to VE during the design of transportation projects. It grants the re-
cipients the opportumity to increase their Federal grant shares by
5 to 10 percent, based on VE performance and implemented sav-
ings. Incentives are important to insuring the success of VE. Man-
a{%‘ers of programs and projects are responsible for producing cost
effective results. In fact, that's what they are paid for. However, in-
centives provide the stimulus to make that change.

Therefore, we support incentives but recognize that they must be
constructed to reward those that made the projects and programs
work better. The committee of which those individuals that are in
charge of programs are here in the audience today. As we all know
the national ggbt exceeds $4 trillion which translates to $16,600 for
every man, woman, and child in America.

Clearly, value engineering must be mandated. When legislated
VE will iecome a duty and a job responsibility of each Federal em-
plogree and each agency, as they dedicate themselves to conserving
and protecting our limited resources.

As 1 conclude my remarks, I would like to relate a recent exam-
ple of VE legislation in Virginia which Mrs. Byme so aptly de-
scribed. In 1990, legislation mandating VE moved their program
from a case-by-case basis, hit or miss program, to a full program.
The results were $34 million in savings implemented over 3 years.

This led to the passage of broader VE legislation to all Federal
programs in Virginia. Last month their House of Delegates voted
99 to 0 and their Senate 38 to 0 for passage of VE legislation. It
was supported by the Department of Transportation, which was the
agency which originally required VE and by the professional com-
munity. SAVE supports passage of VE legislation.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Zimmerman follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, 1 am Larry Zimmerman, President
of the Seciety of American Value Engineers (SAVE) and Principal of Lewis & Zimmerman
Associates, Inc. Iam a Fellow of SAVE. | have 19 years experience in value engineering
and value management. [ have participated in over 450 VE smdies worldwide.

It is an honor for me to appear before you Loday on behalf of the 1,200 members, and
the 23 affiliate, internacional societies which comprise SAVE.

Mr, Chairman, in your invitation to me to testify before this Subcomminee, you asked
that 1 address three topics:

1) The effectiveness of the current OMB Circular A-131;

2) My views on the legislative proposals set forth in H.R. 133, the "Systematic
Application of Value Engineering Act of 1993", and H.R. 2014, the "Value
Engineering Betier Transportation Act of 1993"; and

3) The poiential usefulness of an incentive arrangement, similar to that proposed
in H.R 2014.

OMB Circualar A-131

Let me begin by first addressing OMB Circular A-131. This document is welll done.
We wish to thank and congramlate the OMB Office of Federal Procurement Policy for this

well-conceived approach to implementing value engineering in the federal government.

OMB, in concert with the President’s Council on Integrity and Efficiency, the General
Accounting Office, and agency Inspectors Genmeral, has very clearly told the federal

governmeni and the American people that value engineering works and that greater use of

Testimony before Legislaion and Natonal Secarity Subcommittes
March 8, 1994 1
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the VE methodology will result in additional savings to the government

However, there are two specific ilems in the Circular which we recommend be
changed in order to make this regulation Lruly effective.

The first item appears in the very first paragraph of the Circular which allows federal
depantments and agencies to use VE, "where appropriate”.

Ladies and gentlemen, federal departments and agencies will not find it "appropriate™
1o initiate viable VE programs. These two words, "where appropriate”, encourage debate
within agencies rather than eocowrage the implementation of value emgincering, as (he

Circular intended.

A-131 deals with CHANGE - a concept which Vice President Gore and the members
of the National Performance Review committee dealt with clearly. Promoting change, as
every Administration, and every Congress knows, is very difficult. Federal departments and
agencies siceped in decades of policies and regulations face a daunting task when they are
told to make change happen. How do they define and then prioritize what needs to happen?
They are presented with many methodologies, but the one which gives them the tools to
define the functions they need o perform, identify and evaluate their options and then
establish a program of implementation is Value Engineering. All this, yes, and it saves

money too. A lot of money.

You are here to make a bewer government. This is your oppormnily Lo tell the
Administration and your colleagues in the House and the Scnate that you promote positive
change. This is your opportuaity to clearly 1ell the federal agencies that you want and expect
change. You have the opportunity 1o "create a governmeni that works beter and costs less”;
and you have the methodology to make that happen.

Testimony belore Legislation and Naticnal Security Sebcommities
March B, 1994 2
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Do not allow each federal agency (o decide individually if VE is appropriate for them.
OMB, the President’s Council on Integrity and Efficiency, the General Accounting Office,
and agency Inspectors General have already said it is appropriate. Put real teeth into VE -
make it a law.

Our second concern with Circular A-13) is much simpler. Currently, there is a §)
million threshold for projects and programs requiring the applicadon of VE. We propose
that the policy for this follow that proposed by Congresswoman Collins in H.R. 133.
Specifically, we agree that, firstly, each agency should establish jts own dollar threshold and.
secondly, that VE should be applied to programs, projects, systems, and products comprising
80% of the agency’s budget.

The variance in the magnitude of programs and projects from one agency (o another
is so great that a $1 million threshold causes problems for those agencies whose projects are
so large. For example, $1 million is a very small element when dealing with the Department
of Agriculuure’s Food Stamp Program or cnvironmenial clean-up in the US/EPA or the
Department of Energy. The two-pronged approach of establishing a minimum dollar
threshold and applying VE to 8B0% of the agency’s annual budget is excellent.

HL.R. 133 - Systematic Application of Value Engineering Act of 1993
Let me now turn (o H.R. 133, Mrs. Collins, Mr. Cbairman and Cospensors of Lhe
_ bill bere today, let us thank you for this bold initiative. Mrs. Collins, for years you have

been promoting the concept of change which this Administration so vocally advocates.

We applaud this very close interpretation of OMB Circular A-131, which was used
as the format for H.R, 133, and appreciate that the two concerns we have with the Circular

Testimony before Legislation and National Security Subcommittee
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are addressed in the bill, namely thai VE will be mandatory and that each agency can
establish its dollar thresholds and program applications based on its own budget.

H.R. 133 simply swates the following:

1) Implement Value Engineering

2) Establish senior management responsibility and accountability
k)] Develop criteria and guidelines

4) Provide training

5) Ensure funding

6) Decument and measure resulis through annuai reporting

We suppon this legislation and thank Mrs. Collins for her long history of support for
value engineering,

H.R. 2014 - Value Engineering Betier Transportation Act of 1993 - Incentives

H.R. 2014 inroduces an incentive approach to value engineering during the design
of transportation projects. It offers grant recipients the oppormnity (o increase their federal
granl shares by 5-10 percent based on value engmeering performance and implemented

savipgs.

To date, value engineering incentives have been offered as value engineering change
propasals (VECP) which allow the federal agency and its contractor 1o share the savings
resulting from the implementation of contractor proposals, The formula for this approach
is spelled out in the Federal Acquisition Regulations,

VECPs are developed for cither construction or manufactured items and are prepared

Testimony before Legisiation and Natiopal Security Subcomminee
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during acrual construction or manufacturing. H.R. 2014 offers the incendves during the
design or development phase. The advantage to the H.R. 2014 approach is that changes can
be made much more cost cffectively carly on in the process. rather than during construction

or production.

Incentives are imporant 1o ensuring the success of value engineering. Managers of
programs and projects are responsible for producing cost-effective results. This is what they

are paid to do. Incentives, however, provide the stimulus to change.

Incentives as they apply wo H.R. 133 may have several focuses:

L They must be easy to implement

L] They should empower federal employees to get results

L They should reward the federal employee or team of employees for high
quality and cost-effective performance

u They should give the federal employee team and the customers the ability to
apply the savings to other needs of that same program or of the agency as a

whole.

Therefore, we support incentives, but recognize that they must be strucmred to reward
those who make the program or the praject better,

Conpclusion

As we all know, the Nation's debt exceeds $4 trillion. This translates 1o $16,600 for
every man, woman and child in America, Clearly, value engincering must be mandated.
When legislated. VE will become a duty and a job responsibility for each federal employee

and each agency, as they dedicate themselves 1o conserving and protecling our resources.

Testimony before Legislation and National Security Subcommirtee
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As a private and corporate laxpayer, mandating the use of value engineering means
to me that there is a program in place to constantly search for new ways 10 improve services
and costs. Havings performed over 450 VE effons, many of them on federal or federal
grant-funded projects, I have seen first-hand the excellem results produced by the VE
methodology. Our federal departments and agencies will become better stewards of the
taxpayers’ hard-eamed dollars.

As I conclude my remarks, I would like 1o relate a recent example of VE legislation
in the Commonweath of Virignia. In 1990, legislation mandating VE moved their
transponation program for a case-by-case basis to a full program. The resulis were $34
million in savings implemented over three years plus improvements in the quality of their
designs and services. This led (o the passage of broader VE legislation 1o all Capital
programs in Virginia. On February 18, 1994, the Virginia House of Delegates voted 59-0
and the Senate voted 3B-0 for passage. Legislation was supported by the Virginia
Deparmment of Transportation, the agency which was originally required to use VE, and by
the professional communiry.

SAVE supporis the passage of Value Engineering legislation!

Testimony before Lepislation and National Security Subcommirtee
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List of Attachments

VALUE DIGEST - February 1594

"Virginia to VE Capital Budget: VE Becoming SOP in Muti-billion Staie
Budget”

VE in Action

"Management Application for U.S. Air Force Anpalysis of Epgineering
Functions™

HOVING Report on VE

“Value Engineering and the Federal Government: An Updaie on Value
Engineering (VE) as an Answer to Federal Waste"
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Page 4 February 19v4
. VALUE DIGEST

VIRGINIA TQ VE CAPITAL BUDGET: VE BECOMING
‘SOP’ IN MULTI-BILLION STATE BUDGET

by Charles Brown
Retired Transportation Writer

VE is on a roll in Yirginia.

While the new Governor George Allen and the General Assembly have been squabbling
over his favored Disney American History Theme Park at Haymarket, VE-leaning legislators
and proponents have been making hay and history.

On Feb. 18, the House passed the Senate version; and on Feb, 23 the Senate passed the
House version of a bill that mandates Value Engineering on the state capital budget. Three
Northem Virginia Jegislators tcamed up to take the high ground, moving Lhe legistation through
both Houses without dissent. Unanimous, no opposition in sight.

Governor Allen is expected to sign the bill with relish, befitting his selection as
Taxpayer's Hero by the Council for Citizens Against Waste during his recent campaign.

The engineers of this stunning political move were, in fact, nat engincerss, bul politicians.
They are Sen. Janet Howell, (D) of Reston; Del. James Scott (D) of Merrifield; and Del.
Vincent F. Callahan Jr. (R) of McLean, who first proposed VE for the capital budget in 1988.

SB 125 and HB 18, conformed into one bill, is patterned after HB 423 in the 1990
Session of the General Assembly, It was patroned by then Del, Leslic Byme, who now
represents the 11th Congressional District in Congress. That bill put Virginia "First in Value
Engineering"® since it mandated VE.

Effective July 1, 1994, the new bill requires:

"The Department of General Services, through jts Division of
Engineering and Building, shall ensure that value engineering
Is employed for any such projects costlng more than two
million dolars.”

An earlier version was amended eliminating action by the Governor, and adding the
inclusion of professionals in line with Chapter 4, Title 54.1, Code of Virginia, which
strengthened the bill,

Deparyment of General Services Becomes Key Player;
Capital Budeet OF $440 Million Tn 1994.96 Brenes

The Department of General Services (DGS) finds itself in somewhat the same position
as the Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) in 1990 when the General Assembly told
it to get with VE. DGS under Director Raymond Patterson is familiar with VE and has used it
on such projects as, for instance, the new State Library.
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The agency will turn to Henry Shirley, Bureau of Capital OQutlay Management, to follow
through with the new VE requirement, He estimales that on Lhe erder of 50 projects may be
covered by the VE bill. The Capital Outlay Manual will have 1o be revised to include the VE

requirement, procedures, ete,

The proposed 1994-96 budget contains $440 million in proposed c;})ital ilems of all sorts,
Shirley says; and some $51 million would not be covered, he estimates. How many dollars may
be subject to VE review? Shirley estimates from $150 1o $300 million in the biennium. Capital
improvements can cover a broad range of expendilures, he points ont, such items as purchase
of equipment, land, buildings, real estate, and simply 'capital improvements.' Sources of funds
also may come from General Fund, debt, transportation, or olher agency sources.

While VDOT obvigusly has the edge in VE experience and VE manpower, DGS does
not appear to lean on ils sister agency, but rather Jooks lo the Naval Facilities Command, All
that remains to be worked out.

President Larry Zimmerman Of SAVE Sees YE
Yiclory As ‘First Of Many Successes’ For YE

Assessing the VE mandate in Virginia, Larry Zimmerman, President of SAVE, sid,
“The passage of Value Engineering legisiation is a true picture of the successes of value
engineering, The VDOT program has been such a success, a tribute, that passage of VE for all
facilities was assured. VDOT sirongly supported the legislation, as did professional engineering
societies in Virginia."

President Zimmerman recognized efforts of Donald Parker, Michael Zabych, Hal Tufty,
and Charlie Brown, informing the politicians of VE and its benefits. He praised the foresight
of legislators in passing meaningful legislation lo save Virginia laxpayers money.

egisla

How did it happen? Where was the big lobby pushing for VE?
Senator Janet Howell, previously a legislative aide to Del. Ken Blum (D) of Reston,
explains:

"Quite some time ago I was approached by constituents who alse happened to be value
engincers. They convinced me that an unbiased overview on capital projects for Lhe
Comgﬂxoonwa@lm was sensible, and should be writien into legislation. And so my Senate Bill 125
was bom.

Attachment B
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(Brown’s story continues.)

"Although I am thoroughly convinced that Lhis process will save the taxpayers and the
Commonwealth a great deal of money in the future, the true value came from citizen
participation in our govemment. Caring abowt quality standards and creating an existing
cooperative werking relationship with legislators is the result we will all benefit from."

Del. James Scott puts it this way:

“This year the General Assembly recognized that Value Engineering is a tried and true
method for cutting government costs. The example provided by the Virgimia Department of
Transporiation shows that VE works best with a legislative mandate, with provisions for an
exemption, rather than being left as an option. I am confident that Virginia will realize a preat
deal of savings as a result of our most recent expansion in the use of Value Engineering,”

Al the hearings of the VE capital bill, it was clear thal most legislators had heard of and
were impressed by the VE record at VDOT over the past three and a half years under mandate
to use VE. VDOT reported in January that VE savings realized through the VE Program through
the second quarter FY 1993-94 were 537,752,214, Earlier the agency had reporied a relum on
investment over the first three years of 34:1; and, on construction only, of 60:1.

During November 1993, VE advocales approached several Northem Virginia legislators
who were knowledgeable about VE, made the simple argument: Look what VDOT has been able
to do with mandated VE. Let us look at Lhe next logical step — mandate VE in Lhe capital budget
1994-96. VE may prove (o be the only way Lhe General Assembly can find ‘new money” it was
argued.

Other appeals were made, telling legislators that VE needs a “liger” in the tank, A lone
legislator who is totally convinced this is the way 10 go. As the matter turned oul, three very
solid legislalors tumed up, not one.

jcians: w "Partnering®

Some observers of these developments point out that VE will soon be importany!
involved in a significant portion of the state’s economic activity, now running ai about $3¥
billion in the biennium, New criteria will be developed for vendors, purchasers, contractors and
many others. As VE becomes a mandale and not an option, new friends will be found, and they
will make new friends. Other governments will ke note; some will do berter and 1ake heed.
And Virginia becomes Washington by simply crossing Memorial Bridge.

Janet Howell, the State Senator, puls it well:

“Engineering, unlike politics, is an exact science; you can be educated about the subject,
trained and qualified. Politics, however, is much differem — clearly not a science. An unlikely
combination, you might say, engineering and politics.

“Bul this year, in the 1994 General Assembly, that combination proved both compatible
and valuable,”
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Value Engineering in Action

Management Application for U.S. Alr Force
Analysis of Engineering Functions

Backigmund

In Oclober 1985 the leam of Hanscomb Assoclales, BDM Corporation, and FRUCO
Engineers, Inc., was contracted by the U.S. Alr Force to prepare an Analysis of
Engineering Funecllons. This analysis was part of the Alr Foree's 1986 program for
PROJECT IMAGE (Innovative Managemenl Achleves Grealer Effectiveness), which
sought to ldenilfy Implementable improvements io the englneering funcilons and
process.

Scope of Analysis

The work cavered the organization of engineering, the interface between the different
functlons and eperating locatiens from base level 1o alr stafl, and the processes and
tools (lechnical and non-technical) uscd (o design, review, evaluate, approve, fund
and manage the mainienance, repalr, and construction of Alr Force facllitles
worldwide.

Approach

1t was decided that the most effective way to tackle the problem was 1o use Value
Analysls techniques (n each funcUonal domaln, as follows:

o Extensive fact-indIng, visils to bases, Interviews and reviews ol
documenlatlon.

o Week long Value Analysis Werkshops allended by the consuliants,
appropriale USAF stalf, and ouiside experts in the Oeld,

o Preliminary report for review by participants and senlor management.

It was also decided thal 10 be most eflecttve, each [unctional domain would be
examined by the consultant leam and also by an in-house USAF team. This gave a
view [rom the inslde and (rom the culside. The resulls and recommendations of the
Value Anatysls Workshops were fed Into the [nternal workshops as Items lor
consideralion by the users withoutl knowing the source. The internal evalualon
used a Crawford Slip bralnstorming technique to Idenlfy and evaluate all Ideas for
change. Subsequenlly the new llems were cross assessed by the consultant and the
purifled consullani recommendatlons prepared in (inal form fer the seclor report.

In October 1986 a final reporl was prepared following a “Comumon Thread"
Workshop lo coordinate all rccommendations.
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r ulls

Over 200 recommendauons for producllvity Improvements and Inceased
elfecUveness were made, many of them of some substance. Over 80% of the
recommendalions received posillve acceptance and many [ollowed through into
Implementation. Some examples follow:

0 Expansion and Realignment of Funetions within the Engineering Branch of
the Base Civil Engineering Organization

Eslablishment of new Base Development section Incorporating [unclions
that were previously separaled.

Eslablishment of a new Environmental Proteclon seclion.

Creation of a new Project Management group.

0  Accelerating the approval cycle for military constraction projects

-

Beller project managementi procedures
Use of design-bulld

Betier budgeting lor projecls

Greater use of pre-engineered bulldings

0 Improved asset management

Greater use ol belter program management techniques and needs
assessment

Belter coordinallon between engineering and program department

© Rationalization of regulations

A combined review has resulied In the ellmination, consolidatlon, and
relaxation of many regulalions and guldelines

o Increased support [or training

Better or more conslstent training al base level

impreved cross-fed belween all Alr Force englneering enllles

¢ Incressed computer applications at bese level

Use has expanded considerably 1o lmprove producttvity all stages of
projects

Briefing paper prepared by:

Brian Bowen Nicholas Salerno
Hanscomb Assoclates Inec. Ex-Major USAF, previously Chlel
Atlanla Project Image Engineering Group

2 March 1994
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VALUE ENGINEERING AND THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT:
AN UPDATE ON VALUE ENGINEERING (VE)
AS AN ANSWER TO FEDERAL WASTE
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AUTUMN 19593
NEW VALUE ENGINEERING INTTIATIVES BY

DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET
MORE AND MORE MEMRERS OF CONGRESS

WHAT MAKES VALUE ENGINEERING UNIQUE

VE HAS A TRACK RECORD OF IMPROVING
GOVERNMENT EFFICIENCY WHILE
SAYING TAXPAYER MONEY

[F NOT VALUE ENGINEERING — THEN WHAT?

QUICK-FIX MANAGEMENT FADS
EMPTY CATCH FHRASES

ENDLESS DEBATING, ANALYZING, DELAYING

LEADING TO:

LAY OFFS

ARBITRARY SLASHING AND BURNING VITAL FROGRAMS

THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT HAS ALWAYS KNOWN HOW
TO GATHER OPINIONS, BUT
THE SOLUTION IS ALREADY HERE —

VALUE ENGINEERING

THE HOVING GROUP
1762 Church St., NW, Washington, DC 20036
202-939-8080  Fax: 202-939-8972
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Value Engineering is one last uninkibited, expers, objective look
and thorough search for answers without any recriminations
before final decisions for a product or a service are made.
VALUE ENGINEERING AND THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT

Deputy Secretary of Defense William Perry spoke at the Pentagon on July 21, 1993, at
the presentarion of the annual Honorary Awards for Value Engineering Achievements, Here's
whart Dr. Perry concluded:

"Whether by reducing costs, increasing productivity, improving durabillty,

reliability or maintainability, Value Engineering helps us to get that extra

measure of value for the limited resources which we have."

During the last fiscal year, 4,401 in-house value cngineering proposals resulied in
savings of 5750 million. Another 392 contractor-initiated proposals had an additicnal savings
of $319 million. [Dr. Perry’s remarks appear below]

The Depariment of Transporiation also registered strong support for expanding the use
of Value Engineering,

The Secretary of Transporiation filed a detailed report entitled "Value Engineering an
Federal-Aid Projects,” responding to a requirement of Section 1091 of the Intermodal Surface
Transportation Act of 1991 {Public 102-240) which resulied from the efforis of House Public
Works and Transporation Chairman Norman Mineta (D-Calif) and Mrs. Cardiss Collins (D-ill).

The DOT recommended to Congress:

“Analysis of the VE program as applied to Federal-aid highway projects
has shown opportunities exist 1o reduce costs through VE. However, additional

efforts are necessary 1o establish programs in all Srates to more fully obtain the

THE HOVING GROUP
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benefits of VE during preconsiruction and construction phases of project
development.

"Therefore, in addiiion o continuing its efforts to encourage Stares
through VE training and promotion, FHWA (Federal Highway Administrasion)
proposes to require the use of VE in all States. In order o implement this
recommendation, FHWA s considering developing a VE regulation in accordance
with the rulemaking process. It is anticipared that any proposed FHWA
regulation would outline minimum VE requirements, provide appropriate
guidelines far the esiablishment of State VE programs, and be siaffed within 12
months after this report is submimed ro Congress. " [The Executive Summary of

the DOT report to Congress appears befow. ]

The Office of Management and Budget spelled out its support of Value Engineering on
May 2 in Circular No. 131 that “requires Federal Depariments and Agencics 1o use Value
Engineering (VE) as a management tool, where appropriate, 10 reduce program and acquisition
cosis,”

The Circular, introduced by an endorsement from Dr. Allan Burman, Adminisurator,
Office of Federal Procurement, states VE can be used in systems, equipment, facilities,
services, and supplies to lower life-cycle casis consistent with required performance,

reliability, quality and salety.

THE HOVING GROUP
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\gencies are required 10 implement the iollowing management and procurement

pracuces:
. Emphasize by wraiming and other means the potential of VE
. ldenufy 4 person in each agency as the focal point 1o monitor. manage, and
maintain VE daa
] Eswblish criteria and guidelines for screening programs and projects for VE

. Establish guidelines 1o evaluaie VE proposals
. Actively solicit VE proposals from contractors
Some new requirements are in the new OMB Circular A-131:
. Each federal agency with an annual budget over $10 million is
required to develop annual VE plans
* These plans must identify both in-house and contractor projects,
producis, sysiems and products to be VE-ed, including estimated
cost of the projects.
The revislon siressed that VE is one of many management Lools that can be used alone or
with other techniques such as Total Quality Management.
The new Circular imposes mandatory annual reporting in lieu of the ad hoc nature of
reporting in the previous Circular,
Inspectors General will be asked to audit agency VE programs two years after the

Circular is issued.

THE HOVING GROUP
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YALUE ENGINEERING AND TIE 103rd CONGRESS

R H 1ATIC APPLICATI F VALl NGINEER A

Introduced by Cardiss Callins (D-111) and Government Operations Committee Chairman
John Conyers {D-Mich)., HR 133 would maximize the use of VE by requiring each federal
agency {0 use VE in their projects or prograras that comprise 80% of the agency’s budget.

[Co-sponsors: Bill Baker (CA). Leslie Byrne (VA), Eva Clayton (NC), Barbara-Rose Collins
(MD). Michael Crape (ID), George Darden (GA), Peter DeFazio (OR), Norman Dicks (WA),
John Dooliule {(CA). Bob Filner (CA), Bart Gordon (TN}, Bob Inglis (SC), Andy lacobs (IN),
Carolyn Maloney (NY), Mauhew Marinez (CA), John M. McHugh (NY), Martin Meehan
(MA). John Murtha (PA), Stephen Neal (NC), John Qlver {MA), Bill Orion (UT), Tim Penny
{MN). Charles Rangel (NY), Edward Royce (CA), Dick Swett (NH), James Walsh (NY), Albert
Wynn (MD). Dick Zimmer (N))]

HR 2014; VALUE ENGINEERING BETTER TRANSPORTATION ACT OF 1993

Introduced by Leslie Byrne (D-VA), HR 2014 would provide [ederal dollars as incentive
1o state wransporiation programs that include VE reviews. By increasing the federal project share
10 state transportation depariments that use value engineering, the financial burden on the staie
15 reduced. When a project’s overall cost goes down through value engineering, the federal
governmenl spends less, and that saves taxpayer dollars. Her bill does not mandate or
penalize those states that choose not 1o use value engineering, but it does provide Jocal. state.
and federal governments with an incentive to save money while crearing a better product. [Co-
sponsors: Rick Boucher (YA), Ron de Lugo (VI), Eric Fingerhut (OH), James Moran (VA),
Norman Sisisky (VA}. Eva Clayton (NC}]

As a Sute Senator, Rep. Byrne reviulized the Virginia Depariment of Transportation
{(VDOT) in 1990 by requiring VE reviews on all transporiation projects costing $2 million or
more. The VDOT, seeing VE's uselulness and concrete, money-saving results, actually
expanded the use of VE into other projects, According to YDOT Commissioner Fay D.
Pethtel, "VE has saved approximately 20 million transportation dollars over a span of three
years, and including administrative costs, has provided the Virginia Taxpayers a return
above costs ration of J4:1."
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VALUE ENGINEERING: A DEFINITION

"Value Analysis (VA)" and ils pariner "Value Engincering (VE)™ were developed
originally by an American, Lawrence Miles of General Electric. in the closing months of World
War 11, Seen as a "saving scalpel” VA and VE both use the same technique of applying the
American-invenied Value technology. VE takes place in the design stage; VA afier production
has begun. X

Value Engineering (VE) is a broad ranging, unique, problem-solving technique. It can
be applied anywhere there is a function thal must be performed and a way to measure that
function. Value Engineering is an organized swudy of the functions of systems. equipment.
facilities. services and supplies to achieve the esseniial functions at the lowest life-cycle cost
consistent with requirements of the user. The Government Accounting Office (GAQ) has
measured VE savings at typically 3 o 5 percent of project cost.

For each problem, a multi-discipline team. none of whom were involved in the original
design, identifies the essential functions that must be performed in that problem area, After the
basic functions are agreed upon, the team then brainstorms in many creative and pragmatic ways
1o accomplish the essential function. Specifically, the phases of a formal VE siudy are:
Information gathering (What is now being done?)

Function Analysis (What must be done?)

Creative Brainsiorming (What else will do the job?)
Evaluation (Which ideas are best?)

Development (What is the impact il adopied?)

Presenwation (Show VE recommendations to owner/management.)
Implementation and Audit (Tally annual impact, improvements, savings.)
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VALUE ENGINEERING IN THE GLOBAL MARKETPLACE
Value Engineering is a major success story abroad. While the idea was formulated i
the United States, governments and indusiries in other countries have had the foresight and
common sense to see VE's worth and adopt it for their own use so effectively.
As reporied in BUSINESS WEEK (12/21/92), Japanese car makers are using Value
Engineering (o cope with hard times:

Using a technique called "Value Analvsis' a way of eking out savings in
models already being produced, Japanese companies are also taking penny-
pinching to @ new plane. here are a few from Tovota's Chief Engineer’s
Kivokazu Seo. Hook up iail lights with one connector instead of two: savings, 42
cents. Make a smaller plastic clip to anchor the body's weatherstripping: a $1.05
savings, Instead of coating the car’s entire underside with a sealing compound,
seal only where needed: a huge $2 savings despite the extra robot required.

Toyota says such changes won't hurr qualiry; before, it says, it did more
than was necessary.

Japan's other mantra these days is 'Value Engineering” -- taking a scalpe!
to waste af the design stage. Ii's an old technique for eking out dozens of tiny
gains tha: Japanese companies are using with renswed vigor. Tovota, for
example, has siarted injecting rubber into its brake boosters, the hydraulic
cylinder that a brake pedal activates, rother than inserting rwo pieces of rubber.
Result; Subassembly time is down by one minuse. Toyola now even curs sheet
metal for stamping to the centimeter, rather than leaving a tinv margin for
trimming later.

Production lines are also being simplified. Nissan, for example, says it
improved productivity a iargeted 10 percent on 1993 models, mainly through
seemingly mundane changes. Bolts on the engine mounis, gas tank, and radio
that workers used 1o rwisi on from below are now tightened from above, Panels
are marked to show where brake 1ubes and fitel hoses should be artached. And
fiooks new hold a car’s air blower, heater, and sun visor so o worker can antach
them with only one hand.
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In 1987. seventeen of Lhe top twenty leading Japanese industrial firms had Value
Engineering executives at the Vice Presidential level. Hitachi had 250 Value Engineers.

The French Ministry of Industry promates VE in government and privale indusiry, and
VE training, modeled after that in America, is available from high school through postgraduate
levels. French VE wraining efforts reach 140,000 srudents a year; in the USA, for comparable
level students, the number is probably under 1,000. VE gets support from the top in these
countries, and the results are a bener thought-oul, berier run process.

In India one VE study rearranged a private, nationwide parcel delivery communications
sysiem, and thus increased productivily by at least 25 percent. Also, VE in India has broad
support by indusirial leaders. The "Lee Iacocca® of Indig, the head of Tata Steel, is also the
President of the Indian VE Society.

Still, some of the most impressive applications of Value Engineering occur in American-
based projects or companies. Some examples:

® A Defense Electronics Supply Center saved $953,000 by reducing the cost from

$10.109 to $576 each on 100 purchases of a circuit board. They generated new drawings

and increased the number of bidders.

® Hughes Aircraft Company has saved over $1.6 billion during the past 25 years.

® A New Jersey Superfund project reduced the cost of a $39 million project by $3

million by redesigning the wastewaler wreaiment facility.

& Martin Marietta Missile Systems has wullied over $1 billion in the past ten years.

® General Dynamics Corporation this past year saved $8.6 million in land systems

(anks) and on the F-16.

® LTV's Aerospace & Defense Company, Missiles Division, had rocker-relaied savings

this past year of $12.7 million, and nearly $24 million by the end of the decade.

® Westinghouse Electric Corporation’s Value Engincering study of a fre control radar
system netied $350 million.
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MORE EXAMPLES OF VE SUCCESS STORIES IN THE UNITED STATES

Here in the US the fasiest growing area of the uses of the VE methodology 15 1n
service/management.  From the 1940s through the 1960s, VE was uniquely used 1n
manufacturing. In the 1960s it was adapted o construction. In the pasi decade it has blossomed
in management where the largest savings ofien are hiding.

Management VE studics can aim at the handling of paper work. For example, storage
ang document retrieval often calls for copies that are stored and never used. How many fulfil?
a previous need no longer valid?

VE still has a consistently impressive record in its traditlenal applications, too. Over
the past Lwenty years of so, typical savings in construction projects have averaged five
percent or more ol the project construction budget, In the past few years, the Navy and
Army consiruction arms have generated over six percent savings. For example:

= The Army Materie! Command tallied $4 billion over the past four years.

= The Air Force netted $346 millien in FY 91.

* The Defense Logistics Agency saved 5124 million in the past fiscal year.

* The Naval Facilities Engincering Command has amassed more than 5t billion during

the pasi seven years.

= The Army Corps of Engineers since 1964 has sa‘ved $2 billion.

= A $243,235,000 bayou flood damage prevention design was Value Engineered and

saved $45.718.955 by using a different channei mal permitting less cosily slopes. and a

relocation of channel-end improvements.
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= A Pacitfic Ocean $9.280.300 hazardous materal 1aciluy had six Value

Enginecring proposals w save $1.750.000 by changing the enclosure areas and

reducing the number of spillage anks — all while meering the safery criteria.

The ratie of Value Engineering savings to Value Engineering costs in
construction i traditionally better than ten dollars saved for each Value Engineering dollar
spent, including all expenses such as time and support. In the 1987 Value_ Engineering Senare
hearings, the EPA (which is the only federal agency now required by law 1o perform Value
Engineering) returned $34 for each Value Engineering dollar spent — a Return On Investment
{ROI) of 34-10-1.

The City of New York’s Office of Management and Budget in the same Value
Engincering hearings reported Value Engineering (ive-year savings of $114 million on $900
million of construction projects. This was accomplished for Value Engingering expenditures of
only $1.2 million. This is a savings ratio of 114/900 or 11.6 percent of the to1al project budget.
This is a Return on Value Engineering lnvestment of 114/1.2 or $95 saved for each Value
Engineering dollar spent.

YALUE ENGINEERING: IT'S TIME TO ACT.

AN EXCELLENT SOURCE OF EXPERT OPINION AND ACCURATE AND CURRENT INFORMATION
ABOUT VALUE ENGINEERING IS HAL TUFTI‘, PRESIDENT OF THE MILES VALUE FOUNDATION AND
Epmor/PUBLISHER OF VALUE DIGEST, A NEWSLETTER DEVOTED TO DEVELOPMENTS IN VALUE
ENGINEERING. HE CAN BE REACHED AT (202) 347-8998. TRANSCRIPTS OF DR. PERRY'S REMARKS

AND THE DOT REPORT FOLLOW.
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Remarks made by Deputy Secretary of Delense William Perry at the
Annual Honorary Awards for Value Engineering Achievements For Fiscal Year 1992

July 21, 1993, The Pentagon

A British writer, Graham Green, once wroie: "There always comes a moment in time when a
door opens and lets the fisure in.” The ending of the Cold War has opened that door for the
United States and the future is ous there waiting to come in. The challenge to the managers in
the Defense Depariment is what we can do to help shape that future,

What we can do to resiructure our Defense Department for the new era which we are now
ertering.

Professor Theodore Levin of the Harvard Business School said thai most managers manage for
vesterday's conditions because yesterday is where they got their experience and made their
successes, but management is abour fomorrow, not yesterday. Most of you in this room, and
cenainly myself, have accumulated our management experiences during the Cold War, now we
have a very different fjob. We must restructure the Defense Departmeni for tomorrow's securiry
problems which are very different from the problems of the Cold War,

The ending of the Cold War has not brought abour an ending of hisiory as forecast by Professor
Fukuyama. The security problems we face in Bosnia, Irag, and Somalia already are requiring
mititary forces to be based there, and we continue 1o face problems in North Korea, and civil
wars in the former Soviet Union thar challenge our securiry.

So while the end of the Cold War has not broughr abour the end of history, it has very clearly
brought abour an end of the increasing Defense budget which we had during the late *70s and
the "80s. The American public and the American Congress are both asking for peece dividends,
and this has led a beginning in 1986 10 a gradual reduction in the Defense budger which over
the ten vear period '86 10 "96 looks like it will amount to about 40% reduction in real 1erms.

So our management challenge is how do we cope with very difficult security challenges which
I just described to you with this dramaric reduction in rescurces. That is to say in the face of
these budget decreases, how do we mainiain the distinctive advantage which our forces hed in
Desert Storm. | would describe those edvantages as three-fold: an advaniage in pesple and
leadership; an advaniage in readiness; and an advantage in rechnology.

Now maintaining those advantages in the face of a 40% reduction in resources, we might be
tempted to say as Winston Churchill in an exasperated rone once said to the British Parliament,
"Do not ask me io take sides against arithmetic.” And that’s the arithmetic with which we are
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confronted--40% reduction—and the problem we are confronted with is maintaining thar
distincrive cdvantage of our military forces.

Now how we take sides against arithmetic is the management challenge we face. And [ would
submit to you that there are three managemen:t imperaiives 1o do thar.

The first of those is that we will have to reduce the size of our force--we were, already under
the Bush Adminisirarion, in the process of going from 2.1 to 1.6 million. Under the Clinton
Administration we now are projecting going as low as .4 million.

A second of those is reducing the infrastructure: the bases, the depots, the Defense industry
consolidation thar is going on; oll of those sugges: that if we are reducing the budget and
reducing the force size, the infrastructure needs to come down proportionally with thar.

And then finally we have to be able to reduce the overhead in our sysiem proportionate with
these reducrions.

The net result of this if we do it right Is thar while we will have a smaller force it will be a force
with the same capabilities as our Desert Storm force, and a force that is readv to fight and win
anviime that may be necessary. So our issue is how 1o spend these Defense resources wisely and
ther involves reducing the cost of doing business. Bur we just can't reduce the cost we have 1o
maintain the performance at the same time we are doing that. And that brings us precisely to
the theme of this whole meeting which is Value Engineering. Whether by reducing costs,
increasing productivity, improving durability, reliabilite or maintainabifity, value engineering
helps us 10 get that extira measure of value for the limited resources which we have.

Improvements thai have been brought about by the people that we are here to henar today have
been truly outstanding. We have had estimates rhat have over the pest year there have been
more than a bilifon dollars worth of cost savings that were generated by the value engineering
program. This would have greatly pleased Larry Miles who was the GE Engineer who invenied
valie engineering during World War Il and for a very similar objective that we are looking at
roday.

2But you roday represent Larry Miles' legacy and you alse inspire all of the military and civilian
personnel who are irying to improve our nation's defenses everywhere, evervday. So thank you
and now let's proceed with the awards.

[in all, 25 awards were given for VE achievemenis in the Army, Navy, Air Force and the
Defense Logistics Apency in seven calegories: program management; individual;
procurement/contact administration;  Value Engincering professional; feld command;
installation: and contractor. ]
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Value Engineering on Federai-Aid Projects
A Report to Congress by The Secretary of Transportation

Pursuant to Section 1091 of the Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act of
1991 (Public Law 102-240)

Executive Summary

Value Engineering (VE), as used in the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), is the
systematic appiication of recognized techniques by multicisciplined 1eam(s) which identifies the
function of a product or service; establishes a worth for that function; generates aliernatives
through the use of creative thinking; and provides the needed funciions, reliably, at 1he lowest
overall cost. 1t is an organized application of common sense and echnical knowledge directed
a1 the isolation and ¢limination of unnecessary costs.

It has been in effect for nearly 20 years in the FHWA and is composed of 2 distinct programs
which conform to the different organizauonal strucrures and objectives of the FHWA. The
larger VE program applics to the Federal-aid highway program under which the funds authorized
in Federal-aid highway acts are distributed 1o States for obligation by the FHWA on projects
developed and administered by State highway agencies (SHA's). The other VE program applies
1o the Federal Lands Highway (FLH} Program and addresses the expenditure of Federal funds
through direct Federal design and construction contracts.

For the Federal-aid highway program, the FHWA's VE policy has been 1o encourage SHA use
of VE throughout highway project development, construction, operation, and mainienance. This
policy is adminisiered through education, encouragement, and technical assistance (0 Siates
wishing 1o establish seif-sufficient VE programs. The FHWA does not currently mandaie VE
studies on Federal-aid highway projects.

There is a wide range of acceptance and use of VE by SHA's. During the past 4 years, some
1.543 VE studies have been performed, resulting in over $615 miltion in savings. Overall,
however, participation in VE has not been widespread. States Fal) into three caiegories: 7 States
have "active” VE programs; 18 Stales have “inactive” VE programs: and the remaining States
have “limited* VE programs,

{n addition 1o VE swdies, FHWA’s State VE program includes the processing of contractor-
submitied Value Engineering Change Proposals (VECP). A VECP allows a construction
contractor 1o share in the cost savings resulting from a contractor initialed construction change
made employing the VE process. The VECP portion of the VE program has had limited success
in the Federal-aid highway construction program. Savings from contraciors using VE change
proposals have totalled $34.3 million over the past 4 years.
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An analysis ol the VE programs in the seven active States conhirms that VE can be an erfecuve
cost reduction tool. The VE programs in these seven States have yielded a combined average
ol $79 million per year over the last 4 years. However, since most other States have limiied
or wactive VE programs. they gain very limited VE savings.

The VE program implemenied by the FLH saff provides for ihe sysiematic review of ils
multiyear highway program 1o identify areas for VE swdies. The direct program includes
studies of projects, processes, procedures, specifications, and siandards. Areas of swdy are
selecied 1o achieve the greatest savings while maimaining product quality. In the past 4 years,
the FLH siaff has conducted VE studies on over half of its design and construction program.
This has resulied in a $44 million savings.

For VE 10 be successful, support for the VE process ar all levels of management is needed.
Additional emphasis must be placed on establishing Staie VEfVECP programs where none exist
and on reviving VE/VECP programs that are struggling. In view of the substantial potential for
cost savings that can be obtained through VE, FHWA proposes, in addition 10 continuing its VE
training and promolion efforts, to require the use of VE in all Siates. The FHWA is considering
the development of VE regulations. throygh the rulemaking process. 1o require all States 0
establish a VE process. It is anticipated that any proposed FHWA regulation would ourline
minimum VE requirements and provide appropriaie guidelines [or the establishment of Staie VE
programs.
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g hrlockheed

Fort Worth Company

£ O. Do 748, Fan Yo, Teces 70101
. 17 November 1593
To Whem it may concern:

Rer H.R. 1333 the "fystematic Application of ¥mlua Boginsering Aot
of 193K

Lockhaed Fort Worth company (LFWC) supports tha afforts of the
0.3, federal Government and tha U,8., Congress to promote the use of
Value Engineering {VE) methodology for improeving the efficiancy of
tha fedaral aganciss and tha haat use of our tax dollar.

our management recognizes that ecployses are the most
important resourcs of anhy buainesa and VE is one of the managsment
tools that cur employees use to ldentify and remove the unnacassary
cost and to improva compatitivenses in the market place. Lockheed
Port Worth Company, formerly Ganeral Dynamic Fort Worth Division,
has m 320-ysar history in the value Enginearing Frogram. Saveral
thousand employees have been trainad with tha VE ssthodology for
continuous improvement. The Valua Engineering change Proposal
(VECP) savings to the fadseral Govsarnment and tha internal cost
reduction program amcunted to several hundred nillion dollars on
tha P-16 program. The FP-16 alrcraft is currently cperated by
sighteen (18} countries, It ls the moat popular tactical alrcraft
in the world dua to its affordability and high quality. The VE
sffort at LFWC contributed significantly to the cost sffectiveneam
of the P-16 aircrart snd tha creation of thousands of jcbs for the
sxport market,

Value Engineering has a proven record in reducing the military
acquisition coat at the Dapartment of Defanss. Lockhesd Fort Worth
Company supports tha federal Governneant and private enterprise
sfforts to apply VE to stay compstitiva in this global econemy.
The passtga of the "Systaematic Application of Valua Engineering Act
of 1%93" will not only eneure the most cost-sffactiva use of our
tax dollars but alse help reducs our federal budget deficit. Por
information about the Value Enginesring Program at Lockheed Fert
Worth Company, contact Morria Scales, Enginesring Project Manager,
New Bualnesé and Velua Engineering at 817-763-3218.

Approved for public ralsams by Public Affairs,
Lockheed Fort Worth Company (817-761-4086)
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({FOY) JOY TECHNOLOGIES INC. B
Ty Mining Machinery Division Prone: (814} 437-5731
THE JOY TECHNOLOGIES INC, STORY

Joy is an Infemational corporation with manufacturing plants in the United States,
United iéngdom, South Africa and Austrafia.

its principal product Is uriderground coal mining machinery which competes in the
global market everywhers coal is found. Providing customars with high quality value
Imensive products at the lowest possible cost is & way of e &t Joy; and tho Value
Engineering Program that has been in place, and canstantly improving, since 1963 has
been a key competitive stralegy.

Management commitment manfests itseif through formal corporate policles and
procedures.

Savings results for fiscal year 1993 follow:

) Savings as a % Sales 4.0%
. $ Savings $13 Million
. Employee Participation 65%
. Project Implementation Aste 84%

Joy's 30 year Valus Engineering Program has helped sam two (2) distinctive
awards, being:
. Joy Tschnologieé raceived the first ever ‘Exceflence In Value
Enginesring Award) given by the Soclety of American Value
Engineers (SAVE, 1987)
. Joy Technologies was twice named by Fortune Magazine &3 balng

ana of only 100 United States companles named as the world's top
competilor in markets they serve.

Thomas R King, CVS

Novernber 13, 1953
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ltbnalillli

B0 Second St NE.
Hopiira,, Minnasoes. 65340
18 November 1993
Larry ZImmerman, CVS
President, Soclety of American Vaiue Enginesrs
=AX (301) 284-1369

In respensa to your request, P'm forwarding the following Infermation on our VE
program which you may use In the upcoming Congressional hesrings on Valua
Enginaering lagislation.

Banefits of Vaiup Enginesring at Alllant Techsysterns

Alllant Techaystams has an active and successful Value Engineering program
which has produced significant savings for our Government customers whils
heiping to Increase profits and Improve competitive position for the company.

At a major devetoper and producer of defense products such ss ammunition,
terpodoen and other items, Alllant Tachsyatems has processad over 1,000 Valua
Enginssring Change Proposals (VECPs) which have resulted In negotiated and
definltized contract savings of over $175 mililon on Army, Navy and Alr Force
programs. We have participated In tha DoD Vaiue Englnesring Program by
effoctivaly using the Vaiue Engineering Incentive Clause in the Federai Acqulsition
Raguiations (FAR) which hes sllowad us to propose changes to non-cost effective
centruct requirements and recelve a share of the resultant savings. In addition,
we have continususly appiied tha organized diselplines of the value
enginasring/vaius analysis approach to sress of our business thet are not directy
controlted by contract requiremsnts and we have achlsved “In-house” cost
savings and cost avoldance that significantly axceed the eontractual VECP
savings.

Larry, if | can provide any additional Information, plaasa give me a call on (612)
931-5244 or FAX (812) 931-8512,

Slnca~sly,
-

G.' o Yo Ty o
T. Tamr.:earu, CV8
Value L ginsaring Manager

Maries Sysroms

Procision Arrament Sysame
Ordrance Systara
Information Surepe Syxiams

TOTAL F.@1
e e -
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Mr. PETERSON. Thank you very much. And our last witness, Mr.
Prentice.

STATEMENT OF JEAN-PAUL PRENTICE, GOVERNMENT LIAI-
-SON COMMITTEE, ASSOCIATION OF TOTAL COST MANAGE-
MENT, ON BEHALF OF MICHAEL HOROWITZ, WASHINGTON,
DC

Mr. PRENTICE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. AACE International
sincerely appreciates the opportunity to testify this morning con-
cerning H.R. 133, H.R. 2014, and the OMB circular, A-131.

AACE International is a professional association dedicated to the
optimization of resources, whatever those resources may be.

Consequently, our interest in H.R. 133, H.R. 2014, and OMB Cir-
cular A-131 cannot be overstated.

We also express our full support for any legislation which man-
dates the efficient implementation of value engineering or other re-
source optimization methodologies.

Statement of Ungqualified Support for Mandated Value Engineer-
ing: AACE International expresses its unqualified support for man-
dated utilization of value engineering by Federal agencies. We be-
lieve it is historically clear that Federal aEencies will not comply
with OMB Circular A-131 in a fashion which optimizes the effi-
cient use of value engineering as long as it is left solely to the
agency’s discretion.

Furthermore, OMB Circular A-131 is directed to some 400 Fed-
eral agencies who fall under the umbrella of the Government Oper-
ations Committee. There is no greater indictment of Federal agency
noncompliance to OMB Circular A-131 than the fact that only 8
agencies have provided reports due December 31, 1993, on their
value engineering activities as late as Friday, March 4, 1994.

H.R. 133 would require far more agencies to play a meaningful
role in deficit reduction and the effective optimization of all re-
sources at their disposal. The American taxpayer deserves no less.

We would like to also put forth some possib(e solutions for some
of the agency concerns. One concern expressed by some Federal
agencies is that mandated value engineering would not promote
the effective use of value engineering, but cause money to be spent
on unnecessary, unsuccessful, or inappropriate value engineering
Teviews.

Although we accept the concern as a valid one, there are several
significant facts that should dampen concern over needless value
engineering expenditures.

First, the most recent agency experience indicates that the oppo-
site is true. Of the agencies reporting to OMB in accordance with
the circular for 1993, the lowest reported return on investment is
8.6 to 1. That alone is a significant indicator that few unsuccessful
value enc?ineering reviews were attempted.

Second, H.R. 133 has sufficient means incorporated within it to
alleviate the potential for unnecessary value engineering studies.

Among them are: (1) Section (b)}(2)(B), allowing value engineering
managers to establish the criteria under which they conduct the re-
views; (2) section (b)(2XC), allows them to establish the criteria
under which the reviews would be waived; and (3) section (b)(8)(A),
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which would allow the agency to identify projects, programs, or sys-
tems value engineering techniques would be applied upon.

Third, the economic viability of a value engineering study can
sometimes be determined as early as the creative phase, which
m%y be before major costs of the study are experienced.

ourth, as long as the management opportunity exceeds 60 per-
cent of the project, program, or system, the possibility of having a
f’i‘%e engineering study that does not produce savings is highly un-
ikely.

Fifth, we took a poll, a telephone poll, of value engineering serv-
ice providers. We did this in February 1994, and it would indicate
also that agency concerns should be dampened.

When the poll providers were asked how many of their value en-
gineering studies they conducted failed to provide savings greater
than the cost of the study, only two reported a ratic lower than 20
to 1. They were 18 to 3 and 16 to 2. The best ratio during the poll
was 50 to 1.

In closing, I would ask the committee to incorporate AACE
International’s full statement, as has already been stated by the
chairman. We would hold a strong position in support of mandated
value engineering studies. Thank you.

[The statement of Mr. Prentice follows:]
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Jean-Pawl Prentice, CCE
P. 0. Box 28315
Allania, Georgia 3C158-0315
Business {404) 806-1155  Fax (404) 806-0054  Residence (404} 399.0697

1 April 1994

Ms Cheryl Maicho, Clerk

Subcommittee on Legisiation and Nalional Security

B-273 Raybum House Office Building

U. S. House of Representalives

Washington, D, C. 20515

RE; Written Stalement Corrections

Dear Ms, Matcho:

Please make the following comreciions lo the AACE Intemational written statement:

1) Page 2, paragraph 3~ “Furthermore, OMB Circular A-131 is directed 10
approximately 30 of the nearly 400 ., .°

Change 10 — "Furthermare, OMB Circular A-]31 is direcled to all of the nearly 400 .. "

2) Page 2, lasi sentence — . .. A-131, than the fact (hat only seven (7)..."
Change w — " ... A-131, than the fact that only cight (8),.."
3} Page 5, last sentence — "We were advised thal only seven (7) of (he thirty (30)

agencies who receive the circular had responded; Defense, . . . General Services
Administration.”

Change lo — “We were advised that only cight (8) of the 369 agencies who receive the
cincular had responded; Defense, . . . General Services Administration and Treasury.”

If you have any questions, please contact me, Thank you in edvance for your time and kind

consideration,

Sincerely,

Jean-Paul Prentice, CCE
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STATEMENT OF

JEAN-PAUL PRENTICE. CCE
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Opening Statement
Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittes:

AACE Intemalicnal sincerely appreciales the opportunity 10 1estify this moming
concerning H. R. 133, the "Systcmalic Applicalion of Value Engincering Act of 1993, H.R.
2014, the "Value Engincering Betier Transponation Act of 1993." and OMB Circular A-131 on
Value Engincering. AACE Inlemalional is a professional association dedicated 1o the
oplimizalion of resources, whatever those resources may be. Consequently, our interest in H, R.
133, H.R. 2014 and OMB Circular A-131 cannot be overstaled.

We alse express our full support for legislation which mandales the efficient
implementation of value engineering or other resource oplimization methodologics. Legislation
which efleclively reduces costs is desperately needed in view of America's debd crisis, To thal
end, we express our qualified support for H.R. 133 in ils present form.

Statement Of Ungualified Support For Mandated Value Engineering

AACE International expresses its unqualified support for mandated stilization of value
engineering by Federal agencics. We believe it is historically clear, that Federal agencies will
not comply with OMB Circular A-131 in a fashion which oplimizes the elficient use of value
engincering, s Jong as il is left solely to the agency's discretion. Furthermore, OMB Circular A-
131 is directed 1o approximately 30 of the nearly 400 Federal agencies who fall under the
umbrella of the Government Operations Commitiee. There is ne greater indictment of Federal

agency noncompliance to OMB Circular A-131, than the fact that only seven (7) agencies had
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pravided reports due December 31, 1993 on their value engineering aclivities as late as Friday,
Mareh 4, 1994, H.R. 131 would require far more agencies to play a meaningful role in deficit
reduction and the elfective optimization of all resources at their disposal.  The American
taxpayer deserves no less,

Possible Solutions For Agency Concerns

One concemn expressed by some Federal agencies is that mandaled value engincering
would not promote the effective use of value engineering, but cause mency to be spent on
unnecessary, unsuccessful, or inappropriate value engineering reviews, Although we accept the
concern as a valid onc, there are several significant facts that should dampen concern over
needless value engincering expenditures.

First, thc most recenl agency experience indicates that the opposite is truc. Of the
agencies reporling to OMB in accordance with Circular A-131 for 1993, the towest reported
Return On Investment [ROI] is 8.6:1." That alone is a significant indicator that few unsuccessful
value engincering reviews were aflempted.

Secondly, H.R. 133 has sufficient means incorporated within it to alleviate the potential
for unnccessary value engineering studies, Among them are: 1) section (bY2)}(B) allows the
agency lo set and amend the dollar amount threshold for requiring value engincering; 2) section

(bY2XC) allows the agency's value enginecring manager 1o cstablish criteria under which a value

! See Office of Federal Procurement Policy agency Value Engincering Reports (or Fiscal
Year 199].
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engincering study may be waived; and, 3) section (bYB)A) allows the agency 1o identify the
projects, programs or systems value engineering techniques will be applied upon.

‘Third, the economic viability of a value engineering study can sometimes be determined
as early as the creative phase, which may be before major costs of the study are experienced.
Fourth, as Jong as the management opportunily exceeds 60% of the project, program or sysiem,
the possibility of h;ving a value engincering study that does nol produce savings is highly
unlikely.

Fifth, a telephone poll of value engineering seevice providers conducted in February 1994
also indicates thal this concemn should be dampened When polled providers were asked how
many of the value engineering studies they conducted failed to provide savings greater than the
cosl of the study, only two (2) reported a ratio lower than 20:1; they were 18:3 and 16:2. The
best ratio reported during 1the poll was 50:1.

Finally, the annual reporting requirements and Sunset Review of the bill provide the
opportunity for the effective evolution of the rules and procedures geverning the utilization of
value engincering by Federal agencies, and State and Municipal govemments grant recipients.
Specific Objections To H.R. 133

Qur specific objections to portions of H.R. 13] are as follows:

L "Qualified value engincering personnel” is not defined.

2, 11 appears that H.R. 133 directs the head of each Federal agency to mequire senior

management personnel (o establish and mainlain value enginecring procedures
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and processes before they receive value engineering training. We believe senior
management personnel training should oceur first.

H.R. 133 does not address the current practice by some Federal agencies who
issue solicilations containing "sole source™ certifications for value engincering

services.

Specific Objections to H.R. 2014

Our specific objections to H.R. 2014 are as follows:

1.

2.

“Qualified value enginecring personnel” is not defined,
The incentive portions of the bill are too casily manipulated and will probably

resull in incenlive paymenis made oulside the intenl of the bill.

Specific Objections fo OMB Circular A-131

Cur specific objections 1o OMB Circular A-131 are as follows:

L

The circular does nol mandate compliance on the part of all Federal agencies,
Furthermore, the circular only goes owl to approximately thirty (30) Federal
sgencies, We requested information from OMB's Office Of Federal Procurement
Policy regarding the number of agencies thal had complied with Section 9.
Reports To QMB as of March 4, 1994. We were advised (hat only seven (T) ol
the thirty (30) agencies who receive the circular had responded; Defense, Interior,
Justice, Siate, Transponiation, Veterans' Afairs and 1he General Services

Administration.
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Specific Qbjections to the Current Practice of Sonve Federal Agencies

Several Federal agencies require the Society of American Yalue Engineers Centilied
Value Specialist [CVS) certification. Among them are the Depantment of Defense, 1.5, Coast
Guard, Army Corps of Engincers: Bureau of Reclamation, USDA, Forest Service, Department of
Interior, and the Department of Transportation, 1o nume a few. The net affect of 1his practice is
that value engincering services are solicited *sole source” 10 the Federal government, and to Siate
and Municipal governmenis participating in Federal prant programs. Only a select group ol
persons may respond 1o solicilations.

This would certainly be acceptable if the "sole source™ CVS cenification was unique in
some way, ot provided a higher level of competence. [{owever, that is not the case, The value
-analysis training received through AACE International and other organizalions i equivalent to,
and in some ways supcrior 10 thal offered by (he Society of American Value Engineers.
Techniques of Yalue Apalysis and Engineering by Lawrence D, Miles, the originator of Vahe
Analysis and Engineering is utilized by both organizations. Functional Analysis System
Technique [FAST) training is provided and utilized by both in value analysis. Edueation,
compelency exams, continuous Lraining, periodic re-certification and work in the ficld
requirements are prerequisite to cerification maintenance in both groups, Consequenily, we
believe this "sole source™ praclice denies all other equally or better qualified cost prolessionals
their cilizenship right 1o participate in the free market enterprise, and is exclusionary. We do not

believe a Federal agency has the right 1o "sole source™ the beneficiary of the taxpayers' money
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outside of a competitive process when national security interests are nof a question,

Recent Cases Of Exciusion And Participation Denial

CASENQ. L =P With Equivalent Centificati | YE/VA Experi Denicd T2

0 ity To R 1 To Solicitation For VE/VA Servi

In January 1994, the Bureau of Reclamation, refused 10 accepl a proposal from a qualified cost
profcssional to provide velue enginesring services in accordance with an annually renewable Gve

year value engincering services contraci.

CASE NO. 2 — Paty With Equivalent Certification and VI/VA Experisnce Denicd T
o ity To B | To Saliitation For VE/VA Servi

On March 4, 1994, the Metropelitan Allania Rapid Transit Authority [MARTA) declined
1o accept a proposal from a local Allania MBE [irm with equivalent cerification 1o the “solc
source™ CVS centification solicited, 10 provide value engincering services on an annually
renewnble [ive year value engineering services contract. MARTA is the recipient of a Federal
grani for portions of the work. -
Potential Solutions
We offer the following potential solutions to the concerns expressed above:

1. Mandale the utilization of the American Society for Testing and Materials [ASTM]

all applicable value engineering studies. Similar ASTM value analysis standards could

be developed for administrative, management, produciion and manufacturing
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applicabions.

2 Require that all cost professional ceruifications be accrediled by a third pary accrediting
agency of arganization, In this case, the Council of Engineering Specialty Boards
[CESB] could accredit Lhe Society of American Value Engineers Certified Value
Specialist [CVS] certification. The AACE International Centified Cosl Consultant [CCC]
and Centified Cost Engincer {CCE] centifications are already accrediled by the Council of
Engineering Specialty Boards.

< Utilize or create an umbrella centification, say "Cost Professional,” for persons wha could
perform a wide range of resource oplimization services, including value engineering, for
Federal agencies and State and Municipal government granl recipients.

Canclusion
We recommend that HL.R. 2014 be incorporated with H.R. 133, because il is redundant,

Further, H.R. 133 should be amended in a fashion which addresses the [oregoing concems and

specific objections. The legislation should especially forbid the practice by any Federal agency,

of requiring a specific certification or title; or issuing a "sole source” solicitalion, when any
equivalent centificalion is available, unless afl applicable centifications are specified; OR, the

specified certification is followed by the phrase, “or equal certification.”
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Mr. PETERSON. Thank you. I will thank all of the panel for ac-
commodating us and moving through your testimony. We appre-
ciate that.

We're going to have some questions that we will submit to you
in writing. I think Mr. McCandless has some, too. But I have one
or two here, and then if we have time, Mr. McCandless.

In your opinion, what steps must the Federal Government take
to improve value engineering performance in its departments and
agencies right now?

Mr. ZIMMERMAN. Mr. Peterson, a lot of the debate that goes on
with value engineering when it’s left up to the agencies is what
they do and when they do it.

And part of the problem that’s been related back to the people
managing programs within government is continuity of a program,
continuity of the people in charge, senior management representa-
tion, and the like. I think some of those things are important.

I think if a program is set in place, that immediately the action
unfolds to make it happen. Those are things that I think are vital
and important.

I think that there is education that needs to be done. We need
to do education to highlight the features of value engineering as it
needs to be applied in other agencies as well.

It's very well-known in construction, it's known in the manufac-
turing area. And there are two distinct areas in value engineering
I should mention, One is VECPs, which allows a contractor to come
in and put in ideas.

This is after a manufactured item is already in production, and
tlinis is in the construction field when the construction is taking
place,

The second half of value engineering is applied as the program
is being developed, and this is where the significant savings are
beinsl made. So I think one thing, as testimony goes on, there are
two distinct areas that need to be kept in place.
hM;. PETERSON. Anybody else have a—Stan—have a response to
that!

Mr. PRENTICE. One of the issues that was set forth in our state-
ment was that it appeared that there was a lack of training on the
front end when the senior management—before they actual?y set in
place the processes and programs.

And we believe, in accord with what Mr. Zimmerman just stated,
that you need to train those personnel first; then they have a much
better idea of how—the senior management personnel I'm speaking
about specifically—of how to go about setting the programs and
processes in place.

Mr. BREZENOFF. This is extrapolating from an agency which is
not Federal, but let me say that initially, when we introduced
value management and value planning and value engineering with-
in the Port Authority, there was considerable skepticism on the
gart of professionals that this in fact represented potential pay

irt.

It was very important to do a good job of persuading them at the
outset as to the potential advantages to the agency. And now, as
I believe the congresswoman noted, they are now the leading pro-
ponents of value engineering and value management.
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Mr. PETERSON. Well, that kind of leads me to my next question.
You know, we—question of how we get this done, How do all of you
respond to Mr. Kelman’s testimony that legislation is not needed
at this time?

I mean, do you think that, given that kind of an attitude, that
these things t¥nat you think need to happen are going to happen
without legislation?

Mr, PRENTICE. Mr. Chairman, 1 don't think so. We have been
calling into OMB for the last 1Y% years, ever since the circular was
first revised. And they don’t get response from the agencies.

I discussed this with Mr. Coleman, who accompanied Mr.
Kelman. OMB gets little response from the agencies.

I think the Treasury filed the report, but said, “We made no at-
tempts.”

Mr. QUERNS. Sir, virtually every value engineering reference or
textbook you'll find starts out talking about people’s resistance to
change. That's very standard with value engineering studies, to
echo earlier comments, that people think they do value engineering
already when they really don’t.

I heard the same comments at Kodak. “We don’t need value engi-
neering because we have extensive design reviews.” Thal's partially
correct, but not entirely. And I would agree with Mr. Prentice’s and
Mr. Zimmerman's positions on that.

Mr. PETERSON. Anybody think that this was going to happen
without legislation at the table?

Mr. PRENTICE. No, sir,

Mr. PETERSON. Mr. McCandless, we've got 5 minutes, so it's all
yours.

Mr. McCaNDLEsS. Thank you. Mr. Rains, I'm going to start with
you,

In reading what you gave us—and incidentally, all of your testi-
mony is part of the record, and we'll be reading it or we have read
it when it’s been made available. .

Are there examples where a value engineering review may not
be appropriate or useful?

Mr. RAINS. I'm sorry, would you repeat that?

Mr. MCCANDLESS. Are there examples where a review, value en-
gineering review may not be appropnate or useful?

Mr. RAINS, My experience has been, as we have used value anal-
sis, we have increasingly found areas where it can be applied. We
ave—almost on a regular basis, we find nontraditional uses for

value analysis.

So to directly answer your question, I haven’t found—there have
been very, very few instances where we have not applied value
analysis or found out that it could not be applied.

Mr. McCaNDLESS, And does it always result in cost savings?

Mr. RaINs. No, it does not always result in cost savings, Some-
times we find out and it’s good to fearn that we could not improve
the design or maybe we could, but the alternatives were not cost
justified to implement.

But we have never had an unsuccessful team because we have
always increased esprit de corps between team members, improved
aqani?t;nication, everyone understood things a lot better than they

id before.
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So not every case have we achieved cost reduction, but we have
never had an unsuccessful value analysis team.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. Mr. Zimmerman, would you comment on that?

Mr. ZIMMERMAN. In the field of construction, where I'm most fa-
miliar with, we have—I've done 450 VE studies, led them, and I
knm.t':r of none that have not had a return greater than the cost of
our fee.

The only incidence that I know where it would come close to that
is where an agency said that if you save money from the project
at the 35 percent stage, we're going to slash your budget back to
whatever that number is, not accounting for what may occur in the
rest of the 65 percent design, at which case everyone starts defend-
ing their turf, which is—which was I don’t think a very good posi-
tion for that particular agency to take.

That's the only instance that I know of that it has not had the
return. And our work is in Federal Government, and it is also in
municipalities, similar to what it sounded like you may have come
from as well.

We've done 250 studies on the Environmental Protection Agen-
ty's wastewater program. And part of the big benefit there was
that back in the 1970’s, when the clean water program was in its
heyday, these projects were being built fast and furious, designed
fast and furious, and some of them didn’t work.

And the VE program as a second, objective overview of the work
that was being done really helped to improve those, and the oper-
ability and the performance of facilities were increased as well.

Mr. McCANDLESS. Mr. Querns, you're in a highly competitive
business with production of your competitors overseas and so forth.
Do you have any comments on the values and the cost savings?

Mr. QUERNS, Yes, sir. I don't think that cost savings, cost reduec-
tion is expected in every case. There are other benefits from value
engineering, such as quality improvement, performance improve-
ment, preventing rework, preventing scope increases, and other life
cycle cost savings that cannot necessarily be defined as cost reduc-
tion.

And those are as important, in many cases, as cost reduction it-
self, especially to a company like Kodak, which is, as you say, in
a very competitive environment today.

Mr. McCaANDLESS. Let me throw one out to the panel in the very
short time we have left. Let's say that Mr. Peterson and I walk
down to the Internal Revenue Service and say, we want you to do
a value engineering job.

We're talking here about an entirely different type of activity
than most of you have experienced here at the table.

Mr. Prentice, is that something that would work?

Mr. PRENTICE. Yes, sir, it will. As a matter of fact, I have a real
interesting situation that has just recently happened.

We actually applied functional analysis to an administrative situ-
ation on contract compliance, and we were actually able to put
costs into all the functions and come up with verb-noun associa-
tions to actually effect compliance. We weren’t seeking specific cost
savings. We were seeking implementation and compliance.
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And we were actually able to do that. The IRS situation sounds
relatively easy to me. I mean I don’t know how some of the rest
of the panel would feel about that.

Mr. GOLDSTEIN. I would just add to that one of the things that
we—

Mr. McCANDLESS, Would you identify yourself?

Mr. GOLDSTEIN, Yes. I'm William Goldstein, the deputy executive
director at the Port Authority.

Mr. McCanpLess. Thank you.

Mr. GOLDSTEIN. That would be similar to what I assume an IRS
procurement would be like, that we've done value engineering
value management analysis on systems projects, which I think len
themselves very nicely to this type of analysis.

The procurement process itself, where it may not be a major
hardware procurement, but, for example, electronic toll collection at
some of our bridges that we're looking at right now, I think that
would be very appropriate.

Mr. McCaNDLESS, Thank 1you, gentleman.

Mr. PETERSON. I thank all of you for being with us and sharing
your time and ideas and thoughts and answering questions. We ap-
preciate it, and with that, the subcommittee is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12 noon, the subcommittee adjourned, to recon-
vene subject to the call of the Chair.]
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MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE HEARING RECORD

EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT
OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDSET
WASHINGTON, D.C. ZED

May 21, 1993

THE IRECTOR

CIRCULAR NO. A-1)1
T0 THE HEADS OF EXECUTIVE DEPARTMENTS AND ESTARLISHMENTS

SUBJECT: Valua Engineering

1. Purpose. This Circular requires Faderal Departments and
Agencies to use value snginasaring (VE) as » managsment toel, where
appropriate, to reduce program and acquisition costs,

2. Supsrsesajon Inforpation. This Circular supersedes and
cancels OMB Circular Ne. A-131, Yalus Epginsaring, dated January
26, 1988.

3. Authority. This Circulsr is isauved pursuant to 31 U.S.C.
§1111.

4. Background. TYor the purposes of this Circulsr, valuas
analysis, valus managemsnt, and valus control are considered
synonymous with VE. VE is an effective technique for reduclng
costs, incressing preductivity, and improving quality. It can be
applied to hardvars and software; development, production, and
manufacturing; specifications, standards, contract requirssents,
and other acquisition program documantation; facilities design and
constryetjon., It may be successfully introduced at any point in
the lifa-cycle of products, systems, or procedures. VE is a
technigue directed tovard analyzing the functlions of an item or
process to determine "best value,” or the best relatienship
betvean vorth and cost. In other words, "best value" is
representsd by an item or process that consistently parforms tha
required basic function and has the lowsst total coat. In thls
context, the application of VE in facilities constructien can
yleld a better value vhan construction is approached in a manner
that incerperatas anvironmentally-sound and senergy-efficlent
practices and matsrlals.

VE criginated in tha industriasl community, and it has spread to
the Fadaral Covernment dus to its potantial for ylelding a large
return on investment. VE has long beaen racognized as an aeffective
technigue to lower the Governmant’s cost while maintaining
necessary quality lavels. Its most extansive use has been in
Fedaral acquisition programs.

(147)
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An August 1991 audit of VE in the Faderal Government Dy tha
Prepident’s Council on Intagrity and Efficiency cencluded that
mors can and should be done by Faderal agencles to realize the
benafits of VE. Reports izsued by the Genseral Accounting Office
and agency Inspectors General have alse consistently concluded
that greater usa of this techniqua would result in additional
savings to the Govarnment.

5. Relationship to other management improvement processes. VE is
a management tcol that can be used alone or with other management
techniques and methodologles to improve oparations and raduca
coats. For axample, the total quality managemant process can
include VE and other cost cutting-tachniquaa, such as life-cycle
costing, concurrent anginaering, end design-to-cost approaches, by
uaing these tschniques as analytical toels in procass and praduct
improvenent.

VE contributas to the ovarall managsaant objactives of
atreamlining operaticns, improving quality, reducing costs, and
can result in tha increasad use of environmentally-sound and
anergy~-afficient practices and matarials. The complemantary
relationship batwean VE and othar management tachniques lncreases
the llkelihood that overall managamsnt objectlvas are achlaved.

6. DRatinitions.

a. Agency. As used in this Circular, the term "agency*
peans an axscutive departsent or an indepsndent sstablishasnt
within the meaning of ssctions 101, 102, 103(1) and 104(1),
respactivaely, of Title S, Unitad States Code.

b. Life-cycle cost. The total coat of a systsnm, bullding,
or other product, compputad over ite usaful ‘life. It includes all
ralavant costs involved in acquiring, owning, oparating,
paintaining, and disposing of the systam or product over a
spacified pariod of time, including environmental and ensrgy
costs.

c. Cost savings. A reduction in sctual sxpanditurss belov
the projectsd lavel of costs to achisve a specific objactive.

e. Cost avoidance. An action taken in the izmediata time
frame that will decrasse coats in the future. For exanpls, an
enginesring improvemsnt that incrsases the mean fime batwean
failures and thereby decreases operaticn and saintenance costs is
a cost avoidance action.

4. In-houss savings. FHet life-cycla cest savings achiaved
by in-house agancy staff using VE technigquss.
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a. vi . Net lifa-cycla cost savings
realized by contracting for the parformance of a VE study or by a
value Enginesring change Proposal submittad by a centracter.

f. Total Cuality Management (TOM)}. A customer-based
nanagenent philesophy for improving the quality of products and
increasing customer satisfaction by restructuring traditional
management practices. An integral part of TQM s centinueous
process improvement, vhich isa achieved by using analytical
techniques to datermine the caused of problems. The goal is not
just to fix problems but te improve processss ao that the problems
do not recur. Value angineering can ba used as an analytical
tachnique in the TQM process.

g. Valua Engineering. An organized effort directed at
analyzing the functions of systems, equipment, facilities,
services, and supplies for the purpose of achieving the esasntial
functicons at tha lowvest life-cycle cost consistant with regquired
performance, reliakility, quality, snd safaty. These organized
affortes can be performed by both ln-houass agency parsonnel and by
contractor personnsl. "

h. ¥alue Engineering Change Proposal (VECP). A proposal
submitted by a contracteor undsr tha VE provisions of tha Faderal
Acquisition Regulatione {FAR) that, through a change in a
project’s plans, designs, or specifications as defined ln the
contract, would lover the project’s life-cycle cost to the
Government.

i. ¥alue Enginesering Proposal (VEP}. An in-house agency-
developed proposal, or & proposal developed by s contractor under
contract to provide VE services, to provida VE studies for a
Governasnt project/program. .

7. . Federsl agencies shall uss VE as & management tool,
vhers approprists, to snsure realistic budgets, identify and
remove noneasential capital and operating costa, and ipprove and
naintain optimum quality of program and acquisition functions.
Sanior managemant will astablish and maintain VE programs,
procedurss and procssses to provide for the aggressiva, systematic
davelo and maintanance of the most effective, efficiant, and
econ cal and environmentally-sound arrangements for cenductling
tha wvork of agencies, and to provide a sound basis for identifying
and reporting accomplishments.

8. Agancy rasvongibilities. To snsurs that systamic VE
isprovamants are achiaved, agencies shall, at a minimum:

a. Designats s sanjor managsment official to monitor and
coordinate agancy VE efforts.
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b. Develop criteris and guidelines for both in-house
personnal and contractors to identify programs/projects with the
most potential to yleld savings from the epplication of VE
tachnigues. The criteria and guidelinas should recognize that tha
potantial savings are greatest during the planning, design, and
other aarly phases of project/program/system/product development.
Agancy guidalinss will include:

(1) Measuring the net life-cycla cost savings from
value engineering. Tie nat lifa-cycle cost savings from value
enginssring is determined by subtracting the Governmant’s cost of
performing the value snginesring function over the life of tha
pregran from the value of the total saving gensrated by the value
engineerlng function.

(2) Dollar amount thrssholds for projecta/programs
requiring the application of VE. The nininmun thraeshold for agency
projects and programs which require the application of VE is 51
willion. Lowver thresholds may be established at agency discretion
for projects having a major lapact on agency operations.

(1) Criteria for granting walvers to the rtquironqnt'to
conduct VE atudies, in accordance with the FAR 48.201(a).

(4) Guidance to ensure thet tha application of VE to
construction projescts/programs and other projects/programs, will
include consideration of anvironmentally-sound and snergy
afficient considerations to arrive at envircnmantally-sound and
energy sfficient results.

e. Assign responsibility to the senicr sanagament offlcial
designatsd pursusnt to section fs above, to grant vaivers of the
requirement to conduct VE studies on certain preograms and
projacts. This responsibility may be dslegated to other
appropriate officials.

d. Provide training in VE techniguas to agency staff
responsibls for cocrdinating and monitoring VE efforts and for
ataff responsibls for devaloping, rsviewing, analyzing, and
carrying out VB proposals, change propossls, and svaluations.

e. Ensurs that funds necessary for c¢enducting agancy VE
eofforts ars included in annual budgst requasts to OMB.

£, Maintain tiles en projects/prograas/systams/products that
maat agancy criteria for requiring the uss of VE techniques.
Documentation should includs reasons for granting vaivers of VE
atudies on projects/programs which met agancy criteria. Reasons
for not implamanting recosmendations made in VE proposals should
slso bs documanted.
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g. Adhere to tha acquisition requirements of the FAR,
including the usa of VE clauses set forth in Parts 48 and 52.

h. Develop annual plans for using VE in the agency. At a
mininum, the plans should identify both the in-house and
contractor projects, programs, systems, products, ete., to which
VE techniques will be applied in the next fiscal year, and the
estirated coste of thase projecta. These projects should ba
listed by category, as required in the agency‘s annual report te
OMB. VEP’s and VECP's should be included under the appropriata
categery. Annual plans will be made available for OMB reviaw upon
raquast.

i. Repert annually to OMB on VE activities, as ocutlined
balow.

9. Reports to OMB. Each agency shall report the Fiscal Year
results of using VE annually to OMB, axcept those sganciss vhose
total budget is under $10 million or whosa total procurasent
obligations do not excesd 510 million in a given fiscal ysar. Tha
reports are due to OMB by Decembsr 3ist of tha calandar year, and
should include the current name, nddress, and telaphone number of
the agency’s VE panagaer.

The report format 1e provided in ths Attachment.

Part I of the report aaks for net life-cycle cost savings achiaved
through VE. 1In addition, it regquires agencies to show tha
projsct/progras dollar amount threshclds the agency haa
established for requiring the use of VE if greater than 51
millien. If thresholds vary by catagory, show the thresholds for
8ll cateqgories. Savings ressulting from VE proposals and VE change
proposals should be included under the appropriate categories.

Part II asks for a dascription of the top 20 fiscal year VE
projecta (or all projects if there are fewar then 20). List the
projscts by title and shov the net lifa-cycle cost savings and
quality improvemsnts achisved through application of VE.

Part 1IIl requires agancies to sutmit a detailed schedula of year-~
by-ysar coet savings, cost avoidances and cost sharing with
centractors for sach program/project for which the agency is
raporting cost savings or cost aveidances. The aggregate total of
all schedules shall squal the totals reported in Part I.A. of tha

annual report.

10. Inspectors General audits. Tvo yearm after tha issuance of
this revised Circular, Agency Heads shall ask ths Inspactors
Ganaral (IGs) to audit agency value snginesring programs to (1)
validate the accuracy of agency reported valua anginasring savings
and (3) asesess the adsquacy of agancy valus anginesering peolicles,
procedurss and implementation of this ravissd Circular.
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P.r;odically thereafter, agency IGs should audit agancy raported
VE gavings as tha need arises.

11. Related Guidance. In general, valus engineering investmancs
should have positive net present valua whan discounted with tha
appropriata interest rata, as described in OMB Circular Ne. A-94,
saction 8.c. For detailed guidance on value engineering, refer to
tha appropriate sections of the Federal Acquisition Regulations.

12. Effective date and Implementation. This Circular takes
effect within 30 days of its publicatien in the Register.
Heads of dapartments and agencies are responsibla fer taking all
nacessary actions to assure affective implementation of these
policies, such as disseminating this Circular to appropriate
program and other staff, devaloping implamentation strategies and
initiating staff training. Since these policies muat be
implemanted in the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR), agancies
should not duplicate the developzment of implemsnting procursmant
regulations being undertaken by the Fadaral Acquisition Regulatory
Councils. Howaver, izplanantation of these policies in the FAR
nust be accomplished within the time pericd specified balow, with
inclusion in agency solicitations and resulting contracta, as
appropriate, to occcur immediataly thsreafter.

Pursuant to subsactions 6{a) of the Office of Faderal Procursment
Policy Act, as amended, (41 U.S.C. 401 at gag,), the Fedsral
Acquisition Regulatory Councils shall ensurs that the policies
astablished herein are incorporated in the PAR within 1B0 days
from the date thix Circular is published in final form in the

. Promulgation of final FAR ragulations within
that 180 day period shall be consicdared issuance in a "timely
nannar® as prescribed in 41 USC 405(b)."

1. Sunsat ravisw. The policies contained in this Clrcular will
be raviasved by OMB five ysars from the date of issuance.

14. Inquirias. PMurther information about this Circular may be
obtained froam the Offics of Management and Budget (OMB), 7235 17th
Straet, NW, Washington, DC 20303

Telaphone (202) 295-6303.

Attachmant
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103p CONGRESS
29 1R, 133

To require Federal agencies to apply value engineering, and for other
purposes.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

JANUARY 5, 1993

Mrs. CoLLINS of Illinois (for herself and Mr. CONYERS) introduced the
following bill; which was referred to the Committee on Governmenl Operations

A BILL

To require Federal agencies to apply value engineering, and
for other purposes.

o

Be it enacled by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.

This Act may be cited as the “‘Systematic Application
of Value Engineering Act of 1993"".

SEC. 2. VALUE ENGINEERING REQUIREMENTS FOR FED-
- ERAL AGENCIES.

{a) IN GENERAL.—TFederal agencies shall apply value

(Y- T - - B - YR N L7 B

engineering consistent with subsection (b}(2) to, at a mini-

i
o

mum, identify and implement opportunities to reduce cap-
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2

1 ital and operation costs and improve and maintain opti-
2 mum quality of construction, administrative, program, ae-
3 quisition, and grant projects. Th.e head of each Federal
4 agency shall require senior management personnel to es-
5 tablish and maintain value engineering procedures and
6 processes. Such procedures and processes shall, at a
7 minimum—

8 (1) utilize qualified value engineering personnel
9 consistent with paragraphs (1) and (4) of subsection
10 (b);

11 (2) provide for the aggressive and systematie
12 development and maintenance of the most effective,
13 efficient, and economical arrangement for conduct-
14 ing the work of the ageney; and

15 (3) provide a sound basis for the reporting of
16 accornplishments to the Office of Management and
17 Budget, the President, the Congress, and the public.
18 (b) AGENCY RESPONSIBILITIES.—To ensure that sys-

19 temic value engineering improvements are achieved, each

20 Federal agency shall, at a minimum, carry out the follow-

21 ing

22 (1) Designate a senior management official with
23 a significant, well-documented background in value
24 engineering as the value engineering manager within
25 the agency, to oversee and monitor value engineering

BY-R10 A - 04 z
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3
efforts and to coordinate the development of criteria
and guidelines referred to in paragraph (2).

(2) Develop criteria and guidelines for both
agency employees and contractor employees to iden-
tify programs, projects, systems, and produets with
the greatest potential to yield savings and benefits
from the application of value engineering methodol-
ogy. The criteria and guidelines should recognize
that the potential savings are greatest during the
planning, design, and other early phases of program,
project, system, and product development. The eri-
teria and guidelines shall include the following:

{A) Consideration of return on the Govern-
ment’s investment in value engineering, deter-
mined by dividing the Government’s cost of per-
forming the value engineering function by the
savings generated by the function.

(B) A dollar amount threshold for requir-
ing the application of value engineering. The
thresheld shall be designed to ensure that value
engineering is applied to—

(i) each program, project, system, and
product of the agency that has a dollar
value greater than the threshold; and

*HR 133 [H
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4
(ii) programs, projeets, systems, and

products comprising in the aggregate 80

percent of the budget of the agency.

For purposes of applying such a threshold, the
dollar values of various programs, projects, sys-
tems, and products of an agency that have indi-
vidual values below the threshold shall be aggre-
gated if they utilize equivalent planning or de-
sign elements, are jointly administered, or are
functionally equivalent.

(C) Criteria under which the value engi-
neering manager of the ageney may, on a case-
by-case basis, waive the requirement of this Act
to conduct value engineering studies, and proce-
dures and requirements for documenting and
maintaining records of the justification for each
such waiver.

(3) Provide training (including praetical experi-
ence) in established value engineering methodology
to agency staff responsible for coordinating and
monitoring value engineering efforts and to staff re-
sponsible for developing, reviewing, analyzing, carry-
ing out, changing, and evaluating value engineering

proposals.

*HR 133 [H
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5

(4) Ensure that funds necessary for conducting
agency value engineering efforts are included in an-
nual budget requests to the Office of Management
and Budget.

{5) Document and maintain records of—

(A) programs, projects, systems, and prod-
ucts that meet agency criteria for requiring the
use of value engineering techniques; and

(B) determinations (including the reasons
therefor) that the recommendations resulting
from a value engineering review should not be
implemented.

(6) Except when inconsistent with this Act, ad-
here to the acquisition requirements of the Federal
Acquisition Regulation, including the use of value
engineering clauses in parts 48 and 52 for both
prime and subcontractors.

(7) In the case of discretionary grants awarded
by the agency, establish value engineering require-
ments, such as requiring grant applications to in-
clude a clause requiring the use of value engineering
methodology by qualified value engineering personnel

in the performance of the grant.

*HR 133 [H
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{8) Develop annual plans for using value engi-
neering in the ageney, which, at a minimum,
identify—

(A) the ageney and contractor projects,
programs, systems, and products to which value
engineering techniques will be applied in the
next fiscal year; and

(B) the estimated costs of such projects,
programs, systems, and products,

(9) Report annually to the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget on value engineering activities in
accordance with subsection {e).

(e) REPORTS TO OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND
BUDGET.—

(1) In GENERAL.—The head of each Federal
agency shall submit to the Office of Management
and Budget an annual report on the results of using
value engineering in the agency. The report shall be
submitted by February 15 of each year.

(2) CoNTENTS.—The report required by this
subsection shall include the following:

(A) The name, job title, address, telephone
number, and any additional job titles of the

agency's current value engineering manager.

«HR 133 IH
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(B) The Government's return on invest-
ment in value engineering achieved through ac-
tual implementation by the agency of rec-
ommendations adopted as a result of value en-
gineering, calculated by dividing the amount of
savings achieved through smeh implementation
by the cost of performing value engineering re-
views,

(C) The Government's potential return on
investment achievable through value engineer-
ing, calenlated by dividing the amount of sav-
ings achievable through the adoption of ree-
ommendations as a result of value engineering
by the cost of performing value engineering re-
views to produce those recommendations.

(D) A description of the application of
value engineering to the ageney's 20 programs,
projects, systems, and products having the
highest dollar value, including the net savings
and quality improvements achieved through use
of value engineering in those programs,
projects, systems, and produets.

(E) A listing of the criteria adopted by the
agency pursuant to subsection (b)(2}{C) for

waiving the application of the value engineering

sHR 133 IH
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requirements of this Aet, and documentation of

any waivers granted under the eriteria.

(d) INSPECTOR GENERAL AUDITS.—The Inspector
General of each Federal agency shall audit the savings re- -
ported by the agency in the second annual report submit-
ted under subsection (e¢). Thereafter, the Inspector Gen-
eral of each Federal agency shall andit the reported sav-
ings every second year.

(e) DEFINITIONS,—For purposes of this Act, the fol-
lowing definitions apply:

(1) The term “Federal ageney” has the mean-
ing the term “agency’’ has under section 551(1) of
title 5, United States Code.

{2) The term “savings” means a reduction imn,
or avoidance of, expenditures that would be incurred
if programs, projects, systems, and products were
not evaluated using value engineering techniques.

(3) The term *‘value engineering’”” means an or-
ganized effort, performed by qualified ageney or con-
tractor personnel, directed at analyzing the functions
of a program, project, system, produect, item of
equipment, building, facility, service, or supply for
the purpose of achieving the essential functions at

the lowest life-cycle cost that is consistent with re-

«HE 13 IH
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quired or improved performance, reliability, quality,
and safety.

(4) The term “life-cycle cost” means the total
cost of a program, projeet, system, product, item of
equipment, building, facility, service, or supply, com-
puted over its useful life. The term includes all rel-
evant costs involved in acquiring, owning, operating,
maintaining, and disposing of the program, project,
system, product, item of equipment, building, facil-
ity, service, or supply over a specified period of time.

(f) EFFECTIVE DATE.~—This Aect shalil take effect on

12 January 1, 1994.

13

(g) REVIEW.—The Director of Management and

14 Budget shall review the policies contained in this Act 5

15 years after the date of the enactment of this Act and shall

16 report the results of such review to Congress.

O

+HE 153 IH
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e H,R. 2014

To

Ms.

To

L. I - S T A

amend title 23, United States Code, and the Federal Transit Ael to
provide an increased Federal share for projects which have a cost of
42,000,000 or more and to which value engineering is epplied and
results in a certain minimum project cost savings.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

May 6, 1993

BYRKE (for herself, Mr. BOUCHER, Mr. FINGERHUT, and Mr. MORAN)
introduced the following bill; which was referred to the Commitlee on
Public Works and Transportation

A BILL

amend title 23, United States Code, and the Federal
Transit Act to provide an increased Federal share for
projects which have a cost of $2,000,000 or more and
to which value engineering is applied and results in a
certain minimum project cost savings.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
SECTION 1, SHORT TITLE.

This Act may be cited as the “Value Engineering
Better Transportation Act of 1993".
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l SEC. 2. TITLE 239, UNITED STATES CODE.
Section 120 of title 23, United States Code, is

- R - L. T S X
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amended by adding at the end the following:

““(j) INCREASED FEDERAL SHARE FOR VALUE ENGI-

NEERING.—

“{1) IN GENERAL.—The Federal share payable

on account of any project or activity carried out

under this title shall be increased—

~HH 2014 H

“(A) by 5 percentage points—

‘(i) if the project or aectivity has an
estimated cost of $2,000,000 or more;

“(ii) if, before 35 percent completion
of project or activity design, value engi-
neering is applied to the project or activity;

*(iii) if the State in carrying out the
project or activity complies with parts 48
and 52 of title 48 of the Code of Federal
Regulations, relating to Federal acquisition
regulations;

‘“(iv) if the State submits to the Sec-
retary for approval a completed value engi-
neering analysis, signed by a certified
value specialist, of the savings resulting
from application of value engineering to

the project or activity, including changes
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made in the project or activity design as a
result of such value engineering; and

“(v) if the Secretary determines that
application of value engineering to the
project or activity reduces the cost of the
project or activity by 5 percent or more;
and

“(B) by an additional 5 percentage points
if the determination made by the Secretary
under subparagraph {A)(v) is that applieation
of value engineering reduces the cost of the
project or activity by 15 percent or more.

“(2) LDAITATIONS.—

“(A) MAXDMUM FEDERAL PERCENTAGE.—
Notwithstanding paragraph (1), the Federal
share payable for any prgject or activity earried
out under this title shall not exceed 100 percent
of project or activity cost.

“(B) MAXIMUM FEDERAL DOLLARS.—Not-
withstanding paragraph (1} and subparagraph
(A), the amount of Federal funds payable on
account of a project or activity under this title
as a result of application of this subsection to
the project or activity shall not exceed the

amount of Federal funds which would have

HR 3014 TH
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1 been payable on account of the project or activ-

2 ity under this title but for this subsection.

3 *(3) PROHIBITION ON TRAINING.—No Federal

4 funds may be used to provide training for carrying

5 out value engineering under this title.

6 “(4) VALUE ENGINEERING DEFINED.—For pur-

7 poses of this subsection, the term ‘value engineering’

8 means a systematic process of review and analysis of

9 a project or activity during its design phase by a
10 multidieciplined team of persons not originally in-
11 wolved in the project or activity in order to provide
12 suggestions for reducing the total cost of the project
13 or activity and providing a project or activity of
14 equal or better quality. Such suggestions may in-
15 clude a combination or elimination of inefficient or
16 expensive parts of the original proposed design for
17 the project or activity and total redesign of the pro-
18 posed project or activity using different technologies,
19 materials, or methods so as to accomplish the origi-
20 nal purpose of the project or activity.”.
21 SEC. 3. FEDERAL TRANSIT ACT.
22 Section 12 of the Federal Transit Act (49 U.S.C.
23 App. 1608) is amended by adding at the end the following:
24 “(n) INCREASED FEDERAL SHARE FOR VALUE ENGI-
25 NEERING.—

=HR 2014 IH
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(1) IN GENERAL.—The Federal grant for any

project to be assisted under this Aet shall be

increased—

+*HR 3014 IH

'(A) by 5 pereent of the net project cost—

“{i) if the project has an estimated
cost of $2,000,000 or more;

‘(i) if, before 35 percent completion
of project design, value engineering is ap-
plied to the project;

“(iii} if the grant recipient in earrying
out the project complies with parts 48 and
52 of title 48 of the Code of Federal Regu-
lations, relating to Federal acquisition reg-
ulations;

*(iv} if the grant recipient submits to
the Secretary for approval a completed
value engineering analysis, signed by a cer-
tified value specialist, of the savings result-
ing from application of value engineering
to the project design, inclading changes
made in the project as a result of such
value engineering; and

“(v) if the Secretary determines that

application of value engineering to the
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project reduces net project cost by 5 per-

cent or more; and

“(B) by an additional 5 percent of the net
project cost if the determination made by the
Secretary under subparagraph (A)(v) is that
application of value engineering reduces net
project cost by 15 percent or more.

“(2) LIMITATIONS.—

“(A) MAXIMUM FEDERAL PERCENTAGE.—
Notwithstanding paragraph (1), the Federal
grant for any project assisted under this Act
shall not exceed 100 percent of the net project
cost.

“(B) MAXIMUM FEDERAL DOLLARS.—Not-
withstanding paragraph (1} and subparagraph
(A), the amount of Federal funds which may be
expended under a Federal grant under this Act
for a project as a result of application of this
subsection to the project shall not exceed the
amount of Federal funds which would have
been available for expenditure under such a
grant for the project but for this subsection.

“(3) PROHIBITION ON TRAINING.—No Federal

funds may be used to provide training for carrying

out value engineering under this Act.

«HR 3014 IH
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“'(4) VALUE ENGINEERING DEFINED.—For pur-
poses of this subsection, the term ‘value engineering’
means a systematic process of review and analysis of
a project during its design phase by a
multidiseiplined team of persons not originally in-
volved in the project in order to provide suggestions
for reducing the total cost of the project and provid-
ing a project of equal or better quality. Such sugges-
tions may include a combination or elimination of in-
efficient or expensive parts of the original proposed
design for the projeet and total redesign of the pro-
posed project using different technologies, materials,
or methods so as to accomplish the original purpose

of the project.”,

*HR 3014 IH
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EXECUTIVE QFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT
OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET
WASHINGTON, D.C, iodn

OFFICE OF FEDENAL
PROCURIMENT POLICY

April 7, 1994

Honorable John Conyars, Jr.

Chairman, cemmittes on Government
Oparatlona

U.5. House of Repreaantatives

Washingten D.C. 20515-6142

Dear Mr. Chalrman:

Enclosad sre responses te follow-up guaestions of March 10,
1994, from tha Subcommittee on Legiglation and National Security
hearlng on March 8, 1994, regarding Value Engineering. If you
hava any quastions or concarns, pleases contact Mr. Robert M.
Coopar, of ny staff, at 201-395-4545.
,~Very truly yours,

SV

s

Stavan Kalman
Adninistrator

Enclosura
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VE: POST HEARING (1/B/91) FOLLOW-UP QUESTTONS

1. Are agencies establlshing and impcoving use of VE
programa as a result of Circular A-1317

Yes. The revised circular Hay 21, 19%) added the
requiraments for agenciez to develop anhual plans ldankifying
both in-housa and contractor projects, prograns, systems, and
producta and thelr estimated costs; and report annvally toc OMB on
thresholds, expenditures, savings, and thair top twenty projects,
Pointa of contact have been designated &t the agencias, and
ahnual reporte indicate significant savings being achieved.

Three nmajor agencies (DoD, GSA, HHS) showed dramatic improvemant
in 1993 savings ovar 1992.

2. Ability of OFPP to verlfy compliancz with A-111.

A. Current afforts to determine sgency complianca
consist of the annual agency reporks and knowladgs that VE
clauges are required in all supply, servica, and construction
conktrackts over 5100,000 by FAA Part 48.2.

B. It is unlikaly there is useful information bayona
that contained in the annual agancy reports. Howaver, to improve
responsiva of these reporis OFPP plans:

to convena a meeting of tha agepcy points of contact to
dilscuss improving both the content ard timellnesa ef

these reports.

C, OFPP anticipates that as a rasult of closer
coordinatlion uvith tha agency points of contact the effactivenass
of the Circular will be better assessed ovar time.

D. Full compliasnca with the Circulsr ie a guestlon of
criteria. It wuet ba wilthin 8 standard of reasonablensess and
limitad hy the reality that VB ia difficult to benchmark, as
several witnedsas testified., In terms of cantract claures, ths
annual agency reports, and malntaining 8 relativa level of
savings, "full¥* compliance to & Yeasonable standard can be
datermined and QFPP plans to purasue thls compllesnce.

3. Evaluating agancy parformance.

(Plesasa aea raaponse sk ID above.)
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Page 2

1. 1893 Reporting:

Of 14 cabinet agencias plus EPA, GSA, and NASM, ten
reported (60%). Of these, hal¥ shovad improvemant over 1993.
Further, only slx agenclea (DoD, DoOE, NASA, HHS, USDA, and VA)
account for approximately $0% of Iaderal procurement. OFPP
recalved reports from four of them (67%), and two (DoD and HHS)
shoved dramatia inprovement over 1992. In additlon, €SA shoved
dramatia improvemant. All remaining agenciea not yet reporting
bava bean contactad and are preparing their submlissiona. The
nost common explanation for delingquency was that datz is not yat
in from numerous field offices. OFPP will:

cohtinue to pursua delinguent reportas until recaived.
5. Agency axemptiona.

No agency should ba antirely avampt from VE. However, it
should remain im the discrstion of the Rgency Head to detsrmine
the legitimacy of vailvers on & cass-by-case basis.

6. Senicr managemant support and goal setting.

The ravised circular has imposed nev regquirements on
agenoiae to inpleamsnt VE (pleasa see ragponse at 1 ahove}.

Howaver,uws do not believa goal settlng im practicable or
desirabla for reasons atated in our testimony regarding agency
budget discretion, and inherent difficulties in benchmarking this
type of effort which was confirmed in other testimony at your
haaring (plamse also saa response at 2D abova).

o Most affective agencies.

Pasad On 1993 péports, vha agencies currently making the
most affective usa of VE Aare DoD, GSh, HHS, DOI, DOS, and WASA.

8. Not in ooaplimnoce,

Based on annual reporta for tha past two yasrs, and the
mandatory FAR clauaa requirement, to our knouledge no agency is
in non-compliance with the Circular. Hovever, OFPP plansi

to pross for sustained and Increased coumpliance through
paoting with the agency points of coptact jointly to
facilitate coordination, initlativaz {alternatives) and

inproved ruporting.
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Praga 3
9. Not cost afficlent?

No agency has reported to dats that VE ia nok cost
afficient. One reasen for this may ba that agencies have tbe
discretion to tailor thair programs, and that requiremente under
the FAR claums arae voluntary and self-incantivized.

10. DOD.

fasad on utilizing regquired PAR clmuses and thaix annual
roport, DoD appeara to be in full compliznce, particularly sinoe
thelr savinge incraased dramatically in 1993.

11. FAR.

All agancies includa tha FAR regquirad VE clause in
supply, service, and constructlon contracts over §100,000. An
indicator of thig short of mamually checki{ny tans of thousands of
contracts is that most agencies by nou have automated their
contract preparation te insure inclusion of mandatory clsusas,
vhich includes VE.

12. Please saa our raesponse zt 11 abova.

13, 16 incentives?

The YG offlces can Incentivize complianca with Clreular
A-131 and FAR Part 48 with pariodic audits. OFPP plans:

to writse a latter to agency IG offices requeating thay
include confirmation of complianca uith VE raguirements
in thair contract and program audfts,

14. IG psnaltiea?

By implication in our response at 13 above, the IG
offices can report inatancea of non-complianca in audlts that ara
sutmitted to hgency Headm and to OMB for follow-up action.

15, How ensurs potantial?

2 bhasis point in regard to potential is tha inhersnt
inability to "benchmark™ performance in VE (please sea our
re:g:neo at 2D above). However, thac being said the inclusion of
napdatory contract olauwses, annual reports, senior management
support, pericdic IG auAles, and tha inherent incentive of
savinga will all work to probote implementation of VE and
compliance with existing ragqulation and guidanca,
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Paga 4
16. Inflaxible statute (wvaivers?)
Tvo points concerming codification:

A, As uve testlfled, OMB generally opposes
oodification of circulare because it deprives che
Executive Branch of necessary management
flavibdlity-

B. Agenales already hsve walvar authorlty under
Clroular A-131 at para 8b(3).

c. Thers 1s u furcher danger in codification in that
not only will thara be mora ovarsight and
micromanagement vhich 1s unlikaly to ba cost
affectlive, but ugenclas may ba lmpelled into a
nunbers game and pursue VE indiscriuinataly
without regard to raturn on invastment. This ia
why eur position is that eurrant requlation and
guidance is adeguate, partiocularly since tha
Clreular revision 1s less than a year old, end
five of tha agencles reporting to data have showed
improvement over 1992. Wa believs the prudent
courss at this time 1s to pursue tha follow-up
actions we proposa in ragard to points of contact,
annual raports, senlor managament support, and IG
auvdita. In addition, as we tastlfied, OFPP
proposes:

public recognition of VE success storlaa.

17. H.R. 2014.

Tha office of Managemant and Budget (OMB) and tha
Department of Transportation (DoT) support H.R. 20147a goal of
aencourayging Statas to use value engineering (VE) to reducs
progran sosts without sacrificing quality. DOT has bean a strong
advocate of VE. currant DOT policy, as stated in a Departmantal
Order, requiras all grants for major transportation Ercjects to
strongly sncourags tha usa of VE, The Faderal Transit
Administration (FTA} reguires VB to be used for all major capital
investments. Tha Federal Highway Administration (FHWAR) engineers
and private contractors hava taught aver 220 courmas on VE since
1975. However, OMB and DOT have saveral sericus concarms about
H.R. 2014 and, therefore, do not support ir. Thass concerns will
ba articulated in m lattar to the Houss committas on Public Worka
and Traneportation, a copy of which will ba provided upon
aignatura.
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DoT is considering an ultarnactive spproach to encourage
greater usa of VE. In accorduance with lts June 1993 report to
Congress on VB, the FAWA ls& developing a regqulation that would
require all States to eatabllsh a VE process. It is antigipated
that any proposed FHWA regulation would cutline minimum VE
raquiramonts and provide appropriate guidalines for tha
satablishment of State VB programs. We balieve this wpproach
would ba affective in encgouraging the usa of VB, without creating
a burdensoms Paderal procaaes to reviauv and approva VB analysas,
and without tha other dizadvantages of H.R. 2014 being
articuluted in the forthoeming letter to the Transportation

Conmittea.
18, Codification.

Ploase see our rasponse &t 1& abava.
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CHAIRMAN CONYERS’ FOLLOWUP QUESTIONS TO HON. STEVEN KELMAN

1. OMB Circular A-131 requires aach Federal agency to establish and improve
their use of value engineering programs. I5 the Circular effectlvely achleving
this goal?

2. You testified that your office is unable to verlfy compllance with OMB Circular

-131.

-- What efforts have your office made to determine the levet of compliance
with this directive?

- Why is this information unobtainabla? What steps are you taking to
improve OFPP's abllity to verlfy compliance?

w If OFPP cannot determine compliance, how do you assess the
effectiveness of the Circular?

.- Is full compliance an unreaiistic expectatlon? If 50, why?
<) ln what way do you evaluate the VE performance of Fedaral agancies?

4. What agencies filed raports documenting VE use as required by the Circular
by December 31, 19937
- Does OMB Independently confirm agency reporting of their use of VE?

5. Should any Federal agencies ba exempt from parforming VE? If so, which
onas? For what reasons?

6. In 1992, the Committee received testimony that among the reasons for
nancompliance with Cireular A-131 and slow progress in achieving VE benelits
ware lack of senlor management support and poor goal setting on the part of
the agencies.

- How doaes the ravised Circular corract these problems?
- What agencies heve designated a senior managemant official to oversee
use of VE? Pleass list these agenciss and officials.

7. What agencles are making the most effactive use of VE?

8. What agencias are not in eomptiance with management practices outlined in
the revised Clrcular A-1317

-- What alternatives do thay employ?
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Are any agencles reporting that VE is not cost-efficiemt? For what reasons?
How do you respond?

Is the Department of Defense in full compliance with the Circular? If not,
what ressons do they give for not following your policy directives? Do you
support thelr position?

What agencies actually include VE provislons as stated In the FAR in their
contracts?

Which ones do not? What altarnatives to thay amploy?

What incentives can agency IGs employ to enforce compliance with the
Circular?

What penalties can agency IGs employ to enforce complianca with the
Clrcular?

Without the abllity to compel agencies to carry out OMB’s directives, how
does your office ensure that the full potential of VE benefits ara being
achleved?

In your testimony, & principle criticism of statutory VE requirements was that
such legislation would ba "inflexible®.

- If legislation were enacted, wauld a provision enabling agencias to waive
VE requirements whan usa of VE is deemed inappropriate address this
concern? It not, why?

In testimony, you requested the opportunity to respond in writing to the
positlon of your office on H.A. 2014 and other voluntary or incentve
approaches to achleve implementation of VE at the Federal leval,

- What Is OMB’s position on H.R. 20147
- Would the adopticn of a voluntary or incentive approach, similar to that
provided in H.R. 2014, improve agency compliance? If not, why?

If OMB Circular A-131 Is an acceptable and useful gulde for use of value .
englneering by Federal departmant and agencies, haw could legislatlon that
codifles the Circular be made aqually acceptable and useful?
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One Worla Trads Canler

- THIE PORT AUTHORITY OF V7 & M Goe worka Trace Can

Sisnlay Brezenol!
Execulive Diraclior

212) 4357271
{201) 6816600 x7271

April 4, 1994

Subcommittes on Leglslation and
National Security

B-373 Rayburn House Office Building

Vashington, D.C. 20515

Attention: Rosalind Jackson

Dear Ms. Jackson:

In response to Congressman Conyers letter of March 10, 1994, I
have attached ansvers te the questions ha reised. Based on information from:
staff, I have placed experiences with our Program in the broadar context of
the questions. In some cases, tha information Is based on Eact and in sone
cases based on my opinions or the opinions of staff.

Thank you for the opportunity to share the succasseg of our
Program with the Comnittee.

Sincerely,
.

L
%LV"WAL
Stunley Brezenof
Bxecutive Director

Attachment
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ATTACHMENT

la. To vhat do you aktribute tha success of your program?

The Value Hanagement Program should report to top lavel executives in
the organization. At the Port Authority, thls is a "Valus Board” pade
up of the Pirst Deputy Bxecutive Diractor, Chlef Enginear, Asaistant
Executive Director for Budget, the sponsoring Line Department Diractor
and Chalred by the Deputy Executive DMrector/Capital Programs. Ve also
report the results to our Board of Commisalomers. JIn short, we have
brought V.E. tc the Board Room. The program also has the active
participation of senior operating, tachnical, and financial staff in
structuring the scope of the analysis and team composition.

The participaticn of outside experts mcting at a “professional arms
lengeh™ brings Fresh ideas and unbiased recommendations te add value and
achieve functional goals and objectives, without the paresption of
hidden sgendas or ulterior motivas.

The synthesiz of Value Hanagement and Risk Assessment provides senlor
policy executivas vith the tools and information to make balanced,
quality dacielons. Rather than the Value Hanagement Program being
perceived »5 a bureaucratic hurdle, it haz become a dynamic tool in the
Port Authority to accelerate decision meking and efficiently advence the
capital program.

Value Hanagemant {s applied early on In the project development cycie
vith the emphasis on achieving the best possible project to provide the
necessary functions in the most efflclent manner possible. This ensuras
the best reaponse and timing to appropriately meet the need for a
project. Significant cost smvings are invariably mchieved, both in
Initinl construetion costs end longer-tarm opermtiocn costs. Appreaching
@ Value Management program with the single, slmplistiec goal of cost
cutting can be self-defeating amd ultimately undermine broader support
for the program.

1b. Could Federal ngencies ensurs slmilar resylts?

Yes. Many Federal agencias and DOD departments already have active
Value Bngineering programs. However, it is our impres=ion that they
could benefit with more "top down" support and incorporate many of the
abeve pentioned ideas to make valum engineering a more effective program
to implement their respective TQM initiatives. The classie definitien of
"quality is the essential character of something" which relates to
aaking the approprlaie expenditures on the design and implamentstlon
vithout making expenditures on vnnecessary functions.
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Also, many Federsl programs involve Value Engineering Change Proposals
(VECP's) in which contractors make post contract avard changes based on
cartain value mandated guidelines and share in half of the savings. In
our opinion, In certain spacific cases this approach is varranted,
hovavar, generally it is toc late to achieve the benefits from V.E.
Rather, V.E. should be implemented during the earlier singes of s
project to be most effactive.

4c. In the absence of legislation, vhat steps must the Fadearal Government
take to improve V.B. performance in its departments and agencies?

2s.

How
all

Agency heads must be convinced that it is in their best interest te
implement & V.H. Program, not because it 15 a mandated Pederal
requirement but rather because of tha benafits to their agencies. Thera
could ba inftial reluctance to allow thelr projects to be subjected to
V.E serutiny because of faar that savings achieved would revert back to
the central Federal budget and thus reduce their capital budgews. This
problem could be mitigated by alloving the participating agencias to
"racycle™ the cost savings within their raspective agencles to Finance
other necegsary deferred projects.

do you respond to tha claim that use of V.E may not be cost efficlent in
cages.

The perception that V.E. j» not cost efficient in all cases may be
bhecause V.E. is often used too late in the design and implementatlon
process or vith a single, simplistic focus of initial short-term
savings. That appreach could result In projecls that do not provide
nacessary functions and/or involve increased operating and/or
maintenance coats. It only takes one or twe of those kinds of falluras
to impact the reputation of the progrem and increased resistence to its
usa. Qur experience consistently proves that for V.E. Lo be cost
afficient, 1t phould ba done early on in the project developmant cycle
focusing on overall functions and then again later in tha project
focusing on the detailed technical functions.

2b. In your opinion, vhat type of projects benefit most from the applicmtion of

«B.

KHoat of our experience hag been vith capitel program construction
projects. We also had success in applying V.B. methodology to projecta
involving complex systems integration and risk issues and to thoss
projects experiencing sdoinlstrative and organizational problems.
Bovever, although not our experience, wa he{?:ve, that V.E. has
traditionally been successfully applied 1o manufacturing snd high-tech
applications such as defense industry production. In summary, V.E. has
a brzad range of applications in which various typex of projects can
benef{t.
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2¢. If Value Bngineering vorks, shouldn’t all public gactor agencles use the
techniques? If not, vhy?

As long eg sny public agency, or any antity, gets bogged devn ina
highly structured performance measurement system with emphasis on cost
savings, the bureaucratic administration of the process can become an
end in ltself, thus giving V.E. a bad name. The pracess should invelve
all stake holders working together in an integrative, structured
environmant to achieve commen goals and the needed Functions
afficiently. These stake holders include the end users, the financlally
responsible entities, the senlor policy makers, as vell as the technical
ataff. Too often, only the latter 1s involved - 1.a. engineering mnd
technical staff trying to cut cost in a relatively isolated environment.

2d. Should any agency, department, or procurement program be exempt from
parforning V.E.? Vhat eriteria would varramt such an exempiion?

Ve cannot think of any reason vhy certain agencies should be exempt from
V.E. BHovever, certain agenclas would benefit more from different
applications of V.E. than others. For instance, an agancy such as the
TRE would benafit mors From a system mand process oriented V.B.; an
agancy such as EUD or DOT could beaneflt from capital conatruccion
applications of V.E.; vhile DOD agencles producing veapons systems or
NASA vith hlgh tech applications would banaflt Erom the traditional
oanufacturing type V.E. In any case, it ls our recommendation that V.R.
be applied as sarly in the conceptual and plenning stage as possible.

3a. In your opinion, vould mn incentive approsch, similac to that provided in
H.R. 2014 improve agency compliance?

As ve underatand, the incantive concept in H.R. 2014 involves an
incraase in Federal funding percentages based on implamentation of Valua
Hansgement. We vould ba cautious about complex peasurement systems and
vould ravard only agencies or racipients cf Fedaral funda that have
lmplemantad effective value management programs that meat certain
quality criteria. Por examplai wuse of Certified Valua Specialistis
(CV¥S’s), incorporation of the VM workshop job plan, direction from
senlor management, intersective Involvement of operations/tachnical/
financlal decision pakers, integcation with risk manegement, atc.

3b. Would codifying the Circular improve complisnca?

Codifyirg compllance and establishing numerical performance measurements
could causa overamphasis on numbers and not functions. Hovever,
complinnce should he achieved vithout overdue emphasls on mandatory
reporting procedures, measurements and axcessive emphas!s on introducing
tha parception of “angthar layer of government®. V.E. should survive on
its ovn merits ag identified by top panagement not bacmusa of centrally
planned pandated, eodified compliance requlrements. Agein, direction
and leadership should be "top down".
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3c. Vould mandatory V.E. requlrsment help or hurt your cost-savings abjactlves?

Although 1t is mandatory that all major projects be valua and risk
analyzed at the Port Authority, the emphaszis is on beiter value and rlak
reduction and not necessarily cest savings. The program has evolved
such that initially reluctant participants have became eager team
players vho welcome the benefits of vsing the V.R. program to enhance
project quality. Another is the enhanced project development and
analysls that our project sponsors undertake In preparation for Value
Hansgement ravievs. Thiz effwct alone improva the projects prior to the
Value Management. Agmain, hovaver, in our experlence this approach has
engendered significant savings, probably much larger and vith more
durability than a gimilar program vith cost cutting ms the primacy
objective,
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CHAIRMAN CONYERS' FOLLOWUP QUESTIONS TO STANLEY BREZENOFF

1. You have an exceptional history of VE performance and cost savings.

To what to you artributa the success ol your program?
Could Federal agencies enjoy similar results?

In 1the absence of lagislation, what steps must the Federal government
take to improve VE performance in its departments and agencies?

2. H.R. 133 has been criticized for its across-the-board epplication of VE
requiremants for all Faderal agencies.

How do you respond to the claim that use of VE may not be cost-
efficient in all cases?

In your opinian, what type of project banefits most from tha applicatnon
of VE?

It Valua Enginearing warks, shouldn’t all public sactor agencies use the
tachnique? If not, why?

Should any agency, department, of procuremant pregram ba exampt
from performing VE? What criteria would warrant such an examption?

3. What revisions would you meke to OMB Circular A-131 improve its
sffectivenesa? What sbout H.R. 133 and H.R. 2014}

In your opinion, would an Incantiva approach, similar to that provided
in H.R. 2014, improve agancy complianca?

Would codifying the Circular improve compliance?

Would mandatory VE requirements help or hurt your cost-savings
objectivea?
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Office of Management and Budgel :

75 Pork Place s New Yok MY 1007

ws«ms Ma“ Los. No. 913 9¢

March 28, 1994

P
RECEIVED
Congressman fohn Conyers, Jr., Chalirman y
Leglslstlon and Natlonal Security Subcommitiee APR 1 8 B
Cor;miuee on Government Operations COMMITIEE ON
B-373 Rayburn House Office Bullding HOUSE C!
WBshlng::n, D.C. 20515 FOMRRINTIT ARCRATIONS

Drar Congressman Convers:

In response to your letter dated March 10, 1994 requesting further Information about
the NYC OMB Value Engineering/Value Analysis (VE/VA) Program, ) shall try to clarily
our experlence,

My comments loosely correspond to the questlons submicied In your letter.

1. Our VE program's success Is the result of several elements:
. we atrive to meke all VE reviews collaborative with the sponsoring or user

agencles.

we achedule our reviews ot early design milestones that will provide cthe

maximum opportunity for posltive change and we use requirements contraces

for VE consultants to minimlize schedule impacts on capltal projecta.

we bring in team members and specialists of the highest callbre to Insure

recommendatlons wil! e aredible aod oifer a (resh perspective.

we carefully tnansge our studles to Include agency stall and users in order

to address all project [ssues, challenge constraints where applicable, and

get Independent essessments of cost and schedule,

With a simllar commitment te the worth ol the VE process, there Is no reason to

doubt federal agencies can achieve success as well,
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Congressman John Conyers, Jr., Chalrman
March 28, 1994
Page two

However, It Is important to include non-monetary criteria In the delinition of success

as well as cost reductions.

2. Obstacles to the princlples of VE can be categorized generally into either human
lactors or structural Impediments. People are reslstant to change ang defensive
about belng reviewed. These netural reactlons can be overcome with sklll and
sensltivity. Structural problems are often more dilficult. VE requires top level
support. Senlor management must want to know the true cost and Issues pasociated
with a project or they will not get It. If they do not accept bed news as well as
good news, they will not get it, and then they wlll not know it early engugh to

remedy the problems.

NYC determined it wants to have true assessments ol project costs, scopes and
schedules. Some agencies, unfortunately, have sometimes had more focused missions
L. to advance projects. Untkl each agency’s mission includes a balance among cost
manegement, programmatic elTiciency and schedule concerns, and their performance
Is measured agalnst them, agencies will not embrace VE since It takes some time
and may chellenge project assumptions or ralse critlcel Issves which require
resclution. Projects benefit from thls being done early enough to find sppropriate
and cost-ellective solutlons, but there Is still resistance to even smail delays. Where
agencles have set up satellite VE programs, unless they are located at an
appropriately senjor level and independent of the design manegers, thelr VE studles
have been severely handicapped by MNitered information and unnecessary constralnts

8s to what elements ol the project were subject to review,
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3 Since 1 am not as knowledgeable about the relationships emong agencles at the
federal level, I shall describe the NYC arrangements and hope that your

Subcommittee can draw concluslons about parallels or differences.

OMB must approve purcheses of services, equipment, agency stalf or capltal work.
The Clty Charter requires OMB approval of scopes for capite]l projects, and OMB
has chosen VE as a methodology or [ramework within which to review and approve
these scopes for major projects. Smaller (under $30 milllon) and more routine
profects, generally get reviewed without VE. Because the OMB approval Is required,
agencles understand thelr particlpation is necessary, and so, even if their enthusiasm
Is lukewarm, they see VE as an accepted part, of the prolect review process. As
the time for the VE study approaches, design agency staff are Invited to participate
in the structuring of the VE team and to suggest areas of concern that an outslde
expert could be helpful addressing. Thelr Issues, sometimes with OMB, or with
ancther Involved Clty agency, will get resolved through the VE forum. They begln
to see it benefits. As the study occurs, the design sgency manegers see the VE
process as a means to challenge thelr deslgn consultants to ralse the level of
thoughtfulness and the quality of thelr analysls, which ultlmately improves their

projects.

The OMB program has done a Pareto's Law analysis of the City's capltal program.
Qver B0% of the City's capital constructlon funds were associated with about 15%
of the projects. This kind of anelys!s permlts us to target our use of YE to a small
subset of projects which nevertheless results In reviewlng the majority of the
program. Similar analyses of federal agency programs could be done to determine

the most appropriate areas for VE review. In agencles where service dellvery Is
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the mission critical function {as distinct from design agencies, where projects are
the focus), the most stefl-intensive or time consuming lunctlonal areas might be

the logical opportunities for VA reviews.

Although Clty agencies do not heve a choice on whether or not their largest and
most complex capital projects will be subjects for VE, they are not required to do
VA on agency processes. They are increasingly interested In dolng so Bs a means

of locusing decreasing resources {n a more effective way,

Even though the NYC VE program conducts studies on prejects on a non-voluntary
basis, the declslons on implementatlon are Impossible to mandate. Agencles and
designers must be convinced of the merlt of any propesed changes belore they will
be accepted snd incorporated into the design. Aflter all, the deslgner of record must
be comfortable enough to work out the details and slgn the plans, and the sponsor
agency must be willing to live with any changes for the lile of the facllity. The
bottom line Is: VE can be mandated or not, but acceptance of the VE Idees cannot
be required. Stronger Incentlves or galnsharing (rameworks might increase the
voluntary use of VE/VA. It is 2 bit of a "hearts and minds" issve in that agencles
which have had positlve experlences will ilkely continue to use the methodology,
while agencles who heven't will try to avold It.

The surest way to eacoursge the use af VE/VA would be to demonstrate Its power
with a sample of different types ol studies which are relevent to the sgency
misslons of select lederal agencies and then to publicize the results broadly. Then
each agency should be able to determine the appropriate elements of Its misslon

which are misslon critlcal and to strateglcally plan how to use VE/VA to optimize

B2-619 0 - 94 - 7
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these areas. The plan will be different for every agency and thresholds will vary
as well, Flexibllity In application would be key to such e program's success. |If
there s not some reporting mechanism, how wlll the government know If the
program Is effectlve? These requirements could be structured to not be burdensome.
In fact, such reports mighy lead to agency rewards and/or recognition as exemples

ol government that works.

I can heartlly agree with Admlinistrator Kelman that VE is Just one smong several
management cools avallable to government mansgers which may be useful In
contalning costs and [mprovhig functlon. lts power lies in [ts functlon anaelysis and
the use of multidisciplinary teams withiq B structured framework. The Intensity
of a focused workshop can often be the most expeditious way to geln consensus
about changes. The other methodologles generally require a more lengthy ongolng

reletionship to be successlul,

No one technique is approprlate for all agency enalyses and change elforts.
Agencies need a full menu of tools to choose from. And YE/VA Is not mutually

exclusive with the other tools.

A VE/VA program requires time to Inltlate and it will take time to absorb changes
after each study. Expectations should be conservative as an agency begins Its
program. A ceixtrallzed reposltory of ennue! reports on progress toward each
agency's self-determined goals !s worthwhlle, and could provide a resource for

agencies to share lessons learned.

I concwr with Adminlstrater Kelman that staces and localltles do not need additlonal

requirements Imposed on them as conditions to ebtaining lederal grants.
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4, 1 would ke to suggest that applying VE/VA to the lion's share of an agency’s
programs can be very flexible. I agree with Administrator Kelman that VE is project
specific, but "project” can be deflned broadly to Include prototype or repetltive
projects or standards, where pne VE study's results cover a large number of current
end future specific projects, Thoughtful application of VE can be quite efflclent.
Then there !5 the use of VA to review and streamline sgency procedures or
functlons. For example, an agency may determine it has lour mission crirical
actlvitles which Include many unlts and tasks. Four VE studles could therefore
encompass more than B0% of the agency’s program. [ agree that agencies need

broad !atitude In determining the areas to locus on.

Not all projects or processes are equally amenable to VE/VA, therefore agency
discretlon is needed. VA should be used on clearly deflned processes with a
beginning and an end agreed to at the outset. The major partles should help plan
the effort so that the analysis will include most labor-intensive parts. Tangentlal
sub-loops can often be dealt with by procedural directives or changed forms. It is
concelvabie that some programs may be Inappropriate candidates [or VE, but |
cannot think of any examples except routlne equilpment replacement purchases.
Exemptlons should not be the focus of the agency. The focus should be on seriously
and thoughtfully carving up the agency’s mission Into finlte subject areas for

analysis.

1 do believe all public sector agencles can benefit to a greater or lesser degree from
wider use of VE/VA. The private sector has far wider appllcation so far, and has
used It 1o increase their competitive edge In the world economy - In response to

Japan’s head start. Japanese industries embraced VE decades back and many
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analysts partly atcribute their success In the automotlve and electronlcs {ndustries

to the conslstent use of VE.

Incentlves similar to those proposed in H.R. 2014 would likely be attractive as long
as they were voluntary. So would Interagency incentlves like gainsharing some of

the sevings between OMB and the agency who generated them.

I do not know the ramiflcations of codlfylng OMB circular A-131, so It is difflcult
far me to comment on whether this will Improve compliance. The circular appears
to be a comprehensive definltion of VE terminology and offers encoursgement to
set up an Betive VE/VA infrestructure within each agency. 1 cannot comment on
whether or not this Is sufficient te make It 8 reallty or whether some leglslation

may be required.

Thank you for your Interest in the NYC VE/VA Program. | remaln available to clarlfy

these comments, If needed.

Very truly yours,

R
I

\
1 Woller, CVS
Deputy Chief Engineer

JW/bma

M. 2
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CHAIRMAN CONYERS' FOLLOWUP QUESTIONS TO JILL WOLLER

You have an axceptional history of VE performance and cost savings.

To what to you attribute the success of your program?
Could Federal agencies enjoy similar results?

What obstacles did you face In introducing VE precepts into your
govarnment's management style?

You Indicated in your prepared statement that senior agency support Is critical
to a successful VE or VA program.

Have you encountared resistance from top lavel managers in agencies?
To what do you attribute their resistance?

Your agency counterpart in the Federal governmant is very resistant to
mandatory VE reguirements,

What lessons can Congress learn from the NYC OMB program?

In your opinian, ara mandatory requirements the only way to achiave
effective use of VE in tha Federal govarnment?

How do you respond to Office of Federal Procurement Policy
Administrator Kelman’s testimony that legislation is not needad
at this time?

How would mandatary VE requiraments help or hurt your cost-savings
objectives?

In the absence of legislation, what steps must the Federal governmant
take to improve VE performance in its departments and agencies?

H.A. 133 has been criticized for its across-the-board application of VE

raquirements for all Faderal agencles.

How do you respond to the claim that use of VE may not bhe cost-
officlent in all casas?

Inf yoEu?r opinlon, what type of projact benafits most from the application
of V

It Vatua Engineering works, shouldn’t all public sector agencies use the
technique? If not, why?

Should any agency, department, or procuremant program be axsmpt
trom performing VE? What criteria would warrant such an exemprtion?
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wWhat raevisions would you make to OMB Circular A-131 improve its
pffactiveness? What about H.R. 133 and H.R. 20147

.- In your opinion, would an incentlve approach, similar to that provided
in H.R. 2014, improve agency compliance?

- Would codifying the Circular improve compliance?
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North Amatican Oparetiona
March 30, 1994

Congress of the United States

House of Representatives

Sub-committee on Legislation and National Security
B-373 Raybumn House Office Building

Washington DC 20515

ATTENTION: Rosalind Jackson

Dear M, Jeckson:

Plcase find enclosed my responses Lo the sub-commitiee's follow-up questions concerning
H.R. Bill 133 and other legislation relative to Value Engineering.

I apologize for any inconvenience to you for an incomplete address. Hopefully now, thal
will not be a problem.

If I can be of any further assistance on providing any additional input 1o the sub-
committee’s on-going deliberntions, please feel free to contact me.

Sincerely,

b )

James A, Rains, Jr, CVS

Manulscluing Buikding » General Moless Corporalion - 30300 Mound Aoad « Buy 9040 - Waren, Mithigan 48090-9940
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1. To what do you atctribute the success of your program?

Your flrst question, I believe is a very important question.
Even within General Motors I have seen many VE programs come
and go. I belleve, I can pinpoint the reasons why many of
them were not able to sustain themselves. Your question
deals with how do you perpetuate a VE program. You will
learn from this lengthy answer that I have researched this
toplic quice extensively.

Before ! get inco the basics of perpetuating VE, let me
briefly talk about starting a VE program. (I am well aware
thakt VE is nobt new to many parts of the Federal Governmenc) .
Delco Chassis was not the first division withln General
Motors to adopt the use of VE to improve its business. In
the late 1970's VE began to spread rapidly in GM, and in the
fall of 1979, management decided te appoint a person to
establish and structure a pregram for Delco Chassis. This
was done with Full executive support. In fact, at our first
workshop, which included ten, seven person teams, each
executive participated as a full-time member, before, during
and afrter the workshop. That briefly, was the establishment
of VE at Delco Chassis and I might add the easy part.
Keeping it alive and surviving the test of time 1s another
major and everlasting hurdle.

For Delco Chassis, cthe secret of VE perpetual use lies in
six categories:

1. Positive selling,

2. Success,

3. Continuous improvement,

4. Management support,
5. Networking, and
6. Reputation.

The first, and most important, element of a successful
program is positive selling. No one could maintain a
livelihood or business without positive selling; you would
not be successful by just walting near your telephone for a
potencial customer to call. This is why selling is so
Important. You can have the best of everything, but if
potential customers do not know you exist, they will net
call.

The value engineers at Delco Chassis are not guaranteed
customers. In fact, they consider themselves consultants teo
the division, with a product ko sell. Anyone who works at
Delco 1s considered a pokential customer for our VE program.
It is pur value engineers’ job to identify the wants and
needs of customers, and te propose how VE can help kthese
customers achleve their goals and solve thelr problems,

This activity is continuous and relentless. Our value
englneers are always looking for new ways to use value
englneering and for new customers.
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One additional point about selling. It is stated as
positive selling, which Is what our value engineers do.
While everything 1s not perfect, and hornet's nests do turn
up, a positive attitude about VE and what it does and can
do, is essential.

The second ingredient to perpetuate VE is success. If an
established VE program does not produce any early successful
results, it will npot survive. Creativity and innovatloen are
not enough; you must have implementors. Implementation of
meaningful projects takes an incredible amount of work and
commitment. Prilor to using VE, Delco had a very strong cost
improvement ethic. WNot lip service, but a truly involved
and visible cost reduction proceas. This ethic and VE was a
natural marriage. It made the implementation of preposals
from our very first workshop a reality. In fact, over a
dozen significant projects were implemented. Success breeds
success, therefore this initial kick-start is a must.

Success at Delco ls not just measured on the ledger sheet.
We know VE fogters team work, improved worker atccitudes, and
improved relationships amocng our customers, suppllers and
employees, Qur heurly workforce has benefitted
significantly from VE participation and involvement., Thelr
initial reaction is thankful for being allowed to
participate; they've made comments like, “nobody has ever
allowed me to be creative before.” But after a while what
really sinks in, is a new attitude toward their job, an
awareness that they can influence and have an impact on
change, This attitude adjustmenc is one tremendous
attribute of VE that can often go unnoticed.

The third ingredlent is continuous improvement, Our value
engineers know that their workshops must be changed and
updated on a regular basls to maintain their effectiveness.
Many team members repeat as participants and it is important
to continually improve cur presentation materlals. While
the VE dob plan 1s essentially Eixed, haw it is presented 13
not. We also change our motivational and team bullding
exercises.

Part of our continual improvement relates to our ability to
apply VE to new areas. Examples of this include several
recent projects which support the Quality Network process 1in
General Motors. This is GM's tetal quality management
process. They do not just emphasize cost reductlon -~
quality improvements and more synchronous plants and offices
are a result. It Is often difficult to put a price tag on
these types of Improvements.

Delcc Chassis has used VE to develop new prototype parts
systems, communications systems and improved cost estimating
systems. In fact, fjust recently our value engineers formed
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three teams Erom flve area hospitals and facilitated an
exciting and successful workshop in an effort to begin
controlling the escalating cost of health care.

Delco Chassls' fourth ingredient to perpetuate a VE program
is constant and consistent management support. This support
can range from a minimum of just allowing VE to happen, to a
maximum of active involvement and participation. The
executive management team at Delco Chassis is close to the
minimum edge of that range. They are not invelved in the day
to day operation., The staff, however, does establish a
divisional business plan - a plan that includes our vision,
mission, objectives, goals and key strategies by which we
will achieve our goals. VE ls one of these key strategles.

At Delce, no one 1s told they must use VE; no mandates, no
edicts. No salaries or bonuses are dependent on the use of
VE. 1Its use ls not dependent on the whims of a champion who
is here today and gone tomorrow. Our VE staff has been in
three staff areas, and has had three different managers,
elght different staff heads and four different general
managers. VE could not survive that much leadership change
if it existed on mandates and edicts. The fact that the
tool works and our value englneers do a great job of selling
and of reaping successful results has convinced the Delco
management team that VE exlsts because it is a powerful and
useful tool to achleve Delce's goals and objectives.

One reason why many VE practitioners join the Society of
American Value Engineers (SAVE) is to get out of the wvacuum
we work in and learn and share with others. This is called
networking, and is the fifth ingredient to perpetuate VE.
One large advantage for Delco Chassis is our ability to
network with the entire General Motors organization. All
the VE activity within GM is coordinated through the GM
Corporate Value Management Committee. This committee 1s
composed of volunteers from interested divisions of GM, and
its purpose is to foster and promote the use of VE in the
best interests of the corporation.

This networking deserves much of the credit for keeping VE
alive at General Motors. I believe it is safe to say that
without this informal, volunteer organization, VE would not
have survived the test of time within GM to the extent that
it has. Any organization within GM can receive the
leveraged benefits of this huge resource to establish VE at
its location.

The key here, 1ls that the Federal Government can emulate
this activity. WValue practitioners from the several
agencies could meet 3 - 6 times pex year, with a set agenda
to share ideas, discuss individual VE efforts (good or bad),
VE results, and invite outside speakers to maintain an
outside perspective of VE applications and technigques.
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The last ingredient that perpetuates VE at Delco Chassis is
a solid reputation. VE has a solid reputation, and our
value engineers are respected for their excellent
facilitator skills and VE knowledge. When your VE staff
treats everyone as a customer and satisfles those customers,
repeat business and perpetuation is guaranteed.

Some value engineers promise the world to their clients.
They promise huge savings petential from workshops, they
promise quick implementation, and they promise they can
handle scores of teams. These promises are usually broken
and then so 1s the credibillity of VE. Our value engineers
do not promise the world, but in most cases they do deliver
what they promise.

Qur group works with a vision. In June of 1990, our VE
staff had such a wislon, when, at the annual VE update with
the Delco Chassis staff, the nomination of Delco for the
"Excellent in Value Engineering” Award presented by SAVE was
discussed. A decision was made te go for it. Receiving the
award, almost a year later, was the result of that vision.
But, more importantly, the award reinforces the fact that we
are on the right track with VE at Delce Chassis, and that
its continued and expanded use will help us reach our
business plan goals and cbjectives.

Positive sell, successful implementaticn, continvous
improvement, management support, networking and a solid
reputation that delivers what you promlse all add up teo
customer satisfaction, And customer satisfaction always
wins.

Yes!!! the Federal agencies can enjoy similar results.
Value Engineering, when used properly, 1s a very powerful
tool. VE can be used for almost anything. It can be used
by your subcommittee to help you decide how VE should be
used in the Federal Government. We have used VE to help us
at Delco improve our own VE program. Can the Federal
Government save billions of dollars by implementing the use
of VE? Yes!

In the absence of legislation, what steps must the Federal
government take to improve VE performance in its departments
and agencies? I believe the success elements described
above would be the same for any organization that wants to
lmprove its VE performance.
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2. How is the private sector unique ln its implementation of 4
value engineering programs? |

I do not believe that the private sector is unigque in its
implementation of VE progzams. AL least it doesn't have to
be. Currently Federal agencies view VE as an added expense
and added time factor. We essentlally view VE as an expense
saver and a time saver. The difference 13 in the approach
that 1s used. When VE becomes a way of life and is used as
a matter of course, rather than as an activity plugged into
a chaln of events as an additlon, VE then is used as a
primary tool to develop product designs, construction
designs and improvements tLo systems and organizations. If
done properly as you are ln the development process you save
the most time and the most money. The trick here is one
must have faith that, that is really what is happening,
gince you have no base to compare your time and dollar
savings to. (Unless you can have two similar projects; one
using VE in the development stages and one not.)

what obstacles did you face in introducing VE precepts into
your industry's management style?

As discussed earlier, at the time of introduction VE £it
extremely well into our cost reduction efforts. We, like
any organization had and still do encounter unbellevers,
engineers that are not team players or feel that cthey are
the only one who can design products. (The "not invented
here” syndrome.} We just deal with these pecple stralght
on; continually challenging them. Many times they try to
ki1ll good ideas because it was not theirs, or because ic
causes them extra work. People are people. Individuals
react different ways to each situation. Good value
practitioners learn how to deal with this.
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3. H.R. 133 has been cricicized for its across-the-board
application of VE requlrements for all Federal agencies.

How do you respend to the claim that use of VE may not be
cost-efficient in all cases?

This is a-classic question. People who do not believe in
the VE job plan will almost always get around to this
question, My classic answer is, if I knew what benefit or
result I would get by using VE then I would not need teo do
it. The key here is that one never knows what they will get
until they get ir. The opposite alsoc holds true; one will
not know 1f one will get nothing untll a full effort is made
and no results occur. This is not tec mean that VE should be
used haphazardly. but sometimes it is just as important to
xnow that a product or design cannot be radically improved,
as it is to come up with major improvements. In industry
knowing that you cannot significantly improve a design , may
lead to a decision te not get into or get out of a potential
non-profitable position.

In your opinion, what type of project benefits most from the
application of VE?

I touched on the answer to this question earlier. The
greatest benefits are derived from upfront use in the
develepment stages. This is true if you are dealing with
the development of anything (preducts, processes,
procedures, organlzations or systems).
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4. What revisions would you make to OMB Clrcular A-131 to
improve its effectiveness? What about the two legislative
proposals we are considering?

In your opinion, would an incentive approach, similar teo
that provided in H.R. 2014, 1improve agency compliance?

Would codifying the Circular improve compliance?

In general, I feel that I am not qualified to answer these
questions. However, as a taxpayer I have one comment
relative to any of these measures. VE can only save
taxpayers money and/or reduce our deficit, if, dollars saved
using VE or any other tocl are reduced from future budgets.
I understand that this would be a hard sell in Washington;
what incentive is it to uge VE If budgets get reduced. It
is up to your subcommittee to create those incentives.

There are really many ways to do this; however perhaps the
subcommittee can brainstorm the function “"create incentive”,
Do not stop being creative untll you have at least 100 ideas
on how to "create incentive®”. Do not evaluate at all until
you are done brainsterming. This 1s how VE works. Try ic!
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CHAIRMAN CONYERS’ FOLLOWUP QUESTIONS TO JAMES A. RAINS, JR.

1. You have an exceptional history of VE performance and cost savings.
- To what to you attribute the success of your program?

S Could Federal agencies enjoy similar results?

- In the absence ot legislation, what steps must the Federal government

take to Improve VE performance in its departments and agencies?

2. How is the private sector unique in its implementatlon of value engineering

programs?

- What obstacles did you face In introducing VE precepts Into your

Industry’s management style?

3. H.R. 133 has been criticized for its across-the-board application of VE

requiremants for all Federal agencles.

-- How do you respond to the claim that use of VE may not be cost-

efficient in all cases?

- in vVoEu?r oplnion, what type of project benefits most from the application

of

4, What revisions would you make to OMB Clreular A-131 improve its
affactivanass? What about the two legislative proposals we are consldering?

- In your opinion, would an Incentive approach, simllar to that provided

in H.A. 2014, improve agency compliance?

- Would codifylng the Circular improve compliance?
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148 Bent Cak Trall
Falrport, WY 14450
1B=Mar=-94

Honorable John Conyers, Jr., Chalrman

House of Rapresentatlvea

Committas on Covernmant Operationd

Subcommlttee on Leglslatlon and National Sacurity
B=37) Rayburn Housa Offlce Bullding

¥#ashlagton, D.C. 205135-6142

Attentlon: Reosalind Jackeont

Raz

OMB Circular A-131, H.R. 133, and H.R. 2014

The followlng are my responses to Congreesman Conyera followup queations with
regard to the reference proposals:

1.

To what do you attrlbute the success of your program?

The success of the Kodak Value Englneering program la a result of top
manmgement support amnd participation. Research and development monay was
allocated to improve eximting and new value management methodology ti.a.,
valuye graphe, technology roadmapping, systems dynamice of valua).

Kodak aleso haa two world reknown exparts that keep our expertise
up-to-date and on the cutting edge of methodology. FKodak’'s Manufacturing
Quallty Assurance Organizatlon alsec consults outeldm the company which
broadana ocur experlsnca base and credlbility.

Could Federal agencles snjoy slmilar repults?

Yas, Faderal agaenciss can enjoy slnllar results Lf fedarml programe
recalva slmllar top-down support, and 5if thers are appropriste incentlvas
in-placa.

In the abeence of legislation, what stepe must the Faderal government take
te improve VE performance in ite departments and agenclas?

In the absence of leglelation, ths Fedoral governmant may Want to
conelder expanding Value Engineering Change Proposal incentives to all FAR
contracts, Teams and individuals should be rewarded for using Value
Englneering. Value Englnesring atudies should be funded by the eane
agencles that have responsibility for Value Engineering lmplementation.
Hold Lndividuals accountable for not using Value Engineerlng, and for not
utilizlng the results of Valus Enginasring studies. Opdate tralning ln
modern value management.



205

How im the private saccor unique in lts implementation of valua
angineering programs?

The private sector diffars from publlic programs in Value Englneering
lmplementatlon in that the private sector tends to use Value Enginsarling
tools for value lmprovement, and not just for pure cost reductlon. The
private sector has blended Value Englneering with Quallty Functlon
Deploymant and Volca-of-the-Customer analyses to allow for compatitive
analyels and benchmarking of new product designs. Value Engineering ham
also been used in the down=-elzlng process ln addltlion to dasigning
crganlzations for value.

What cbatacles did you face In introducing VE precepts lnto your
industry s management style?

We faced the following obetacles In ilntroduclng Value Engineering to the
Kodak managemant swtyle:

o Thaere are othear competitive mathodologles percelved as dalng the
sama thing as Valum Engineering (l.e., the "ws are alrsady doing VE
- wa juat don‘t call Lt that" syndrome}.

e It le dlfficult to get pecple to epend tlms on formal Value
Englnearing studles since project temms are parcelved as already
accomplishlng the sama ends as VE studlias.

o Engineers are under tremsndous pressure to control coakts, and view
Value Englnesring studles as adding to their costs. Thalr cllents
are less likely to accept proposala that Laclude Value Enginsering
bacause the proposala are more cosetly than those without Valua
Englnaering. The cost of Value Enginsering studies Ls added to the
cost of tha projact that ie borpe by clients.

Row do you respond to the clalm that use of VE may not be cost-efflclent
in all casas?

Valus Engineetring may not ba cost-efficlent in all casaw. However, cost
reduction Ls just onm variable in the value equation. The focus should
not ba on cost alone. Performance improvement is often more important,
Dellvery Le aldo an lmportant part of the valum equatlon. Projects and
Value Enginesring cannot surviva on just cost reductlon. Value
Engineering studles help allninate rework, lmprove productlvity, prevent
unnecassary costs, and improve quality.
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In yeur opinlon, what type of project baneflts most from the applicatlon
of VB?

The types of projects that stand to benefit most from the application of
Valus Englnesring Lnclude dealgn of products, services, software,
hardware, procedures, systems, machines, and organizations., Value
Engineering ls considersd a design methodology. So Lt lends ltmelf to
depign projacta. At Kodak, Value Engineering was used to organlze a
worldwide division whan tha director found that his organizatlon and
budget did not fit his mieslon statement. So, we have sean savings in
organlization design and downalzlng. Kodak has also ssen tremendous
savinge in capital projects like machlns deslgn and construcktion, and in
conaumer-type produckts.

What revisions would you make to OMH Clrcular A-131 to improva its
affectivenase?

The effectiveness of OMB Clrcular A-131 could ba improved by allmlpating
the amblguity amssoclated with the term "wherea approprlate”. As

worded, agencleam may be ables te avoid Valua Englneering becausa they don't
know what it Ls, or bmcause they have an cutdated cost-reduction view of
it. The circular alsc addresses the nesd for quallfied people to lead
Value Englneerlng teams. Teams sheould havae qualifled cost professionals
to represent the percent cowt paramater, and well-qualfified managere to
reprasant the percent importance parameter of the value ratlo. Leadership
of Valus Enginesrlng studies shculd not ba rastricted to Certiflied Value
Speclalliste.

In your cpinion, would an ilncentive approach, ailmllar co that provided in
H.R. 2014 lmprove agency camplliance?

In my oplnlon, an incentive approach almllar to H.R. 2014 would improve
only the appsarance of compliance. As I said ln my testimeny, I think
there ls potantial for abuse of this kind of Lncentlve. It is too easy to
fabrlcate coat savings by lnflating basallne cost estimatas during
conceptual engineering. A recommsndatien Ls for the governmant to fund
the conduct of Valus Engineering studles themselves, as opposad to
providing addltlional funding based on calculatlons of gquestionable cost
savings that oay result from the studies.
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10. Would codlfying ths Circular lsprove compllancae?

11.

I baliave that codlfying OMB Circular A-131 would lncrease fedsral
agency usaga of Velus Englnesrlng concepts. Fer exampla, Valus
Englpesring Changs Propcsals are uped sxtonelvely by companiee that deal
with the Pepartment of Defensa.

If legislation im enacted that codilfies OMB Clrcular A-131, la It stlll
necessary to clarlfy that Total Cost Managemsnt le an acceptable method?

Total Copt Menagement is the overarching science of managing costs
throughout program life-cycles. It includss Value Engineerlng, and other
aconanle analytical technlques. Total Cost Managemant includes numerocus
cost managemant Lesues that are not addreseed by Value Enginsering. I
think the polnt le that Lif the intent of OMB Clrcular A-131 is cost
reduction, then we should requlra conslderatlon of the full range of cost
managemant and not just one slement of lt.

Yaw, Lt is necesnary to spacify Total Coat Managemant. However, it is
nelther technically correct nor appropriate to rafer to Total Cost
Management as just another managament technigue that can ba used with
Valus Enginearing. MHNore proper wordling would ba to cequira Valuse
Engineering “and the rest of che Total Cost Management methodologles as
well®.

In summary, Valua Englneering should be codiflad. But, two points ars key
to achleving the goal of OMB Clircular A-131.
o Value Englreering benefite include more than just cost raduction.
© Total Cost Management is the rlght teol to sccompllah the full-rangs
of cost reductlon goals. Total Comt Managemant should ba spacifled
In OMB Clrcular A-131 in order to opan the door to optlmum galps in
governmental cperatlens lmprovement and deflclt reductlen.

Vary truly yours,

WO 2 s

Wesley R. Quarns

Certifled Cost Enginear

Project Management Profeaslonal
certified Frofesslonal Estimator
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CHAIRMAN CONYERS' FOLLOWUP QUESTIONS TO WESLEY R. QUERNS

1. You have an excaptional history of VE performance and cost savings.
- To whet to you attribute the success of your program?
- Could Federal agencies enjoy similar results?

- In the absence of legislation, what steps must the Fadaral government

take to improve VE performancae in its departments and agencies?

2. How is the private sactor unigue in its implementation of value angineering

programs?

- What obstacles did you face in introducing VE precepts into your

industry’s menagement style?

. H.R. 133 has been criticized for its across-the-board application of VE

reqQuiramants for sll Federal agencies.

- How do you respond to the clsim thst use of VE may not be cost-

efficiant in all cases?

- In your opinion, what type of projact benefits most from the application

of VE?

4. What revisions would you make to OMB Circular A-131 improve its
effectivenass? Whet about the two legislative proposals we sre considering?

- In your opinicn, would an incantive approach, similer to thet provided

in H.R. 2014, improve agency compliance?

- Would codifylng the Circular improve compliance?

5. The Circular states that VE can be used with other management techniques
and methodologies such as Total Quality Managemant, concurrent enginearing,

lifa cycle costing and others.

- If legislation Is enacted that codifies OMB Circular A-131, is it stil
necassay to clarify that Total Cast Management is an acceptable

meathod?
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WA

Rajen Mahima Associalea, inc., Consulling Engingers

July 20, 1994

Hon. John Conyaers, Jr.

Chaeirman

Committee on Governmeant Qperatlons

Sub Committee on Legislatlon & National Securily
B-373, Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Reference: Your ietter of 3/10/94
Attention: Ms. Chary| Phelps

Dear Mr. Conyers:

Enclosed please find the answer to the questions in your above
reflerenced latter.

If you hava any questions, pleasa do not hesliate to call.

Very truly yours,

R«M& AL

R.Varadarajan, Ph.D., P.E.
COFPAES, Chairman

c.c. Nancy Parke
Brlen Lorenze

418 Hungarford Orive, Suite 300 Rockvllle, Maryland 20850 {301) 284-8503 FAX (301) 294-2146
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1. What Revisions would you make to OMB Circular A-131, improve its
Effectiveness ?

A-131 Is sufliclent as It stands.

Tha curreant procedures cutlined in A-131 ara adequate.

VE will be cost aHectiva only In larger projects, with a construction cost
of over tive {5} million dollars.

New designs will benafit mora than rehabliitation designs with retrofit,

Projecis below live {5) million dollars should be exempt.

Implement A-131 as I\ stands. Nothing more Is needed.

The individuel should be a reglsterad protassional with atleast ten {10}
yoaars of exparlance.

COFPAES doas not seéa a neaed for Statutory VE requiremants.

Rajan Mahima Asaoeclales, Ine,
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CHAIRMAN CONYERS' FOLLOWUP QUESTIONS TO DR. RAJAN VARADARAJAN

1. What revisions would you make to OMB Circular A-131 improve its
affectiveness? What about H.R. 133 and H.R. 20147

In your opinion, would an incentive approach, similar to that provided
in H.R. 2014, improve compliance?

How do you respond to the claim that use of VE may not be cost-
afficlent in all cases?

In your opinion, what type of project benefits most from the application
of VE?

Should any agency, department or procurement program be exempt
from performing VE?

In the absence of legislation, what steps must the Federal governmant
take to improve VE performance in its departments and agencies?

2. What should ba the minimum level of achievament for someone 1o be able to
perform valua angineering at the Federal lavel?

If this issue is not decided Iin your favor, would you still support
statutory VE requirements?



212

Soclety of American Value Engineers

NATIONAL OFFICE
50 Revere DrivefSuite 500
Northbroak, IL 60062 U.S.A.

708.480.1 730 FAX: 708.480.9282
July 26, 1994
Honorable John Conyers, Jr,
Congress of the United States RECEIVED
House of Representatives JUL ;
Commince On Government Relatlons ULzd i
2157 Rayburn House Ofifice Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-6143 60%:%}% s

1. What revisions would you make 0 OMB Clrcular A-131 to improve its effectiveness?

Leglslate it! T’y the only way.

® What sbout A-1317

I Jike the way it is wyiten! HR20147 It shoul be part of HR13).

® In your opinlon, would an incentive approach, similar to that provided in H.R. 2014,
improve compliance?

1 do not believe incentlves would Improve compliance as there is litlc incentive for
government employess to tave money ot change the status quo, This ls why it is so difftcult
to change. With a $4.0 willion deficit, is there a question of the need 1o change? VE has
nothing 1o provel It comimually improves quality cost performance, etc. 13 this enough of
an incentive?

® How do you respond to the claim thai VE may not be cost efficient in all cases?

The limit for VE projects in HR 133 is set by the agency. By uaing 80% of agency budget
requiring VE, the agency has control of the program. Lower thresholds for projects negale
this potentlal, Of the 800 smdies completed by our firm, we know of none in this category.
We would hope the few projects referenced will be compared to the thousands thal do show
benefits,
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A short personal note, Japan’s manufacturing strength (electronics, aulomotive, plastics,
film) was garnished through VE. Korea's rapid rise in manufacturing {electronics,
manufacturing and shipbuilding) is though VE. Wake up! We are being buried by our own
management technology advancements applied abroad,

¢ In your opinion, what type of project benefits most from application of VE?

All projects benelil from VE though communications, teamwork, function evaluation and
creativity. Those benefiling most are complex, high cost, high risk or repeat projects. Note
that VE is applied to more than projecis.

® Should any agency, depantment or procurement program be exempt from performing VE?

No! Why should they nol want to benefit from increased quality, efficiency and cost savings,

@ In the absence of leglslation, whal steps must the Federal government Lake to improve VE
performance in is departments and agencies?

1). Dissuade those that stand in the way of progress, quality, improvement and a need to
save money. VE, il mandated, is the manager's best wol as they can apply VE internally,
with outside help, ete. 1o achieve results.

2). Frustrated government VE managers must wrestle each new boss, commissioner or
secretary for program support or funding. Hall of their efforts are spent in this mode rather
than doing the work. I you have talked to these dedicaled people, they are big advocales
for betier government, but are thwarted by the constant wrnover of management.

3). Do not stand for agency excuses such as 12 of 69 agencies responding on their VE
reporting through A-131 requirements. Congress and the Senate need to let agencies know
this is not acceptable! Legislatlon will help!

What should be the minimum level of achievement for someone 19 be able to perform value
engineering at the Federal level?

® If this issue is not decided in your favor, would you still support stamtory VE
requiremenis?

Levels of achievement are observed In two areas: that of administration of a VE program
and that of doing the actual value engineering work effort through facilitation of leam studies.
First, the administration of VE programs can be accomplished by intelligent, organized and
motivated employees with a strong desire to improve the system, project, procedure, etc.
Throughout government, there are hundreds of these folks who have administered VE
programs and later achieved some sort of recognition or certification, The important thing
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is to do YE wherever possible to improve what we do! Acuwal facllitation of VE smdies,
program development requires more skill. Here, a higher level of expermise ix needed and
is usually acquired through cxperience, and training. Achievement is not as important as
atlimde and people skills.

& If this issuc is not decided in your favor, would you sill support statutory VE
requirements?

Yes, we would support slatulory requiremenls and believe them o be necessary,
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CHAIRMAN CONYERS' FOLLOWUP QUESTIONS TO LARRY ZIMMERMAN

What revisions would you make to OMB Circular A-131 improve us

effectiveness? What about H.R, 133 and H.R. 20147 )

In your opinion, would an incentlve approach, simifar to that provided
in H.A. 2014, improve complianca?

How do yolu respond to the clalm that use of VE may not be cost-
efficient in all casas?

in your opinion, what type of project benefits most from the application
of VE?

Should any agency, department or procurement program be axempt
from performing VE?

In the absence of leglslation, what steps must the Federal government
take to improva VE performance in Its departments and agencias?

What should be the minimum level of achievemant for someone to be able to

perform value angineering at the Federal level?

If this issue is not decided in your favor, would you still support
statutory VE requirements?
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JEAN-PAUL PRENTICE, CCE
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MICHAEL E. HORWITZ, PE CCE
PRESIDENT, AACE INTERNATIONAL

PREPARED FOR
THE HONORABLE JOHN CONYERS, JR., CHAIRMAN
LEGISLATION AND NATIONAL SECURITY SUBCOMMITTEE
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS
UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
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H.R. 133
"SYSTEMATIC APPLICATION OF VALUE ENGINEERING ACT OF 1993"

AND

H.R. 2014
"VALUE ENGINEERING BETTER TRANSPORTATION ACT OF 1993

AND

OMB CIRCULAR A-131
SUBJECT: VALUE ENGINEERING
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ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS

The following postulates are set forth to avoid clouding answers to the
specific questions posed. They represent important factors necessary for an in-
depth understanding of the question and answer. The postulates also include
considerations relevant to the modus operandi of the question's subject.

POSTULATE NO. 1
The primary impediment in the Federal government to the successful

enactrnent of any mandated resource optimization legislation is the unique culture
of the Federal bureaucracy. The major procedural impediment is the budgeting
process.

An example of the budgeting process impediment might be as follows:

The Department of Transportation realizes $1.5 billion in savings due to VE
in 1994. Its 1995 fiscal budget request is reduced by $1.5 billion.' In order
to alleviate the budget reduction, the agency manager must provide clear
and convincing evidence that the $1.5 billion is needed in the agency's
budget in order to meet legislatively mandated responsibilities. The
justification efforts require considerable resources.

Consequently, agency chiefs have no incentive whatsoever, to engage in
any management practice which realistically or apparently reduces that agency's
budget.

POSTULATENO. 2

Neither cilizens, the Congress nor the President should expect the managers
of Federal agencies to behave differently than managers in the private sector. To
that end, agency managers should not be expected to implement methodologies
which may have the immediate or long term affect of stripping them of their
power, decreasing the size of the agency they manage, decreasing their authority
or reducing the size of their agency budget without a mandate to do so, or some
compelling interest which will perform those very tasks for those managers if

1 Vice-President Al Gore, National Performance Review, The Gore Report On
Reinventing Goyernment, (New York: Time Books, 1993), 15.

2
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they fail to perform them.?

Peter Drucker also postulated that "neither managers nor departments will
conduct business with a view to ridding themselves of their own authority and
existence . . . [sic],"® which further complicates efforis to reduce costs in the
Federal government.

POSTULATE NO. 3

OMB Circular A-131 is issued pursuant to 31 U.S.C. §1111. Improving
economy and efficiency. The statute directs the President to, "(1} make a study of
each agency to decide, and may send Congress recommendations, on changes that
should be made . . ." and "(2) evaluate and develop improved plans for the
organization, coordination, and management of the executive branch of
Government." Clearly, the President is directed to perform tasks that require the
full cooperation of Federal agencies. However, he is not given the power to
mandate agency compliance. The President is directed to make a study, decide,
evaluate and develop, but not implement

POSTULATE NQ. 4

The question at the crux of the dilemma faced by all parties associated with
H.R. 133, HR. 2014 and OMB Circular A-13 ) are "How do we make tax savings
WWMM&WM" and, ”I.uhﬁr:e_a

Cost reduction is not the only benefit sought in a value analysis. Improved
quality, elimination of rework, functional improvements, identification of
potential risks, scope increase prevention or other life-cycle savings, are other
possible benefits, but none of them meet the FAR definition of "cost reductions.”

? Abraham Maslow, Molivation and Persopality, (New York: Harper and Row, 1987).

1 Peter Drucker, "The Coming Of The New Organization,” Harvard Business Revicw,
January/February 1988, 45-53.
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QUESTIONS & ANSWERS
Questions
1. What revisions would you make to OMB Circular A-131 10 improve its
effectiveness? What about H.R. 133 and H.R. 20147
Answer
The following revisions to OMB Circular A-131 would improve its
effectiveness:
1) the force of law
2) mandated compliance
3) required VE training of management persannel before they begin to
assume the responsibilities set forth in the circular; and,

4) a section which sets forth the required qualifications for cost
professionals who wish to perform VE services,

The following revisions to H.R. 2014 would improve its effecliveness:

1) replace "signed by a certified value specialist" with "signed by a qualified

cost professional” at (iv)on page 2.

2) Delete Section 2 in its enlirety, with exceplion of "(4) VALUE
ENGINEERING DEFINED."

3) Delete Section 3. FEDERAL TRANSIT ACT in its entirety.

HR. 2014 is little more than a bill setting forth incentives for VE compliance. It
should not be sent to the floor of the House with an affirmative recommendation.

H.R. 133 sufficiently incorporates the scope of H.R. 2014 without the
unmanageable incentives.

The following revisions to H.R. 133 would improve its effectiveness:
1y define "qualified value engineering personnel.”

2) a section which sets forth the required qualifications for cost
professionals who wish to perform VE services.

3) senior management accredited VE training prior to establishing VE
procedures and processes.
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Question
a)  In your apinion, would an incentive approach, similar to that
provided in H.R. 2014, improve compliance?
Answer .

No. The incentive approach will not improve compliance to OMB Circular
A-131 or H.R. 133 if enacted, because of the inherent contradiction between the
budgetary process and incentive. Ifthe agency successfully pursues the incentive,
its budget will be reduced by the amount of VE savings realized. Effectively then,
attaining the incentive deprives the agency of budgetary funding. Operatively, the
"incentive" is a misnomer for "agency budget reduction.”

Question

b)  How do you respond to the claim that use of VE may not be cost-

effective in all cases?

Answer

VE will not be cosl effective in every case. However, there is substantial
evidence that VE is not being applied in cases where its ability to provide
substantial savings has been affirmed. During hearings before this committee in
June 1992, A, Mary Schiavo, Inspector General of the U.S. Department of
Transportation testified that:

"We found the Government wide policy to encourage rather than mandate
the use of value engineering in Federal grant programs contirued to achieve
only limited results. . . We concluded that Department of Transportation
grantees did not effectively utilize value engineering, and missed
opportunities for savings on grants related to $12 billion of highway
construction projects; $1 billion of major rail and bus projects; and $1.3
billion of airport improvement projects.™

Question
c) In your opinion, what type of project benefits most from the

application of VE?

* A, Mary Schiavo, lestimony before the Uniled States Congress, House, Committee On
Govemmem Operauons memﬁqxldmﬁmmmﬁmmm

Qmmﬂmmﬂ,ﬂhzﬂ_]_, 102d Congress, 2d Session, .Iunc 73 1992 {Washington: U.S.
Government Prinling Office, 1993), 35.
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Answer

The type of projects that benefit most from VE are construction,
manufacturing, industrial process industries, management and administrative
studies; in order neutral. Although management and administrative areas are not
replete with VE history, the methodology has a great following intemationally in
these areas. Japan, the United Kingdom, Korea and Germany are examples of
countries who routinely employ VE in management and administrative studies.

Question
d)  Should any agency, department or procurement program be exempt
from performing VE?
Answer

No. Codification of the circular or other legislative mandate should apply
Lo all agencies. Nevertheless, the waiver provisions in H.R. 133 must be included.
Presently, performance of VE is the exception rather than the rule. Any mandale
should operatively reverse this so that performance of VE is the rule, unless the
requirement is waived.

Question

e)  Inthe absence of legislation, what steps must Lhe Federal government

take to improve VE performance in its depariments and agencies?

Answer

Create or develop an implementation method which operatively answers
the questions set forth in Postulate No. 4. In other words, the Federal government
must make cost savings as important in government as profit is in the private
sector; and, develop and implement a system 1o reward cost performance by
agency managers, while removing manager focus from department, budgel and
authority survival.

2. What should be the minimum level of achievement for someone to be able
to perform value engineering at the Federal level?
Answer
The minimum level of achievement for someone performing value
engineering at the Federal level should be those qualifications set forth by
Lawrence D. Miles, the father of value analysis, in Chapter 14 of his book,

B2-619 O - 94 - B
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Techniques of Value Analysis and Engineering.* Mr. Miles lists the foliowing

requirements:

1) one week of basic training followed by; 2) six months of on-the-job value
analysis work followed by; 3) one week of advanced training; and 4) six
months of additional value analysis work.

The prerequisite for commencing value analysis training is some experience
in the value analysis area. In addition, basic experience in industrial engineering,
manufacturing or special procurement dealing with particular specifications or
arrangements and negotiations between buyer and seller is desirable.

a)  Ifthis issue is not decided in your favor, would you still support
statutory VE requirements?
Answer
Yes, The question is not one of favor, but uprightness, fitness, equity and
fair play.

® Lawrence D. Miles, Techniques of Value Analysis and Engineering 3d Fdition, (United
States: Eleanor Miles Walker, 1989), 267-27).

7



223

CHATIRMAN CONYERS®’ FOLLOWUP QUESTIONS TO JEAN-PAUL PRENTICE

1. What revislons would you make to OMB Circular A-131 improve its
affectivaness? What about H.R. 133 and H.R. 2014?

In your apinion, would an incentive approach, similar to that provided
in H.R. 2014, improve compliance?

How do you respond to the claim that use of VE may not ba cost-
afficient in all cases?

In your opinion, what typa of prajact banefits most from the application
of VE?

Should any agency, department ar procurement program be exempt
from performing VE? .
In the absence of legislation, what steps musi the Faderal government
take to improve VE performance in its departments and agencies?

2. What should be the minimum level of achievermnent for someone to be able to
perform value engineering et the Federal lavel?

If this Issue is not decided in your favor, would you still support
statutory VE requirements?
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Chalirman and Members of the Subcommittee,

My name Is Jill Woller. 1 am the Deputy Chlef Engineer of the NYC Offlce of
Menagement end Budger, T have twenty-flve years of experience in the [ields ol
education, architecture, program management and government; the last eight in value
engineering. 1 am certlfled as 8 Value Speclalist by the Soclety of American Value
Englneers (SAVE). My princlpal responsibllity Is the management of the Clty of New
York's Value Englneering/Velue Analysls (VE/VA} Program.

1 am plesase to be here to offer support and encouragement {or VE legislation
such as H.R. 133 and H.R, 2014 and OMB’s circular A-131. However, ! have cercaln
concerns which | shall expand upon after describlng the NYC OMB Program.

New York Clty's Program may offer one model for the comprehensive and
systematic application of VE te egency projects and procedures, Our VE Progrem Is
ten years old and has evolved and expanded during that perlod of time. les orlginat
Ilmpetus was as 8 methodology to manage the costs and conflrm the scope of work for

complex capltal projects.

Over the years, VE has become en eccepted and Integral part of the City's
approval process for major projects. It is OMB's management tool for ensuring that
the projects will fulfill thelr intended purposes In the most cost effective manner and
can be bullt within che avallable funding.

But In eddition to the quantiflable beneflts of reduced initlal and llfe-cycle
costs, VE has also demonstrated meny Intangible ones. For example, our VE studies
become Interagency ferums for the resclution of project-related issves and for the
Identlficatlon and removal of unnecessary elements which permit Inclusion of project
Improvements. In fact, it Is often the case that omlssions or deflclencles In a project

can be found and corrected early enough to avold costly changes In the design later on
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or unpleasant surprises during construction, When funds are scarce, the rigor of
functlon enalysls cen help an agency crystallize its programmatic priorities and on
every project, constralnts are exemined and either confirmed or challenged. VE studles
are reallty checks both for the sponsor or user agency and for OMB. Occasionally our
ndependent VE cost estlmates [ndlcate that additlona) funds are required to meet the

essentlal functions.

Having establlshed VE's effectiveness in reviewlng capltal projects, OMB has
recently begun epplying VE/VA to selected Clty processes or procedures which are
problematic or overly time-consuming. In particular, during the past year OMB
conducted four Value Analysls studies for Clty agencles trying to streamline thelr
procurement processes. These studies, lead by a consultant facilitator, were composed
of Clty agency personnel who represented the major functional areas of the process.
We slso brought in two outside experts In procurement, cne from the public sector and

one from the private sector in order to provide a fresh perspective on the process.

Velue analysis studles of agency operacions and processes offer tremendous
potentlal In terms of streamlining and productlvity. But we must be cautious as to how
we quantlfy the results. Procedural VA studies, even more than technical VE revlews
of designs, are change efforts. Change is difficult co Inltiate and manage, requiring
ongolng re-evalvatlon and support. Design changes, once accepted based on the merits
of alternatlve proposals, are far easier to implement than workflow changes. Hablts

dle hard; even Inefficlent, frustrating, time-consuming hablts.

The teem members for VA studles of procedures should be the people who are
most knowledgeable about these processes and have the responsibillty to make them
work. Careful facilitation through the VA process will help these people move from

frustratlon and defensiveness to team empowerment and creative solutions.

However VA studies are extremely dependent on top level concurrence in order

for these efforts to achieve real time savings. Senior agency support of change efforts
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Is critical In overcoming Inertia. If this support is not present, don't even start logking
at the operation. The relevant people will not be released lor the study, or if the
study occurs, the participents’ aroused expectatlons will be dashed and they will feel
set vp and more demoralized than before. Follow-up is also eritical to Insure the

carrying out of sound Ideas.

If these studies are taken seriously, they offer the potential of improved service
dellvery, shorter tlme delays [n processing mlisslon-critical lunctions and sometimes
staffing reductions. Often it may become apparent thac the time saved from
unnecessary activities should be redeployed to needed but unmet or more Important
Tunctions, end so & net stafl reduction may not be the most. deslrable solutlon in some

cases.

OMB's experience !n revlewlng two agency procurement processes for conrsuitant
services (one for design services and the other for human services) has been very
Ilumlinating. For the flrst time, as a result of a considerable prestudy Interviewing
eflfort, each agency was able to see [ts workflow visually in e basellne flowchart
showling all process activitles with their associated time durations. This enabled the
team members to see how their separate functlons flt Into the whole process, and to

see the gaps, overlaps and interdependencles among them.

One agency was spending 446 working days processing a complex design
contract. The workshop resulted in accepted Ideas which will potentlally cut that time
In half. Another sgency required 239 working days for contracting and wlll potentially
be able to reduce Its tlme to 175 days. The more difficult changes to Implement in
process studles Involve oversight agencles and other external entitles which impose
regulations. These Ideas are still being pushed at the Mayoral level in New York end
wlll further reduce egency procurement time once Implemented,

Having shared with you the context within which 1 havc. reviewed the proposed

legisletion, here are my comments. | belleve thec the use of VE/VA In a systematic
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fashlon by agencies should not be optional, since there is natural resistance to change
and overcoming that Inltlal reluctence will require experience of the benefits. 1f
leglslation is required to Insure such use, it should be drafted to allow agency
lNexibility In choosing the best cendidate projects snd procedures for review, buc the
criterla for the choices should include areas of high cost or staffing, functions central
to the agency’s mission, sensitive projects, new technologies or systems, and standards

or prototypes which will be used repetitively.

Cost thresholds also should be flexible and willl likely vary from agency to
agency. Walvers or exemptlons from VE/VA within the sbove categories of candidate
projects or programs should be justified in writing and monltored along with reports on

progress or results,

A transitlon perlod will be necessary in order to put In place the VE/VA
management staff, traln them, develop contracts for consultant services and develop
protocels for selection of projects for review. These elements, along with top level
agency support and monltoring by OMB are critical to VE's success on a system-wlde
level. Once the program [s established in each agency, incentives should be put In
place along with the mandate to use VE comprehensively. Perheps a gainsharing is
possible which will allow an agency to keep and redirect a certain percentage of either
its implemented cost savings or of the reduced stalf resources. Other Incentlve
clauses mey be eppropriate for projects wich federal funding contributions {(similar to

those outlined in H.R. 2014), as long as there are no hidden escape clauses.

In concluslon, NYC OMB’s experlence has been positive and we heve learned a
great deal about what works and what doesn’t, but careful attentlon to the human
factor and to Inertla is needed to Initiate a YE/VA effort and encoursgement and
monltoring of progress Is critical for the effort to succeed. The potential for cost
management and service efficlency is enormous and should be supparted through

legisiatlon or other appropriate action. Thank you.
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Exxcutive Summary

The New York City Office of Management and Budger (OMB} Value Engincering/Value Analysis (VE/VA)
Unit conducted ten VE/VA srudies during Fiscal Year 1993, This report documents the achievements of these
studies. The results reflect the collaborative effons of the sponsor, user and oversight agencics, along with
alented professionals oa both the design and VE wams. Ia all asa, the Citys interest in advandng functional
and cost-cffective projects is the guiding impetus, and this common goal uswally leads o agreement on
2ppmach. In the coune of each VE study, ideas and proposals are developed which offer alternative ways 1o
accomplith all of the roguired fitnations of a project, but in 2 more cos effective manner, Many VE studies
indlude input from consultants who have experience in designing and operating similar types of facilities and are
able 1o refocus a projea’s scope 10 meet the appropriate funcrional objecyives.

The past year's VE projects included:

North River WPCP Odor Control Study

CDCSA Technelogy Center

Queensboro Bridge

Public Safcry Answering System Upgrade

Long Range Sludge Management Plan

DOC Cemmral Cook/Chill Kichen

Hardem Hospital Ambulatory Care Facility
Bowery Bay WPCP Smbilizmtion

Procurement Proceu Value Analyyis (3 Workshops)
NYPD Tiining Facilicy

The Computer and Data Communirion Services Agency (CDCSA) Technology Center provides dara
procexsing services to the City, This VE sudy, by aking advanmge of expert consulnts, was able o give an
independeny assement of the current plan and suggested various acxions thar would help to insure thar no
systam Gilure would result in the dam center being inoperable for more than four houss. Even though dhese
suggestiont increased the aost of the projecy, they increased the rdiabilicy of the dirywide data nerwork

The Procurement Proass Value Analysis studied two apenda, the Deparmment of Environmental Protection
(DEP) and the Department of Health (DOH), as well as oversight agendies, to sec if it was possible to reduce
the rotal amount of time it took to procure servicet  This VA study was different from odher studies because it
focused on time rather than projear improvements and life cycle con reductions, Reducing the time it ke w
procure services will enable agendes 1o achicve their critical mimions more efidendy. This sudy could abso
have a citywide impacy because lbessons lzarned could be used 1o significanty shoren the procurement process
for other City agencies.

The Long Range Sludge Management Plas is part of 2 comprehensive plan 1o dal with the recent prohibition
to ocean dumping of sewage sludge and develop constructive land disposal alternatives. Originally, the
Department of Envitonmental Protection (DEP) intended to build five procassing facilitica in the five
boreughs. Due to public opposition, one site in Brooklyn has becn deleted fiom the caurrent project. The VE
study recommended many ideas, many of which will be faccored into the final project. These ideas, which the
DEP has agreed to study fisrthes, have the potential 1o reorient the ulrimate solution in a consrrucrive way while
dramarically reduscing the assodared capital and operating costs.

-2,
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The Bowery Bay Water Pollution Control Plant (WPCP) i1 2 step 2eration activated sludge plant designed for
the primary and secondary wreztment of sludge. The VE swdy identified operational problems and plant
deficiencies not induded in the designer's original scope of work, yet necessary to the project, and determined
the most cost efective solution to meet the State Pollution Discharge Elimination System (SPDES)
requitements.  The VE review process added an etimarted $9,500.000 in eusential capical coat jtems to the
project estimate, but correcied the scope of the projec in the process,

The North River Water Pollution Control Plane (WPCP) Odor Conaol project was designed o mitigare odor
complaines from che surrounding neighborhoed. This project way initiated in an artempr 1o lecare odor
sources, The VE team analyzed the cost/benefic relationship for all the measures being proposed in the dasign,
and suggevied that odor control measures be priotitized and eonstructed in phases on thae basis. Those having
the greatest impacy on odor for relarively lower cost should be installed first, followed by progressively less
efective and more costly measures, if necessary. The VE team belicved thar some of the later phases of this odor
contzinment strategy will not be necessary, reducing the vltimare capital conts of the projecr. The VE team fede
thar the final eanks should not be fully covered because this canly work would nor have a significant impaa on
plant odors, bur might create operational problems. The DEP has agreed to revisic the inclusion of the covering
of the final tanks (estimared ar $26,600,000) after the arlier phases of the projear are installed.

Finally, the Harlem Hospital Ambulatory Care Facility was designed to consclidate clinie functions into a single
building as far a3 pracricable. The project’s estimared construction cose far excended s available budget and the
project, though needed, was at risk of salling. The VE 1eam suggeaned reconfiguring the building o pamit
more Hexible relationships among the dinic, while attempting to reduce the project’s construction mas,
Reconfiguring the building enabled the projecy to proceed wichin in fanding limir.
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North River WPCP Odor Control Study

Facility Plan Study

July 20, 1992
In 1979, the Department of Environmental Reductions and  other  Project
Protection (DEP) insriruted 2 waste warer treaument Improvements:

mznagement planning program to improve
receiving water quality in New Yok City. With the
completion of she primary treatment facilities in
1986, the North River Water Pollution Control
Plant (WPCP) was designed te help reach the
DEP's goal. Secondary treatment began in the
spring of 1991,

The North River WPCP is a multi-level
superscrucrure that exrends over the Hudson River
on a concrete platform. The Riverbank State Park
was constructed on the roof of the plani. This park
includey indoor and outdoor swimming poals, a
skating rink, amphithearer, and a restauranr.

Following ihe start-up of full plant operatiens in the
spring of 1991, odor complaints from the
surrounding neighborhoods increased significanily.
An odor emission study was initiated in an arempt
ta locate odor sources. The key goal was ro assess
the off-site impact of planc selated odors, especially
in the Riverbank State Park and the local
community. The odor deveaion program identified
arcas that required odor containment devices.

Selected Highlights of Capiral Cost

This Value Engineering (VE) study assessed the
remedial measures being proposed for cost
effectivencss and efficacy. The VE team belicved
some of the measures of work under Phase B would
not be nccessary (ie. final rank covering ac
$26,600,000). This will be revisited afier Phase A
of the projec is butlt.

The largest cosr savings involved reducing the
volume of conraminated air in the tanks requiring
odor control treatment by installing a ceiling, saving
§4,290,000

Using more precast concrete in liew of more costdly
Fiberglass Reinforced Plastic (FRP) for the covers of
the @nks will save an addisional $600,000,

The we of acrobic microorganizms to digest scum
and grease in the scum concenreator will injvally
add $120,000 to the st of the project. However,
aerobic microorganisms will reduce operating
expenses by $133,000 a year, which will save a toal
of 51,210,000 over the life of the project.

Cost reduction - Phase A $4,863,000
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CDCSA Technology Center

Scope/Schematic Study

July 28, 1992

C

]

The Computer and Dara Communication Services
Agency (CDCSA) provides services ro multiple
users within City government. Onc major
component of this agency is the Compurer Service
Center (C5C) which provides data processing
services to Cicy agencies. Currencly, their offices are
located throughour Manhamzn,

The City it building 2 new facility with a developer
in downtown Brooklyn. “When their current lease
expites in 1994, CDCSA  will relecate data
processing and adminiscrative offices ta chis new
facilicy.

Sinee thit dara center will be operated 24 hours per
day, 365 days per year, all building systems must be
designed so the facility ean funciion eontinuously
even during various failures. The goal is w pravide
a faility in which no system filure could result in
the daea eenter being inoperable for more than four
hours and thar furure upgrade in equipment an be
accommodared in 2 scamless environment.

Selected Highlights of Capital Cest
Reductions and  other  Project

Improvements:

Tn general, the VE team conlfirmed the direction off
the project’s design. One focus of the VE team was
to minimize the possibility of water damage in the
computer ared. Several VE recommendations dealt
with added measures to prevent water damage,
adding $123,000 o the cost of the project.

The largest cont reduction resulted from the use of 2
low remperatute supply zir to cool the office ara.
Using a Jower air tcmperarure will reduce che total
volume of air required by 30%. This will reduce
the size of the ductwork and fans required to move
the air.

While many of the VE recommendarions will
initially add to the cost of the project, they will
reduce futurc costs and computer “downtime”, For
example, using ultra-sonic humidifiers will add an
additional $150,000 1o the project, while saving
appraximately $36,000 per year in energy cost.

Total cost reduction ($397,000)
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Aupust 31, 1992

ﬁ Queensboro Bridge
Scope Study
|

‘The Department of Transportation (DOT) wanu
10 improve the structural integrity and reduce the
number of accidents occurting on the lower outer
roadways of the Queensboro Bridge. They will
achieve this goal by correcsing srructural
deficiencies, replacing the deck, relocating Con
Edicon's high voltage electric lines, and redesigning
rraffic access patterns. One lane will aiso be
changed from bile to pedestrian and bicycle
iraflic to improve safecy for these users. The VE
1cam suggested modifications that could improve
function, improve construciability, and reduce

cOsts.

Selected Highlights of Capital Cost
Reductions and other Project
Improvements:

The major cost aveidance recommendarion
accepted was the usc of 3 Prefabricated Unirized
Floor System (PUFS) in licu of a deck system
constructed at the site. The PUFS enhances the
overall reliability of the system due to a berter

controlled inspections at the fabrication plant. The
capital cost reduction of this recommendartion s
$6,445,000.

The VE team felt chat concusrent construction of
Con Edison fleeder pipes under both the north and
south roadways, instead of constructing the north
and south roadways sequentially, would reduce
wraffic congestion. A shorter construciion tiroe
would increase the safery of pedeamrians and bikers
This recommendation has an associated capical cost
reducrion of $727,600.

The relocation and splicing of the high volage
cables is an around-the-clock process thar will
disturb residential neighbarkoods near the bridge in
Manhattan, The alternate construction of a
platform that will enable pipes, carrying the high
voltage cables, 1o be launched on a continual basis
will reduce construction time. This
recommendacion will reduce neighborhood
disruption and save $2,000,000 in capial cosis.

Total cost reduction $17,572,000

Queensboro Bridge
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Public Safety Answering System Upgrade

Scope Study

November 16, 1992

[

-

The current public safetry answering system
commenced operations in 1973. The system has
not been upgraded since it was installed. In the
interim. much of the original technology has been
rendered obsolete.

The New York Police Department (NYPD) will
upgrade the entite system to incorporate Enhanced
(E}-911 technology. Currently, 911 call takers must
ask for a phone number and che location of each
caller. E-911 1echnology utilizes Automatic
Number 1dencificarion (ANI) and Automatic
Location Identification {ALl). Wich E-911]
technolegy, a call taker will only have o verify
information feom a caller, improving the overall
accuracy of the system. This enhanced system will
also be able to incorporate new technology when i
becomes available, such as Automatic Vehicle
Location (AVL).

This VE study focused on the draft Request for
Proposals {RFP) document which would be jmsued
to procure a Systemns Integearor (S1) to design, build
and install the new system. The VE team suggested
clasificacions to the RFP which would reduce rhe
contingency cost factor proposers rypically inctude
when expecrations are unclear, Of the proposals
developed by the VE team, 30 were accepred, two
proposals were designated for further study, and one
proposal remains open for discussion.

The most imporant result of the VE study wag the
analysiz and acccprance by the Office of
Management and Budget (OMB), the New York
Police Department (NYPD), and the Department
of General Setvicey (DGS) of an alvernative backup
plan. Originally. a "cold backup” sirategy was
planned in which E-911 staff would 1ransfer to an
unmanned secondary site il the primary site systems
went down for any reasen, This backup strategy
required the remparary wiilization of the current

manual Borough backup system umiil reloatien w
the backup site was completed. The decision 10
operate dual “hot sites” will increase projecr costs,
but it will guirantec aecepuable levels of reliabiliny,
while minimizing loss ol service. Each hor site will
be capable of rwo thirds of the projecred furure
capacity.

Selccted Highlights of Capital Cost
Reductions and  other Project
Improvements:

Since the proposed system is quite complex, the VE
team made numerous suggestions fo increase the
8I's accounuability during the entire process. The
VE ream also suggested cequiring the SI o describe
in detail the means of achicving the system
reliabilicy called for in the RFE This will permit a
more thorough study of proposed systems, wichin a
competitive environment while avoiding the costs
associated with changes after the proposer is
selected.  Potential cost avoidance, roughly 5% of
totz project cosws, could amount o $4,500,000.

The VE team recommended thae the City specify
theeshald facifity performance requirements and not
set numerical standards. This idea would make the
51 rexponsible for the mans to achieve satiscrory
performance, with a projected cost avoidance of
$4,000,000,

The VE team also suggested diminating excessive
petlormance requirements in the system.
Originally, all transactions had 1o be answered
within three seconds 100% of the time and within
one second 95% of the rime. Changing these to
99.9% within three seconds and 97.5% within one
second will provide adequate performance with a
reduced cost of $750,000.

Total cost reduction £10,790,000
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Long Range Sludge Management Plan
Facility Plan/Scope Study

December 14, 1992

I -

1

Pursuant 1o the Ocean Dumping Ban Act of 1988,
MNew York City entered into a2 Consent Decree and
Enforcement Agreement ta phase out and end
ocean dumping of scwage sludge. The Cirys Sludge
Management Plan to meer the terms of the
agreement consists of three separare phases:
Immediate, Intermediate, and Long Range Plans.
Under the Long Range Plan, the existing dewatering
facilities will continuc to operate and additional
procesing facilities will be constructed throughow
the City.

The goal of the Long Range Plan is to implement a
beneficial use sludge management sysem thar will
accommodate peak shudge production (1.6 times the

average), and provide for adequate capacity
redundancy. The plan calls for a system of five
sludge processing facilitics that would compost,
thermally dry, or chemically srabilize sludge for
beneficial use. End users for these sludge producs
will be Ciry agencies as well as private firma,

The VE 1eam recommended re-evalnating the
cpacties of different sludge processing rechnologies
reladve to the markenabilicy of the products thar are
produced, potentially saving $869,000,000 in life
cyde costs. The VE 1eam also suggested mainmining
the oug-af-stare sludge disposal program for a3 long
as possible and building new sludge plant for the
yaar 2008, saving $1,819,899,000 in life cycle oty

Proposed Sludge Processing Facilities

The VE tcam suggested providing interior
column suppores over the walls of the blawer
room to reduce the spans to less dhan half their
cument dimension, and changing she shape of
the roof trusses to peaked trysses. This
suggestion allows the bencfits of 2 dear span
while saving $4.795,000 off the capical cosws of
the projecc.

The VE 1@am’s recommendagions are currenty
being studied furcher by the DEP. This
program is siil) being refined and may evolve
into a much differen: final projece.

-10-
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DOC Central Cook/Chill Kitchen

Schematic Design

January 11, 1993

]

The Department of Correction (DOC) curremly
uses 2 decentralized method to fecd the inmate
popularion. The purpose of this new facility being
advanced under Consent Decree is 1o provide
central production of cook/chill mals for all Ciry
cortoetional facilitics, both on and off Rikers Isfand.
The cook/chill procets is a method of production
where food is cooked in large quantities via
conventional methods and rapidly chilled over a
shor period of rime. Food produced ax this central
faciliy will be swored in a food bank before it is
ddivered 1o cach satellite recepror kirchen, where
the food will be reheated.

A centralized cookfchill methodology cnsures stric
quality control during preduction. It alio
eliminates the need to maintain hot food
temperarures duting transport, while improving the
outrient coatent during rethetmalization. A
secondary benefit involves improved monitoring of
inventory which redueces wastie.  Producdon in this
cenrral kicchen will run one shift over a five day

work week, providing 117,251 meals daily. Currenr
demands of individual facilities toraled 83,751
meals per day and required a seven day work week,

Selected Highlights of Capital Cost
Reductions and other Project
Improvements:

The VE team suggested using four-high sworage
racks inscead of the proposcd three-high storage
racks in the adjacent central warehouse. This
would result i the reduction of 8,250 sf af space,
or permic the addition of fuactions not
incorporated in the original design, at an overall
petential reduction of $1,600,000.

The VE team alio suggested climinaring one of the
three emergency generatons with a potential cost
reduction of $396,000.

Total cost reduction £3,153,000

DOC Central Cook/Chill Kitchen
MER Call Fad ooy Rerigaraicd Food fank
= Hafewilfrp | ——
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Harlem Hospital Ambulatory Care Facility

Scope/Schematic Study

February 1, 1993

The New York City Health and Hospirals
Corporation (HHC) wanus to establish a new
ambulatory care facility on the Harlem Hospital
Center Campus (HHCC). The current ambulatory
are dinies are fragmented and houted in various
locations throughout the ampus. The agc, design,
and locatinn of thesc buildings in relation 1o the
main hospital make them unsuitable for direct
patient care funcrions.

The project consisis of the conscuction of 2 new
Ambulatory Care Facility on the site of a currenc
parking lor. Many existing services will be refocated
from their current locations and consolidared in chis
new building. Some adminiscracive funcions will
remain in renovated space.

Selected Highlights of Capital Cost
Reductions and  other  Project
Improvements:

The VE workshop was conducted by two parallel
teams: the first reviewed functional and space
requitements and eperating efficiencies; while the
second ream reviewed architectural, structural,
medhanial, and elearical rystems.

The firse team reviewed the space program
requirements and deteemined that a voral of
108,073 gal would sadisfy all the HHC fanctional
requiremencs and New York State hospival
mandards, This is 3,251 gsf less than the original
dasign required, reducing the cost by $705,200.

The VE team also suggested teconfiguring the
Ambulatory Care building and adjacencies to
permit more fAaxible relationships smong the dinics
allowing neighboring dinics to be axpanded into
adjacent space on an a3 needed basis, while allowing
more efficient parient circuladon abd separating
staff from pavient circulation. The rearranged
spaces were accepted by the HHC. This
recommendation had an asociated cost reduction
of $1,097,000.

The major eost reducion proposed by the second
ream and accepred by HHC avoided the need 1o
relocate the oxygen plant and demolish the old
Nunia Residence by redocating the new building
footprint. The capital cost reducrion identified
with this recommendation is $4,085,000.

Toral cost reduction £10,063,000

P
Ei

Bl ol Bl

VE Proposed Configuration
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Bowe
Facility Plan/Scope Study

Bay WPCP Stabilization

February 22, 1993

L

The cxisting Bowery Bay Water Polludon Contrel
Plant (WPCP} is located in Astoria, Queens, The
plant iz a step aeration activated sewage treatment
plant designed for 2 dry weather flow of 150 million
gallons a day (mgd), and a maximum of 300 mgd.
The sccondary treatment facilivies can handle 225

mgd.

Remedial measures 1o eorrecx operational problems
and plant deficiencies were identified, developed,
and evaluated to determine the most appropriate
and wsr effecrive solutions while mecting Seare
Pollution Discharge Elimination System (SPDES)
requirements.

Selected Highlights of Capital Cost
Reductions and  octher Project
Improvements:

The VE wotkshop included a number of

recommendations, with an estimared additional
capital cost of $9,500,000, which are crucial for
plant operations, The VE team identified the need
for increasing the influent and efflucnr piping
diameter essential 1o compensate for planned
increased flow, which increased the capital costs of
the project by $5,200,000. The VE team also
sugpested replacing rhe existing non-working spray
water system in the aeration tanks and adding
another rotary sell-<leaning type scrainer, This will
increase the capital cost of the project by
$1,300,000. These suggestions, although adding 1o
the capital cost, will provide functional and
necessary improvements to the projeet.

Other recommendations that were accepred will
resule in capital conc reductions. The VE team
suggested replacing existing weirs with finger weirs
a1 2 capital cost reduction of $440,000.

Total cost reduction $1,486,000

—

i)




244

Procurement Process

Value Analysis

DEP March 24, 1993
DOH April 21, 1993
Ovenights May 26, 1993

I

The study was sponsored by the Procurement
Policy Board (PPB) and the Mayor's Office of
Contracs (MOC} with suppon from the Mayor’s
Office of Operations (OPS). The goal of the study
was 10 develop a series of ideas to improve the
City's procurement process and shorten the amount
of time it takes to procure prafessional serviees.
This initiative was undertaken ro address serious
eancerns saised by City managers, who need o
aequire professional services in a timely manner to
accomplish the missions of their respective agencies.
The current procurement system is relatively new
and subjea 1o agency misunderstandings.

The study focused on three different views of the
procurement proeess. Workshop 1 focused on the
Deparument of Environmental Protection (DEP).
The DEP determined that comperitive sealed
proposals from pre-qualified liss for design services
on construction contracts over $5 million represent
their most atitical procurement rype. This orpe of
procurement represents mare than three-quarters of
the agency’s activity. Once implemented, the
accepied ideas promise fo save a substantial amount
of time. It is ostimated thar the DEP could bring
its average procurement time for complex projects
down from 446 working days to approximarely 200

working days.

Workshop Il analyzed the procurement process for
the Department ef Health (DOH). The DOH
determined rhat competitive sealed proposals
responding to 2 Request For Proposals (RFP) were
the most critical to accomplish rheir mission.
Proposals were developed thar could be largely
implemented by the DOH. Once implemented,
the accepted idcas are estimated to bring the
DOH’s average procurement time down from 232
working days to under 175 working days. The
proposals from both studies can be broken inro six
broad categories: tools creation, human resource
developmeat, team building, process modifications,
vendor selection, and centralization.

Workshop 111 focused on the extemnal aspects of the
procurement process chat affecr the operating
agencies but are outside their control (i.c. aversighe
changes and changes in the rules). The team
formulated recommendations across ten major
themes that would have ro be accomplished to
achieve a targee procurement rime of four months.
Some of the themes centered on: forms reductions,
maximizing delegation and pon audit, and using
citywide comiracting.

Current DEP Procurement Process
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NYPD Police Training Facility

Conceptual Design

June 23, 1993

l

The New York Police Department (NYPD) intends
to build a new training facility in the Bronx. The
design for this facility was the subject of a
competition among several prestigious architeciural
firms. Members of the winning design veam
participated in the Value Enginecring (VE) study.
The plan alls for the consclidation and cxpansion
of all recruir and borough-based in-service wraining
as well as specialized tzzining currendly conducted
elsewhere.

Selected Highlights of Capital Cost
Reductions and  other  Project
Improvements:

The VE team, including the project designer,
suggested wing a high density £iling system insread
of 2 conventional filing storage system, which will
save 4,820 of of space. A cost reduction of

$5,612,000 is associared with this recommendarion,

After reviewing the classroom  wrilizarion
assumptions, the VE team propesed reducing the
number of reeruir dassrooms from 38 10 35, This
accepred recommendation will result in the
eliminatien of one core and 1wo divisible
classroams, with an associaced cost reduction of
$1,220,000.

The VE ream also proposed that the ibrary should
funccion as a learning center with compurcr
darabases and mudti-media network acecss instead of
convenrional princed material.  This suggestion
would improve the librany’s (unction, while saving
£771,000 in capical coys. The reproduction room
will also urilize state-of-the-art equipment in lieu of
printing presses, saving $440,000.

Tortal cost reduction $8,707,000

Police Training Facility
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June 23, 1992
Testimony

Legislation and National Security Sub-Committee
of the
Government Operations Committee
United States House of Representatives

John Conyers, Jr.
chairman

Mr. Chalrman, my name is Donald E. Parker. I am pleased to
have been asked to submit this testimony with regard to your
pending legislation on value engineering. I served as the
first Director of GSA's Public Buildings Service (PBS) value
engineering (VE) and value management (VM) program beginning

September 11, 1970.

I hold a BSCE Degree from Northwestern University and served
as a Commissioned Officer in the U.S. Navy civil Enginearing
Corps early in my careser. I am a reglstered protessional
enginear (PE), a certified cost engineer (CCE) of the American
Association of Cost Engineers, and a Fellow and life certified
value specialist (CVS) of the Soclety of Amerjican Value

Engineers.

I served 28 years with the Federal government, 14 years with
Navy and 14 years with PB5. I am now self-enmployed az a
successful building developer and consultant in the private

sector.

-1 =



247

To be honest with you, wvhen I was at GSA I was strongly
against having a VE law. I falt, how can you leglslate
creativity? How can you legislate someone to want to conserve
and protect taxpayer resources when getting the missjion

accomplished is more important?

Now, some 22 years later, I am here teo tell you that I was
wrong. Because of my experience at GSA, I newv fully support
legislating value engineering. The reascons for this are

provided at the end of my testimony. Now for the story.

BEGINNING OF THE PROGRAM

VE, an industry technique since 1947 originated in the General
Electric Company by Larry Miles, was introduced by Arthur F,
Sampson and Larry Roush in the mid 1960's while they were
working in executive positions for the State of Pennsylvania.
They applied VE in State government operations, successfully
saving the State millions of dollars. For his outstanding
work, Mr. Sampson was alected as Honorary Vice Presaident of

the Soclety of American Value Engineers.
In 1270, when Mr. Sampson was named Commissioner, FBS, the

first thing he wanted to do to improve operations was start a

VE program. He brought with him Larry Roush as his Speclal

-2 -
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Assistant who shared the sguccessful VE experience in

Pannsylvania,

I was Deputy Directer of Value Engineering in the Naval Air
Systems Command at the time but I originally came frcom a
construction background in the old Navy Bureau of Yards and
Dacks (now NAVFAC). On September 11, 1970, I began my first

day at PBS on the Commisslonaer's staff.

It took me nearly a year t¢ start the progrem. Handbooks had
to be written, training materials developed, organization
agreed upon, levels of effort established and contract

provislons written.

In addition, the private sector had to be willing to perferm
VE. At the time I was hired, the American Instituta of
Architects and American Consulting Engineers Council had never
bean formally introduced to tha concept and had not taken a
pesltion on it. The breakthrough came on April 27, 1971, when
the National Public Advisory Panel on Architectural Services
endorsed the principles of using VE in Architect-Engineering
services and set forth the professlonal requirements for the

performance of VE.
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Hr. Sampeon recognized the need for qualified staffing of the
VE program. In August 1971, I was authorized to hire another

seasoned value engineer to sBupport me.

The PBS program began in ernest on October 4-7, 1%71, at the
first meeting of PBS Reglonal VE Board Chalrmen who met in
Washington, DC for their indectrination seminar. Mr. Sampson
parscnally approved of the reglonal office nomlnees to
spearhead VE activity. He wanted the best performers as VE

leaders, not just those who could be spared.

on January 12, 1972, PBS issued its firat handbook on VE
Methodology for use by its employees and contractors. on
March 2, 1973, PBS Intreduced the first VE service
requirements for Construction Manager and Architect-Engineer
{(A-E) contracts. This was the first formal use of VE services

during the design stage of Federal buildings.

The program at PBS for fiscal years 1972 through 1976 was a
full mnd thriving program saving taxpayers more than $10
million a year with a peak return-on-investment of mora than
$18 for every dollar of program cost. Exhibit A is a detailed

report of the success of the program for the first 5 years.

- 4 -
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Because of the success of the program in PB5, Adminilstrator
Sampson ordered the program spread throughout GS5A. Asg a first
step, my Daputy was promoted and transferred in May 1973 to
begin and direct & value analysis (VA) program in GSA's
Federal Supply Service (FSS). I was allowed to backfill this

vacancy with a second qualified value en:;ineer.

In May 31, 1974, the VE program name Was changed to Value
Management (VM) In order to provide a broader scope of
application of the program for all GSA services. And, on
Hovember 22, 1974, GSA issued its Policy Manual requiring that
all services and staff offices establish and maintain a VM
program. Dollar threshelds for performance were set and sach

service was to designate a full-time manager to direct its VM

program.

During thie period in 1974, Larry Roush was the commissioner,
PBS. Mr. Sampson was the Adminlstrator, GSA. HMr. Sampson
gave Mr. Roush a second title, that of belng the Deputy
Administrator for Special Projects. It was under this hat
that PBS would act as leader and catalyst for the GSA-wide
program. By July 1974, a third certified value engineer was

hired to support the added GSA-wide responsibllities.

The PBS program continued to prosper. The GSA-wlde program,

however, floundered. The Netlonal Archives and Recordse

- § =
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Service (NARS) and the Automated Data and Telecommunlcations
Service (ADTS) ignored direction from PBS, a silster service
and designated leader of the GSA-wide program. On December
14, 1976, a new GSA Order was issued establishing an Intra-GSA
VM Committee to help the other services get startad. Lots of
meatings were held but I received no top level management

support from NARS or ADTS, only lip-service.

In 1976 the PBS program began having its own problems because
of change of management. Nicholas A. Panuzio, pravious Mayor
of Bridgeport, Connecticut became Commlssioner. He wanted to
know why VM should recelve his attentlion and support above all
other programs he could usa to do the same task. He asked me

to prepare a "white paper" for him on the subject.

A copy of this white paper, which I later had published, is
provided as Exhiblt B to this testimony. Upon receiving the
white paper, Mr. Panuzio appeared to become a real enthusiast
and offered to support the program. On December 13, 1976,
commissioner Panuzio lssued a guldance letter to all regions
requiring the preparation of a VM Plan for FY 1977 and
indicating the level of resources to be utilized in performing

VM.
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To make the program more GSA-wide a new handbook for contract
value incentive clause usage was published August 1, 1978. It
provided guidance on clauses for constructlon contracts,
sarvice/term contracts, leases, equipment, and supply
contracts for GSA-wide usage. It also provided for the first
standards for gilving employee awards for VE participation in
contract activity. 1Ironically, supervisors ignored it and

would never recommend anyene for an award.

In October 31, 1978, a revised handbook on VM methodology was
issued for GSA-wide use in conducting internal VM studies. It
too contained the first standards for an employee awards
program for causing cost savings. And, no employee was ever

recommended by management for an award.

BEQINNING OF THE END

On February 22, 1978, Robert K. Bogardus became Acting Deputy
Commissioner, PBES. On March 12, 1978, the VM Division was
unilaterally moved from staff to the Commissioner, PB5S to
staff teo the Assistant Commissloner, Design & Construction,
PBS. I viewed this as a deliberate downgrading of the VM
program by pushing it deeper inte the bowels of the
organlzation where I «could not be as eaffective in
communicating across organizational 1lines within PBS or

outside of PBS.

-7 -
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As a result, in January 1979, a GSA Order wae issued
transeferring the responsibility for the direction and
coordination of the GSA~wide VE Program to the Transportation

and Public Utillties Service (TPUS).

January 1979, I attempted to send out the FY 1978 VM
Performance Report for FBS which measured parformance against
a previously established one-percent savings goal. The letter
also provided specific requirements for improvement which
amounted to a minimum of one study be conducted per Division.
This letter was bhlocked by Dennis Kellman, Acting

Commissioner, PBS.

June 1979, Admiral Rowland G. Freeman III, at hls confirmatlon
hearings before the Senate Government Affairs Committee to be
GSA Administrator indicated that VE was an excellent tool for
cost avoidance and pledged to see that the program would
receive continued emphasis. However, shortly after
confirmation Admiral Freaman appolnted A. R. Marschall (former
RADM of NAVFAC) as Commissioner of PBS. This was the same
Marschall who testified on May 1%, 1975 in the hearings on
militery construction appropriations that when the Chalrman
mentioned VE that he "put a burr under my saddle.®
Unfortunately the Cemmissioner never followed the
Adninistrator's policy for VE and the Administrator never

enforced it.

B2-619 0 - 94 - 9
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August 16, 1979, I prepared Regicnal Cost Reduction Geals for
the PBS VM program for lIssuance. On February 7, 1980, I
received thie correspondence back unsigned - it was blocked by

PBS managament and never sent out.

Septamber 24, 1979, the VM Director, FSS, was appointed to
manage the GSA-wide VE Program. I recommanded this bacause he
at least still worked at the Commissioner level and had access

to the other services.

November 15, 1979, PBS managemaent blocked the issuance of my

summary FY 1979 VM Program Report.

Dacember 18, 1979, PBS Commissioner Marschall blocked 1ssuance
of a laetter to Reglonal offices requiring more effective cost
control of design work by directing them to qontract for VE
review of design work when staff is not availlable to perform
the studies. The Commissioner's commente wers, "I gag on

thia.”
THE FINAL BLOWS

In January 28, 1980, Senator Jennings Randolph, Chairman,
Committee on Environment and Public Worke, wrote Administrator
Freeman a 6-point letter requesting information on VE program

results. In an attempt to elicit support for the program I

-9 =



255

sent forward a proposed response to Senator Randolph
indicating that for the first time in several years no VE
goals had been aseigned and that no savings in the VE program
had been reported in FY 1980. The conly savings to report came
from old FY 1979 regional data. on March 11, 1980,
Commissioner Marschall wrote "Value engineering goals be
damned| The way to save money is by good design and

meticulous construction contract administration.®

January 22, 1980, the responsibility for direction and
coordination of the GSA-wide VE Program was once again
transferred from TPUS to the Acquisltion Policy Directorate,

Office of Acqulsition Pollcy.

April 3, 1580, David Dibner, Assistant Commissioner for Design
and Construction wrote a letter in response to the February
issue of ¢ivil Engineering Magazine which announced that VM
procedures have been dropped as a separate consultant service
and that hanceforth VM would be performed by regional design
and constructlon personnel or architect-engineers as an

integral part of their design functioens.

on April 8, 1980, the VM Divizion lost its name identity

altogether by being merged with tha Cost Managemant DPivision

under the 0ffice of Deslgn & Construction.

- 10 ~
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May 20, 1980, Commissioner MWarschall rescinded in part his
animenity toward VE and the signal he was sending regarding
his concern for cost. He wrote all Reglcnal Administrators
that ha Bsupported the principles of VE but not Iits
ntrappings.® This did little good - the earlier messages were

clear.

In September 1982, n Key VE employee left PBS to return to
private industry. He was hired to help serve the GSA-wide
program but was frustrated at every turn and could not be
affective working in a remote Branch of a Division of one

office of PBS.

In December 12, 19682, I was detalled ocut of the Cost
Management Division to serve as Diractor Program Planping &
Analysis Division, Office of Design & cConstruction further

weakening the VM progran.

June 3, 1983, Steven L. Hammer, GSA Assoclate Administrator
for Operations wrote a letter to all Reglonal Administrators
stating that current policies and instructions regarding VE
woere not being enforced in the reglons and that he expected
Regional Administratora to enforce all policies and
procedures. Unfortunately this was the first such letter of
its kind since the GSA-wide VE policy had been issued 9 years

earlier and, it too was ignored.

-11_
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August 29, 1983, William A. Clinkscales, GSA Assoclate
Administrator for Policy and Management Systems, wrote the GSA
Asalstant Administrator for Acquisition Policy, "I do not
concur with your proposal to establish a GSA Value Engineering
Program. The objectlves of value englneering are inherent in
the management of every GSA project and program. Wa expect
our managers to choose the most economical alternatives and
aliminate all unnecessary costs at all times. It is
therefore, unnecessary and wasteful to establish a separate
program which will aggrandize the means at the expense of the

desired results. Let's let managers manage."®

On September 25, 1983, a new GSA Order was issued setting
forth the policies and procedures for having a GSaA-wide VE
program. With the above attitudes inherent in top GSA
management the climate to attempt to consciously reduce cost

and consarve taxpayer resources was non-existent.

On December &, 1983, I was assigned to serve as Diractor Cost

Management Division, Office of Design & Construction, PBS.

Oon January 8, 1984, 1 was reassigned to serve as Director

Program Management Division, Qfflce of Deslgn & Construction,

PBS.
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on April 11, 1984, I was detailed from PBS Design Management
Divislon to serve on a Planning Task Force established by the
Commissioner. Normally one would consider this an honor but

I felt it was the first foot out the door.

Then, while I was gone on detall, they reorganized the
Division which abolished the VM activity. On October 24,
1984, Y received a letter from the Assistant Commissioner for
Deeign and Construction informing me that my position had been

abolished.

On December 1, 1984, I accepted retirement from GSA on an
involuntary discontinued service basis. I was 47 years of age

at the time with 28 years distinguished Federal service.

EPILOGUE

Tha last qualified value englneer and certifled value
speclalist left PBS in May 1986. His position was left
unfilled. His duties were assumed by another staff member who
had no VM experiaence or trailning. Without gqualified people,

the program was dead.

On January 26, 1988, OMB issued Circular No. A-131 in an
attempt to stem off legislating VE as a program. The Circular

regquired agencles to establish a VE program.

- 13 -
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On December 5, 1988, GSA responded by issuing a new GSA Order
requiring each service to establish a VE program tallored to
its mission and organizational structure and to appoint a

Pregram Director, among other things.

on August 14, 1991, PBS's response was to cancel its only
handbook on VE methodology, disestablish all regional VM
Boards, and convert its VM program for A-E services during

design to "guidance only."

With the gqualified staff gone, cancelling the program

documents, including VE methodology, is the last straw,

CONCLUBION

It is my belief that the VE program in PBS ultimately died

because:

1. The program sponsor and mentor left.

2. Continuity could not be maintained because of musical

cheir changes in management (see Exhibit C}.

3. Poor reglonal VE performers, who were previously
pressured to achleve VE, were promoted to headguarters

positions.
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4. No enforcement mechanlsms existed against indlviduals whe

failed to comply with written GSA policy.

5. conserving and protecting taxpayer resources ls not an

operational or mission necessity.

The DOD calls the regulations it issues "Instructions."® GSA
calls them "Orders.™ From my military background, I always
thought that an order was more authorlative than an

instruction. Not so 1n GSA, VE order's were meaninglees.

Incorporating VE into "law" will also be meaningless unlesse it
has proper anforcement mechanisms. Yet, I now firmly belleve
this must ba done. Leglslation is the last best hope to
provide the continuity the program needs and to clearly set

the tona for elimination of waste of taxpayer funda.
Yet, from the above litany one can see that good words do not

get the job done, And, if you don't have the faithful, good

taith does not help either.

- 15 -
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RECOMMENDATIONA

1. Legislate the reporting of VE to Congress for each

Department or Agency but requiring Jits wuse apd
application at the lower Service. Twc examples:

-] GSA would report to Congress with the law

requiring programe in PBS, FS55, etc.

[} DOT would report to Congrass with the law

requiring programa in FAR, UMTA, Coast Guard,

ete,

2. Require that the Office of Personnel Management (OFM)
ensure that all Senlor Executive Service (SES) merit pay
plans incorporate VE goal achievement as a required

performance factor before bonuses and raises are issued.

- 16 -
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Preface

While working for an agency of Lhe Federal
Governtment | experienced & situation of continually
changing bop mansgetmeni. The manager that had
hired me, knew about value management, supported
the program and acted as my mentor had moved to
another pasition.

The replacement top managers afl needed 1o know
about value management. They asked, "What Is il
doing on my ataif?” *What s It all about?” "Why da 1
need it to da mry job?” All of these are familiar questions
to an Incumbent Value Management Program Director.

Along came a top executive who asked n different
question, “Why should | support value management
over all the alher programs 1 have that achicve Lhe same
results? “What makes value management so special to
deserve special ernphasis?” With that, T agreed to
the following White Paper to sddrexs the subject.

. Basic Duty

A major part of the responsibililies of 1he head of
any agency is ko “protect and conserve” the resources
entrusted by the people for use In their benefit.
The queston then fellows, how much effort and
resources is one willing to allocate to this function and
under what mechan(smis) does one wish o manage
this aclivity?

Current Mechanisms

The mechanisms available to managers to conserve
and prolect resources are many and varied. Bul,

2 Abfue Nordd. Apr ‘Mav'fune, 1991

Slalic Machanlsma

basically, they can be pul inlo two groups: slakic and
dynamic.

The siatic mechanism are devices buill inlo the
process of doing business ss guidelines, regulations
and laws. They should happen all the time, and of
course, they do cost hidden resources to achieve their
benefit. Some examples of static mechanisms intended
1o conserve and protect resonrcesd are shown in
Figure 1.

Iiimlr Retated Respoestbliity

Comrve & Protect Resworces

Dynamic Machanisms

Paronasi Cellings. Productivity Prograna
Budget Limtatiens Wark Stepliicstion
Compelitive Procuremes Cosl Recuxcilon
Laws irom Cong Pap i M
Davis-Bacon Asi Liw Cycis Conling
Ecanarmy Act Mansgemen) by Objecires
Ele. Employss Suggeatins
Maragement improvement
Zero Basw! Budgeiing
Fgure 1

Stalic mechanisms exisl lo assist managemeni In
preventing a big blunder. I is an spproach whnse costs
and benefits are rarely calculated. However, recognizing
they exist and that they are important, ihey are nol the
subject of this White Taper.

It is the dynamk mechanlsms Jor proteciing and
conserving resources that are the subject at hend. In
our agency, some of lhese dynamic mechanisms are
listed in Figure 1, Qther dynamic mechanisms not
Included In Figure 1 are:

Exbibit B



Energy Conservation
Value Management
Management Surveys
Presidential Initiatives
Audits

Economk Analysis
Design-to-Caost
Trade-off Analysis
Systems Analysis

All cormpete lor (he resources of managemeni. They
are dynamic because their emphasis and ulilization
Nuctuates with seasons of Sovernment and power.
They sre dynamic because the level of their use by
managers is limiled by {heir underslanding, expertence,
iralning, wae, and preconceived nulions concerning
these mechanisms. They are dynamic because the level
of theic use by employees is limiled by these same
1ssues in addilmon o their perception of management's
interest in them,

Operational Perceptions of
Dynamic Mechanisms

Before discussing in more delail the seleciion of
dynamic mechanisms for this agency, one mus) address
the perceptions 1hal our vperating managers seem Lo
have when it comes to allocating resources (i €., ceding,
dollars, manhours) to these type of functions. Fairly.
they wonder aboul operational priorities, huw their
job will be made easier, who will get the credit and
what the credit sl Direct benelit ta them is nod apparent
to them.

In ihe business world, the function of eifort to
proted and conserve =3 13 clear. 1L coniribu
lo prodil, And, managers can rationalize that what is
good ior the company, is good lor 1hem,

In Government, 1he funclion and purpose of the
expecied effort ks more subtle. 1L i3 1o improve the
ullization of resources. Yet, the system 13 so designed
Io create apprehension regarding impacl on resources
and perfermance inslead of motivation lo perform:

Actlon
Improwe pruductivbly

Frar
Criting wifl ulimately be
redaced

Save money Unubligated funds indicatey

poar peclormance
* Encoutsge sepgesiions  Workload will increase

Encourage mudma Dhutes abaluty tu perfurm
operaionsl responibalines

Cenerate bie cycle Demands for Gied money

et ideds will incresse

ldenhly probk Refbectians an job peri

A mosl interesting slal¢ement laken from the joint
GSA-FEA-OMB Energy Conservation Site Visil Report
{Conservalion Paper Number 38 dated Aprl 1976)
reads:

"It is almost axjomatic that any effort or program
is helped by top management interest. Human
nature is such (hat most emplayee lime and
effort Is directed toward those nspects of (he

- job (hal are closely reviewed and aboul which
management & concerned”

With regard to energy conservation, the above repont
found that there was an attitude thal the mission ol
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the acvaty was the iolal and top prionly and (hat
conservalion was only a secondary fundlion.

Most managers do nal perceive a direct “sense of
duly” to assisl in protecting and conserving rescurces.
This happens because the elfort required to protect and
conserve rescurces is nol treated as a task assignment
equal in importance to othee mission or operational
prienities. And the focus of executive management is
generally nol on these issues.

Supporting this conclusion is the "Wilcock Survey”
of SAVE, daled July 1976. The survey was mnitiated by
Mr James W. Wilcock, Chaizman and Chief Erecutive,
Joy Manufaciuring Company, in response to his
request lo assess Ibve elfecliveness of communicalions
belween value engineers and their execulive
management. 1n his keynote address 1o the SAVE
National Convenlion {Baltimare, 1975} Wilcock
commented thal executives, for 1he most part, du not

pport value I'L pragrams to Lhe degree af
commilment necessary far success. The survey found
1) that executive managers are (as a group) nl
interested in cost improvement, and 2) value engineers
have been Jess than effective in crealing a program to
interes execulive management 11 cosl rmprovements
A parlial summary of statistics from he survey 1s:

Casl Eslablishment .
Established by enevutive head 11 9%
Eustlshed by program g7 hne manager 145 8%
Not clearly detmed FERCY

Gaul Prrfermnance
Responaibaluy of hne groups 4+ 7%
No duved gl 7%

Submitlal of Reporta
Tor execubive managemen %
No repurts submited M2

Winhen "y
Orad 50%

Encciler Intecesd
Active and tnvolved W%

o Inieresied i passive (13 .3
Nut mvelved Ha%

Misexllansous
Programs considesed highly sutcessiul 7%
Preseniaiion of planned program o

exzculive maflagemrnl BT

The Necessity for Task Asslgnment

Miscenceplions and oversimplification regarding
many dynamic mechanisms prevail wilh adverse effect
on effective utilization, Here are a few of Ihe more
commen misconceplions:

® improved productivity is achieved only by working
harder or faster

8 work simplification results only by cutting out steps
in the process

» g impro benei
caleulated v

B energy conservalion Is an anificial problem
B value managemeni only works on problems
coal reduclion always means giving up something

cannot be

Value Wheld, Apr/Mevifune, 1991 3



[ ] p:‘rerwrk management is concerned only with
reducing the amount of paperwork

m achieving e cyche cosl [LCC) savings always
requires higher lirsl coals

® management by objeclive Tequires commilments
wilhout resources

management surveys resull only in reports

. B empiayee suggestions Increase wovkload and stir
up problems already kaown to management
withoul the resources to cope with them

These misconceptions can all be correcled through
education and application. Fiml, however, regardless
af the mechanism wsed o conserve and protect
resturces, it s itnportant that the efforl desired be
closely reviewed job responsibility. A good way tn
achieve Lhis is 1o accept the task as an operational
responsibility, commit resources lo Il and manage
thase tesources to ensure effective resulls.

Competing Programs

The common argument when one specific
mechanism i3 pushed and promoted is that il i
just anolher program being demanded when the
organization i3 already burdened with many other
worthwhile "programa.”

The didlionary defines a program as an “olficial edict
or decree™ and a “prearranged plan or course of
preceedings” To carry this one step furiher, lhe
dictionary deflnes an official act a3 a formal. written
ad. And, a prearranged plan iz an arrangement of
means nr sleps for the allainment of some objeclive
which. when operatinnal, has personnel assigred o
accomplishing ihe tasks and an operating budgel,

General Service Adminisiration planning stalf also
relates the definition of a program to include the
elements of a defined effort, authorized, funded,
identified gutputs, a unique colleclion ol resources,
policies and technologies lo achieve a major
responaibility inherent in the agency mission,

As analysis shows, of all lhe possible listings nf
dynamic mechanisms, GSA planning sislf has four
such “programs” with measurable workinad. These are
enetgy conservatinn, value management, employee
supgestions, and management surveys. These fully
meet all of the elements of the definition of a program.

The other dynamic mechanisma do nol, s this time,
Imvolve as high m level of sclivity in this agency as do
the above four programs,

Picking A Program

I} had o pick just one [rom the above list of dynamic
mechanisms (o conserve and prolect resources, | would
pick value management (Vid). ¥ is a planned efior
directed sl analyzing the lunctional requirements of:

syslems, services, procedures, paperwork,
regulations, requirements, design, equipment,
supplies, facilities and hardware

4 Velue Wordd, Apr./May/fune, 1991
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to achieve exsentlal funciions af Lhe Inwest 1ofal co,
onslstent with required performance, quality, reliabiity,
appearance, safely and opevatlon,

The reasons lor this choice are several:

1. It hay universal application in all of ihe other
dynamic mechanism areas. The abjeclive of VM
is lo improve vatue, Improving value can be
achieved by:

B improving produdtivily

u simplhilying work

8 Improving hanagement

B onserving energy

B reducing cosl

B reducing paperwork

o improving LCC

B nchieving objectives economically

® audiling for problems and pedlormance

2. VM hay he advanlage of advocating or concentrating

on o new Lechniques other than the relationship
of cost and worlh W function. 1t teaches and
supports he ulilizalion of all existing techniques In
application o Ihe proper prablem. Figure 2 shows

how the mle of VM methodology fits intn the
utilization of afl of the other dynamic mechanisms.

p of Currend Activiil
with VM and Othrr Techalques
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Agure 2

3. VM has a system of identificalion, study, approval,
implementalion and followup that can be laught
and wsed by employees af all levels.

-

. VM can improve worth and success rate of afl agency
studles because of its applicability. Not only does
the YM program provide a sysiem {VM job plan)
to ensure approved VM studies arvive at a definitive
conclugion of implementation, VM also improves
the quality of the study. 1| provides the added
dimension of studying function and relaling cost
of function lo the worth of fundions, Sludies that
end in paper reports [ail because they do not salisfy
managemenl, They either define the wrong pmblem,
study (he wrong issue, arrive al unworkable
snlutinng, [ril tn have a1l the informatinn, fail lobe
crealive, lack empathy for implemeniation, or fall



10 quantdy benefis. VM siudies speciiically
address each of these [ssues a3 part of the VM job
n. A VM study can be done to determine Lhe
unction cost and worlh of all the dynmic
mechanisms previously identilied, il dedired.

. And lasi, our m’f has already expended a

of resvurces o a VM program where it has
nul done 30 in any olher area Let's build upon its
sirengths and comreed iy weaknesses,

Past Agency Performance

In the past five years, our agency has saved $30
million dullars. Regardless of this, there i much wom
for improvement in prugram performance in terms of
the untapped potential of 1the program, the uneven
disteibution of program el between the varivus
wlfices and divisions, and the Muctuatlng Miode of line
managerment towards the program. Our analysis (akes
cach in turn;

First, the good:

1.

2

Our return-on-investment (ROI) for operating Lhis
agency program hay always shown a profil:

Flacal Year RoL
" $3184
157) $4%1
112 N1e
] 1448
w7 LRI

QCur "hard” cash savings (appropriated funds) and
“unpact™ savings (Future Ife cycle cost) have provided
funding for additional necessary wurk:

Fiseal Yeor  Hard Sevingy  Impacl Savings  Total Savings

3

q

w72 1 148,000 $ mum LERE N

7] L%, 000 [ hKi 1.a%0,un
74 L184.000 7.577.00 LIRS
L8] 2,924.000 7.0 , 241,000
¥ 12,384,000 54,000 12.19L00

Qur agency is the first and only agency e have a
comprehensive VM program i the design phase of
facilities under A-E contrat. Other Federal agencies,
state and local Government, and private sectur
fiems are beginning o fullow gur leadership.

Qur coniract value incentive clause has received
wide praise Irom the General Accounting Qffice

. and many viher sources fur its simplicity, cianty

w

and fairness, Our processing lime and approval
percentage for contractor value change pruposals
w excellent:

Fbesl Yeor  Average daye protaasing  Pertend spproved
r?

Lor} 2%
197 e A%
(L2 9.9 n%
wrs (Y34 %
1976 MDD e

During the pasi live years we have irained more
than 730 employees in the lechniques of VM
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thruugh wurkshups We have a good patenual ol
resuunces t draw upon mn cenducting VM studies.

Next, areas of improvement:

1. Internal participation has never been adequale
censidenng the number of regions below SI0L000
in savings. For the 10 regsans, here is the necurd:

Number of Regions by Ameunl Saved
Firesl Year > 500K 200-500K WR-200K < 100K 4 Saved

w7 2 ] 3 1
w7 1 L] 4
W 2 3 ] H 2
978 1 H i ] 1
1976 5 1 I 1 d

~

. The balance uf participation between divisming
meeds improvement, Our judgment is that 95
percent of the savings achieved anginated in the
Design & Consteocion Division, with the vihee $
percent fiom Buildings Management Divismin
Nuthing has been saved by the Space Management
Division And, the majority of all savings since
1974 are related to contractual services provided
by vue A-E's. Hence, many ol our employees leel
that VM applies only to design werk and it unly
gels done 1l contracied for,

3. Our contract incentive clause participation has
falien ofi and & unbatanced:

Fhscal Tolal Nomber of Regions by No. Received

Year  Na. Recelved > 10 10 11 Q
wn Rl 1 o 4 5
173 1 3 4 ? 1
191 8 2 1 L} 1
1978 u i v 3 &
L] ¥ [] 4 1 1

The surge ol pacticipation in 1973 was caused by
the purchase cuntract program In 1971, ome
conteacior un one project produced 31 of the M
proposals. In 1973, a second coniractor produced
35 of the 120 propusals

The argument is given that, because of our design
program wilth A-E's, vur conlradior participabion
should expeet to (all olf. This is the same as
wlerring we have perfect designs, economically
ideal construcilon, and the must technolugwally
advanced cumponents, None of these is irue when
designing under the consirainls of crileria,
schedule, first cosl and compelitive procurecnent.
Our judgment, based on the large number and
dollar volume of contrsels we have, and compared
with experience in the Depariment of Delense
constructiony, is that vor participation is only 10
percent of what il should be. We need more effurt
in aggressively marketing the clause wilh the spiril
of making il wotk,

4. An agency andil (No 21-4002-PCC dated
December 17, 19M) of Lhe VM program confirmed
the abuve and found in addition:

B A need lor sn effective and progressive
regional program by regional VM Board
Members assigned program responsibility.

Wbt World, Apr iMay/fune, 1991 5



B A need for higher prigrity assigned to the VM
program by top regional officials,

B A need for more management direction in the
molivation of agency employees.

® A need for greater elfort lo identify and
publicize the benefils and mrwards avaifabie
to emplnyees for approved VM proposals,
and in conjunction wilh this, clanficatinn as
. to when VM is job reinted.

Stalistics from this report read as folinws {based on
85 employee inlerviews by the audil ieam):

& 22 percent submitled VM suggesiions,

& No suggestions made nulside of the VM
training workshops were approved,

B £2 percent staled thal supervisnrs hnd not
encouraged VM ideas and some direcily
discouraged pariidpation.

8 50 perrend indicated Lhat regional monagement
does nol give full suppord to the VM program.

S, The same sudil report recommended Lhal the sgency
head take the necessary aclion to ensure that:

m Specific regwonal VM objeciives be
eslablished.

a VM objectives, accomplishments, and
resnurces are incorporsted in regional
perlormance reporting,

® The regions use all methods for idenlifying
VM studies, including the systematic {or
forced methods) as prescribed in the VM
Handbook for the agency.

Epilogue
Now that vou've read the actual story, 1 would like

. ta lell you how it all turned out,

The While Paper above, was quile successiul. The
agency head liked it and put gul a pronouncement
that he wanted full suppost fne the VM pmgram and
thai all regions had to participate. Unfoctunately, he
lasted in his job only a short year and I, the VM
Program Direclor, was transferred to another position
and finally lefi the agency,

The VM rmgﬂm wenl down Ihe tubes, The
bureaucracy finally won by waiting for Lhe inevilable
shift in the seasans nf Government and power. A irue
dynamic mechanism! &




DATE

m=E
1970-72
1972

1972-75
1875

1975~76
1977-79
1977-78
1978

1978-7%
1979-81
1981-8]

1983~-85
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EXIECUTIVEES IM CHARGE

GBA Administrator

Robart B. FKunzig
Dwight Ink (Acting)

Arthur F. Sanpson

Jack M. Eckerd

Joal W. Solomon

R. G. Freeman III
Gerald P, Carmen

Roy Kline

PES Commisaicnar

Arthar F. Sampson

Larry Roush
Walter Melsen {Acting)

Nicholas Panuzio

Tom L. Peyton (Acting)
James B. Shea Jr.
Dennis Keilman (Acting)
A. R. Marschalil
Richard Q. Haase

L. L. Mitchall (Acting)

Exhibit ©
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VALUE ENGINEERING: STATUS REPORT
i MARCH 1994

NEW ENDORSEMENTS
NEW MOMENTUM

L NEw SECRETARY OF DEFENSE IS YVOCAL CHAMPION OF VE

L CONGRESSIONAL HEARINGS ON VALUE ENGINEERING SET
FOR MARCH B

. YIRGIVIA LEGISLATURE VOTES UNANIMOUSLY ' TO MANDATE
USE OF VALUE ENGINEERING IN CAFITAL PROJECTS

L4 YALUE ENGINEERING EXPLAINED

. AN UPDATE From JolN Hoving,

Bl Legislative Representative for the Society of American Value Engineers
and Counsel to the Miles Value Foundaion

1

= : THE HOVING GROUP
. ) 1762 Church Street, NW Washington, DC 20036 (202) 975-0980 -

- -
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VALUE ENGINEERING IN THE DEFENSE DEPARTMENT:

SUPPORTERS INCLUDE THE NEW SECRETARY OF DEFENSE

Secretary of Deferse William Pary, then Deputy Secretary, spoke at the Pentagon on
July 21, 1993, at the presentation of the annuat Honorary Awards for Value Engineering
Achievements and had this © conclude about Value Engineering:
"Whether by reducing costs, increasing productivity, improving durabllity,
reliabllity or maintainability, Value Engineering helps us to get that extra
measure of value for the limied resources which we have."
During the last fiscal year for the Department of Defense, 4,401 in-house Value
Engineering (VE) proposals resutted in savings of $750 million. Another 392 contraciar-
initiated proposals had an sdditional savings of $319 miffion.
The leadership in the Defense Department recognizes the effect of its VE programs. On

December 10, 1993, Under Secretary of Defense Acquisition, Dr. John M. Deutch, wrote:
"The DoD Valoe Eogineering (VE) Program, throogh our inlermal and
Industry efforts, reports ssvings and cost avaidances of over one billion
dollors annually, more tham any other DoD cost reduction program. . . I
would like to incresse emphasis on this program.”

[Secretary Perry’s remarks and Dr. Deuich’s memo appear at the end of this memo]

Value Engineering:
Omne last uninhibited, expert, objective search for anywers
—without blame or recriminations—

before final decisions for a product or service are made.

THE HOVING GROUP 1
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VALUE ENGINEERING LEGISLATION IN CONGRESS:
HEARINGS SCHEDULED FOR HR 133

AND NUMBER OF CO-SPONSORS INCREASES FOR HR 133 AND HR 2014

Title; HR 133: The Systematic Application of Value Enginecering Act

Introduced by: Cardiss Colllns (D-III) and John Conyers (D-Mich)

What the bill

would do: HR 133 would maximire the use of VE by requiring each federal
agency 1o use YE in their projecis or programs that comprise B0% of
the agency's budget.

Hearings

Scheduled: March 8, 1994

Subcommittee on Legislation and National Security of the
House Government Operations Committee
10 a.m. in 2154 Rayburn House Office Building

Siatus of
Co-sponsors: Increased from 28 to 44.

[Co-sponsors: Wayne Allard (CO), Robert Andrews (NI), Dick Armey (TX0), Bill
Baker (CA), Roscoe Bartlett (MD), Sherrod Brown (OH), Leslie Byrne (VA),
Eva Clayton (NC}, Barbara-Rose Collins (M), Christopher Cox (CA), Michze
Crapo (ID), George Darden (GA), Peter DeFazio (OR), Noman Dicks (WA),
John Doolitile (CA), Sam Farr (CA), Bob Filner {CA), Sam Gejdenson (CT),
_ Pete Geren (TX), Bob Goodlatte (VA), Bart Gordon (TN), Martin Hoke (OH),
Bob Inglis (SC), Andy Jacobs (IN), Tim Johnson (SD}), Jack Kingston (GA),
Scort Klug (W1), Mike Kreidler (WA), Carolyn Maloney (NY), Matthew
Martinez (CA), John M. McHugh (NY), Martin Mechan (MA), Constance
Morella {(MD), John Murtha (PA), Stephen Neal (NC), John Olver (MA), Bill
Orton (UT), Tim Penny {MN), Charles Rangel (NY), Tim Roemer (IN), Edward
Royce {CA), Louis Siokes (OH), Dick Swett (NH), James Walsh (NY), Albert
Wynn (MD), Sidney Yaies (IL), William Zeliff (NH), Dick Zimmer (NJ)]

THE HOVING GROUP 2
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VALUE ENGINEERING IN CONGRESS (CONTINUED)

Title:

Introduced by:

What the
bill would do:

Status of
Co-Sponsors:

History:

HR 2014: Value Engineering Beiter Transportation Act of 1993
Leslie Byrne (D-VA)

HR 2014 would provide federal dollars as Incentive to stale
transportstion programs that Inciude VE reviews. By increasing the
federal project share to state transportation departments that use value
engineering, the financial burden on the state is reduced. When a
project’s oversll cast goes down through valoe engineering, the federnl
government spexds bess, and that saves taxpayer dollars. Her bill does
not mandate or pemalize those states that choose not to use value
engineering, bul it does provide local, state, and federal governments with
an incentive to save money while creating a better product,

Incressed from 6 to 12

[Co-sponsors: Rick Boucher (VA), Eric Fingerhut (OH}), James Moran
(VA), Norman Sisisky (VA}, Eva Clayton (NC), Robert Andrews (NJ),
Dick Zimmer (NJ), Scott Klug (W), Herbert Bateman (VA), Dan Schaefer
(CO), George Darden (GA), Bart Gordon (TN)]

As a Stz Senator, Rep. Byme revitalized the Virginia Department of
Transportation (VDOT) in 1990 by requiring VE reviews on all
transportation projects costing $2 million or more. The VDOT, seeing
VE's usefulness and concrete, money-saving results, actually expanded the
use of VE into other projects,

The Government Accounting Office (GAO)
has measured VE savings at typically
3 10 5 percent of project cost.

THE HOVING GROUP 3
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VALUE ENGINEERING AND THE VIRGINIA STATE LEGISLATURE:
A UNANIMOUS ENDORSEMENT

The Virginia State Legislature recently passed by 99-0 in the House and 38-0 in the
Senate, Senate Bill No. 125. This law mandating Value Engineering on capital projects will
be signed into law after the velo sessiom in April and will become efTective July I, 1994,
It is patterned after HB 423 (1990) by then Delegate Leslle Byrne. A major Teason for the
success of the bill is the swong record of VE in Virginia; VDOT reporied savings of
$37,752,214 through the second quaner of FY 93/94 thanks to Value Enginecring. The bill
reads:

Senate Bill No. 125
2.1-483.1:1. Use of Value Engincering.

The Department of General Services, through its Division of Engineering
and Buildings, shall ensure that value engineering is employed for any such
project costing more than two million dollars. For purposes of this section,
*value engineering” means a systematic process of review and analysis of a
capital project by a team of persons not originally involved in the project. Such
team [ which shall include appropriate professionals licensed in accordance with
Chapter 4 of Title 54,1] may offer suggestions thal would improve project quality
and reduce lotal project cost by combining ar eliminating inefficient or expensive
parts or steps in (he original proposal or by totally redesigning the project using
different technologies, materials, or methods.

The Director of the Departmeni of General Services may waive the
requirements of this section for any proposed capital project for compelling
reasons. Any such waijver shall be in writing, state the reasons for the waiver,
and apply only lo a single capital projecL

According te YDOT Commissioner Ray D, Pethtel, "VE has saved approximately
20 million transportation dollers over a span of three years, and Including sdministrative
costs, has provided the Virginia Taxpayers a refurn above costs ration of 34:1."

THE HOVING GROUP 4
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SOME FACTS ABOUT VALUE ENGINEERING

WHERE DID YALUE ENGINEERING COME FROM?

Although now popular and successful all over the world, "Value Analysis (VA)" and its partner
*Value Engincering (VE)" were developed originally by an American. Lawrence Miles, of
General Electric, devised the VE method in the closing months of World War 1 as 2 way to
make the most efficient use of limiled wartime funds and raw materials, Both processes work
as "saving scalpels” — VE takes place in the design stage; VA after production has begun.

WHAT 1S THE VE PROCESS AND WHERE IS IT APPLICABLE?

Value Engineering is a unique, problem-solving technigue. It can be applied anywhere there is
a function that must be performed and a way to measure it. Or to quote the definition used by
the Virginia Legislature: ™'value engineering’ means a sysiematic process of review and analysis
of a capital project by a team of persons not originally involved in the project. Such 1eam...may
offer suggestions that would improve project quality and reduce total project cost by combining
or eliminating inefficient or expensive parts or sieps in the original proposal or by toally
redesigning the project using different technologies, materials, or methods.”

WHAT'S INVOLVED IN A VE REVIEW?

Once the decision is made to analyze a given plan or process, a VE lcam is assembled to make
an analysis in a concentrated, intensive review,

For cach problem, the multi-discipline tzam, none of whom were involved in the original design,
identifies — actually reduces the project to — the essential actions that must be performed in that
problem area. After the basic functions are agreed upon, the team then brainsiorms in many
crealive and pragmatic ways (o accomplish the essential function. Specifically, the phases of a
formal VE study are:

Information gathering (What is now being done?)

Function Analysis (What must be done?)

Creative Brainstorming (What else will do the job?)

Evaluation (Which ideas are best?)

Development (What is the impact if adopted?)

Presentation (Show VE recommendations to owner/management.)
Implementation and Audit (Tally annuat impact, improvements, savings.)

THE HOVING GROUP 5
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IS YE SOMETHING THAT CAN HE USED ONLY IN CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS?

VE is absolutely not limited to construction, or what we generally consider as an engineering
project. Remember — any process that can be measured. VE was used with great success in
2 hospital. Qutpatients were taking a disproportionate amount of time 1o be processed and
treated. Thanks to a VE review of how patients were admitted, processed, diagnosed, and
treated, the amount of time of a patient’s stay was significantly reduced, cutting down on waiting
room time, form-filling delays, and freeing the doctors’ time to see more patients.

"REVIEWS" CAN BE EXPENSIVE. WITH VE, DO YOU END UP SAVING MORE THAN YOU SPEND?
VE is very cost efficient.

Over the past twenty years of so, typical savings in construction projects have averaged five
percent of more of the project construction budget. In the past few years, the Navy and Army
construction arms have generated aver six percent savings.

The ratio of Value Engineering savings to Value Engineering costs in construction ks
traditlonally better than ten dollars saved for each Value Engineering dellar spent,
Including all expenses such as tlme and support.

In the 1987 Value Engineering Senate hearings, the EPA (which is the only federal agency
now required by law to perform Value Engineering) retwrmed $34 for each Value
Engineering dollar spent — a Return On Investment (ROI) of 34-to-1.

The City of New York’s Office of Management and Budget in the same Value Enginesring
hearings reported a savings ratlo of 114/900 or 11,6 percent of the iotal project budget.
This is 3 Return on Value Engineering Investment of 114/1.2 or $95 saved for each Value
Engineering dollar spent.

WHAT MAKES VALUE ENGINEERING UNIQUE?

IT HAS A TRACK RECORD

IT’S VERSATILE

TTS SUCCESS CAN BE MEASURED
IT WORKS

FOR MORE INFORMATION ABOUT VALUE ENGINEERING, ITS HISTORY, AND POTENTIAL USES N
GOVERNMENT AND TME PRIVATE SECTOR, CONTACT HAL TUFTY, PRESIDENT OF THE MILES VALUE
FOUNDATION AND EDITOR/PUBLISHER OF VALUE DIGEST, A NEWSLEITER DEVOTED TO
DEVELOPMENTS IN VALUE ENGINEERING. HE CAN BE REACHED AT (202) 347-8998.

THE HOVING GROUP 6




21

Remarks made by Deputy Secretary of Defense William Perry at the
Annual Honorary Awards for Value Engineering Achievements For Fiscal Year 1992

July 21, 1993, The Pentagon

A British writer, Graham Green, once wrote: “There always comes a momeni in time when a
door opens and lets the future in." The ending of the Cold War has opened that door for the
United States and the future is out there waiting to come in. The challenge to the managers in
the Defense Department is what we can do to help shape that future; What we can do to
restructure our Defense Department for the new era which we are now entering.

Professor Theodore Levitt of the Harvard Business School said that most managers manage for
yesterday's conditions because yesterday is where they got their experience and made their
successes, but management is about tomorrow, not yesterday. Mosit of you in this room, and
centainly myself, have accumulated our management experiences during the Cold War, now we
have a very different job. We must restructire the Defense Department for tomorrow's security
problems which are very different from the problems of the Cold War.

The ending of the Cold War has not brought about an ending of history as forecast by Prafessor
Fukuyama, The security problems we face in Bosnia, fraq, and Somalia already are requiring
military forces to be based there, and we continue io face problems in North Korea, and civil
wary in the former Soviet Union that challenge our security.

So while the end of the Cold War has not brought about the end of history, it has very cleorly
brought about an end of the increasing Defense budget which we had during the late "70s and
the '80s. The American public and the American Congress are both asking for peace dividends,
and this has led a beginning in 1986 to a gredual reduction in the Defense budget which over
the ten year period 86 lo "96 looks Lke it will amount 10 abowt 40% reduction in real terms.

So our management challenge is how do we cope with very difficult security challenges which
{ just described to you with thiv dramatic reduction in resources. That is to say in the face of
these budget decreases, how do we mainiain the distinctive advantage which our forces had in
Desert Storm. | would describe those advantages as three-fold: an advantage in people and
leadership; an advantage in readiness; and an advantage in technology.

Now maintaining those advantages in the face of a 40% reduction in resources, we might be
tempted to say as Winston Churchill in an exasperated tone once said to the British Pariiament,
*Do not ask me 1o take sides against arithmetic.”™ And that's the arithmetic with which we are
confronted—40% reduction—and the problem we are confronted with is maintaining that
distinctive advantage of our military forces. Now how we take sides against arithmetic is the
management challenge we face. And I would submit 1o you that there are three management
imperatives to do that.
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The first of those is that we will have 10 reduce the size of our force—we were, already under
the Bush Administration, in the process of going from 2.1 to 1.6 million, Under the Clinton
Administration we now are projecting going as low as 1.4 mitljon,

A second of those is reducing the infrastructure: the bases, the depats, the Defense industry
consolidation that is going on; all of those suggest that if we are reducing the budger and
reducing the force size, the infrastructure needs to come down proportionally with that.

And then finally we have to be able to reduce the overhead in our system proportionate with
these reductions.

The net result of this if we do it right is that while we will have a smaller force it will be a force
with the same capabilities as our Desert Storm force, and a force that is ready to fight and win
amytime that may be necessary. So our issue is how to spend these Defense resources wisely and
that involves reducing the cost of doing business. But we fust can’t reduce the cost we have to
maintain the performance af the same time we are doing that. And that brings us precisely 1o
the theme of this whole meeting which is Value Engineering. Whether by reducing costs,
increasing productivity, improving durability, reliability or maintoinability, value engineering
helps us to get that extra measure of value for the limited resources which we have.

Improvements that have been brought abowt by the people that we are here 10 honor today have
been vruly outstanding. We have had estimates that have over the past year there have been
more than a billion dollars worth of cost savings that were generated by the value engineering
program. This would have greasly pleased Larry Miles who was the GE Engineer who invented
value engineering during World War If and for a very similar objective that we are looking ar
today. But you today represent Larry Miles™ legacy and you alse inspire all of the military and
civilian personnel who are trying to improve our nation's defenses everywhere, everyday. So
thank you and now let’s proceed with the awards.

{In all, 25 awards were given for VE achievements in the Army, Navy, Air Force and the
Defense Logistics Agency in seven categories: program management; individual;
procurement/contract administration; Value Engincering professional; field command;
installation; and contractor.]
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Agencles, DOD Comptroller

From : Jobhn M. Deutch, Under Secretary of Defense.

Subject: Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Circular A-131, "Value
Engineering”
Date: 10 December 1993

In view of constrained budget realities it is essenriaf thet the Department strive
to achieve greater value for acquisition dollars available. The DoD Value
Engineering (VE) program, through our internal and industry efforts, reports
savings and cosr avoidances of over one billion dollars annually, more than any
other Do cost reduction program. VE offers a proven structured approach to
achieve key cbjecrives of eliminating unnecessary requirements, reducing
acquisition and Life cycle costs, and is in consonance with DoD acquisition reform
objectives. I would ke to increase emphasis on this program.

Moreover the Office of Management and Budget, recognizing the imporiance of
this program, is expanding and sirengthening currens VE egfforts across all
Departmenss and Agencies through its new OMB Circulor A-131. This dreular
requires; more rigorous reporiing and record-keeping procedures; a more
struciured plonning and review process; expanding application of VE from the
traditional cost reducing approach to a product, service, and process
improvement erientation; and inclusion of necessary funding in the annual budget
reguests to OMB.

To help strengthen the emphasis on VE ! am establishing a VE Program Execufive
Steering Group. I have asked the Depury Assistant Secretary (Production
Resources) to chair this Steering Group. The Steering Group will develop a
comprehensive, coordinated, bur realistic, DoD VE program to reduce
nonessential program and acquisition costs, reflecting the policies outlined by
OMB, end identify and commit required resources. I am requesting that you
idenrify an individual to panicipate as a member of the Steering Group within 15
days of this memorandum.

82-619 O - 94 (288)
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